

AFT Pennsylvania President Arthur Steinberg

Testimony for Joint
Pennsylvania House
Appropriations and Education Committee Hearing

Friday, November 17, 2023 | Written Testimony

Good morning, Chairman Harris, Chairman Schweyer, and members of the House Appropriations and Education Committees. Thank you for allowing me the opportunity to testify on behalf of AFT Pennsylvania's 36,000 teachers, paraprofessionals, school staff, higher education faculty and staff, and state workers across 64 local unions.

For decades, our union has been working—often along with many of you—to improve Pennsylvania's education system. We have even created a 28-page education policy agenda booklet, which I have submitted for the record. Rather than recite every legislative recommendation in our platform, I'll focus today on just a few areas: Basic Education Funding, Charter Schools, and Vouchers.

While this is not news to those participating in or watching this hearing today, it cannot be overstated just how poor a job our Commonwealth has done funding basic education over the last few decades. So bad, in fact, that school districts were forced to sue the legislature in state court. Pennsylvania's schools are underfunded by at least \$4.6 billion. While it's unlikely we make up that shortfall in a single budget, increasing funding by a couple hundred million dollars a year just isn't closing the gap between where we are and where we need to be.

As you know, Pennsylvania's failure to adequately fund its schools shifts the burden to school districts to try and raise money locally, leading to wide variations in school spending across districts. As a result, lower-income and lower-wealth districts like William Penn and Scranton end up with underfunded schools and high tax rates.

Low pay for educators and school staff is in large part a reflection of the general underfunding of public education. An AFT task force on the teacher and school staff shortage recently released a report—also submitted to the committee—citing the need to increase compensation for teachers and school staff to attract and retain talent. Well-funded schools, where teachers are adequately compensated and sufficiently supported, are also better able to retain teachers.

So, we must raise per-student school funding to the levels required to provide every child with adequate education. And funding levels should be evaluated and revised at least every five years.

Next, the need for charter reform cannot be overstated. School districts are left with less for their remaining students whenever a student departs to attend a charter school. In other words, the real fiscal impact on the district is more than the value of the money following the student, because the district cannot adjust its funding without undermining services used by all the remaining students.

Additionally, a lack of charter accountability and transparency has allowed the flagrant waste, fraud, and abuse of taxpayer money, while many charters underperform academically and struggle to operate efficiently and ethically.

State lawmakers should enact comprehensive changes to the charter school funding formula. Start by restoring the charter school line item. When the Corbett administration eliminated the charter school reimbursement line item, public schools across the commonwealth lost \$224 million in funding from 2009-10 alone. Estimates for today balloon to \$300 million annually in lost revenue for public schools.

We must also reform the way cyber charter schools are reimbursed and enact strong protections against discrimination against students for any reason, including race, sexual orientation and disability.

Finally, charter management companies should be subject to the state's Right to Know Act and Ethics Act, and required to post employee salaries on the Pennsylvania Department of Education's website, similar to requirements already in place for public school districts.

Public education is a public good, and public schools are the fabric of our communities, but they cannot remain so when desperately needed resources are siphoned away from the many, to provide for the few.

Nevertheless, taking from many to give to the few is exactly the model of the current tax credit voucher programs in Pennsylvania: Both the Educational Improvement Tax Credit (EITC) and the Opportunity Scholarship Tax Credit (OSTC) programs divert public dollars away from the state's general fund to pay for "low-income" students to attend private and religious schools.

EITC and OSTC are, without equivocation, vouchers—and both claim to be programs for low-income or middle-class students attending low-achieving schools, a family with one child making as much as \$108,000 is considered eligible; and students with special needs are eligible for scholarships if their one-child family earns \$162,573 or less. These income thresholds call into question the low-income designation of these vouchers.

For the EITC, the average voucher size is \$2,000, but the average private school tuition in the state is approximately \$12,000 annually, So, this program is more likely to provide a subsidy to middle-class and higher-income parents than to lower-income ones.

Further, while these programs are diverting hundreds of millions in public tax dollars away from district schools to pay for students who would likely attend private and religious schools anyway, there are no accountability measures built in to ensure the funding is spent as is specified in the law.

Studies of voucher programs across the country have found no improvement in student achievement. And parents do not report greater satisfaction with schools, nor a greater sense of safety, with the use of private school vouchers.

"School Choice" really boils down to "school's choice" meaning many of the rights and protections that apply to students in public schools do not apply to students using vouchers to attend private schools. Voucher programs often do not prohibit discrimination based on

religion or LGBTQIA+ status, and there are numerous reports of private schools discriminating against students using vouchers based on their sexual orientation or gender identity.

Considering the hefty price tag of these voucher programs and the damage done by them, Pennsylvania should roll back its voucher programs and any expansion should be strongly opposed.

Finally, I would be remiss if I did not mention funding the repair and improvement of school facilities.

One result of Pennsylvania's failure to invest in K-12 education is having schools that don't meet basic standards for being safe, healthy and clean. Students and educators are exposed to lead, asbestos, mold and other environmental hazards. Too many classrooms are without heat in the bitter cold and without air conditioning on hot days. The COVID- 19 crisis exacerbated many of the existing needs within buildings, specifically around air quality and ventilation.

State lawmakers must prioritize funding for facilities remediation and modernization. This begins with immediately lifting the moratorium on PLANCON (PA Public School Building Construction and Reconstruction Advisory Committee) applications and funding.

Thank you again for listening and I'll take any questions you might have.







Arthur Steinberg, President www.aftpa.org

Contents

Introduction	3
Investing in K-12 Education	4
Investing in Community Schools	5
Investing in Safe Schools	6
Eliminating an Accountability System That Places the Blame for an Underfunded Syst	
Provide Student Loan Relief to Teachers	8 8 8
Staffing Schools for the Needs of Students	9
Providing a Librarian for Every School	10
Supporting School Support Staff	11
Creating Career Pathways for Classified Staff	11
Supporting Public Education	12
Reforming Pennsylvania's Charter School Law	13
Supporting Early Childhood Education	14
Professionalizing the Early Childhood Education Workforce	15
Supporting Career and Technical Education	15
Investing in Higher Education	15
Investing in Community Colleges	16
Supporting Full-Time Faculty	16
Supporting Adjunct and Contingent Faculty	17
Supporting Higher Education Students	18
Protecting and Supporting the Rights of Workers to Join Together in Unions	18
Protecting the Right to Retire with Dignity	19
Taxing Those Most Able to Pay to Fund Education Allow Local Governments to Levy Taxes on High-Value Properties Decouple from Federal Opportunity Zone Capital Gains Tax Breaks Eliminate the "Delaware Loophole"	202121
Enact a Digital Services Tax	21

Introduction



Our vision for the future of public education in Pennsylvania seeks to push the boundaries of what most people think about when they read or hear the word "school." In fact, public education has the potential to act as a great equalizer in our society, providing opportunities for those born into families or communities with few resources and preparing all children for their roles as adults—whether that is traditional employment or as a caregiver for family or neighbors.

When children enter the classroom, they do so completely, not just to soak up academic knowledge but to be provided a safe, stable and nurturing environment for them to grow. That is why our vision for education extends past just traditional academia into ensuring students are healthy, housed and supported. Our vision celebrates the ethnic, racial, economic and geographic diversity of Pennsylvania and makes public education work for everyone.

Pennsylvania's public education system currently ranks as one of the most inequitable in the nation and is constantly under assault by well-funded anti-public education, pro-privatization groups and their allies in the General Assembly. Teachers and their unions have often served as the scapegoats for under-resourced schools. The reality is that AFT Pennsylvania and our allies have spent far too much time over the last three decades fighting attacks on funding, on educators and on collective bargaining. It doesn't have to be this way.

We believe a better future for public education in Pennsylvania is possible.

A positive agenda for public education is the only way to ensure that we are no longer just trying to hold the line but instead make progress on improving the conditions for learning and educating. This agenda includes:

- Investing in K-12 education
- Investing in community schools
- Ensuring our schools are safe from harmful toxins
- Elevating the profession of teaching
- Providing adequate staffing for every school
- Closing loopholes in our system that siphon money away from public education
- Investing in early childhood education
- Investing in higher education and community colleges
- Supporting collective bargaining
- Protecting the retirement of educators

While the COVID-19 pandemic presented challenges to learning, these challenges were in no way new. Our society suffers from a digital divide, the ventilation systems in our schools have not been adequately repaired or upgraded, and our class sizes have made it nearly impossible to physically distance for in-person learning. All of the policy agenda items contained in this document will go a long way toward correcting for the progress lost during the pandemic and help prevent similar disruptions in the future.

Upon reading this handbook, we hope that decision-makers will have a better understanding of what we believe our system of public education can and ought to achieve.

Investing in K-12 Education

Pennsylvania's Legislature has failed so badly in supporting the state's schools that a group of school districts, parents and advocates have joined together in suing the state. Their lawsuit charges Pennsylvania's state government with violating the state's constitutional requirement that the

General Assembly shall provide for the maintenance and support of a thorough and efficient system of public education to serve the needs of the Commonwealth.

The suit alleges that lawmakers have created funding disparities across school districts that are so great that the state is in violation of its equal protection clause.¹

A 2017 analysis found that it would cost \$4.6 billion to close spending gaps between the state's richest and poorest school districts.² While K-12 public school funding typically comes from a combination of local tax revenues and state funding—with the federal government providing about 7 percent of funding—state funding in Pennsylvania is a significantly smaller percentage of total funding relative to other states. In fact, there are only five other states—Connecticut, Nebraska, New Hampshire, South Dakota and Texas—where the state share of funding for K-12 schools is smaller.

Pennsylvania's failure to adequately fund its schools



shifts the burden to school districts to try and raise money locally. Differences in property wealth and income impact the ability of local school districts to raise tax revenue, leading to wide variations in school spending across districts. The evidence shows that, on average, the poorest 20 percent of our

school districts have \$7,866 less per student than the wealthiest 20 percent.³ As the Pennsylvania Budget and Policy Center detailed in November 2021, lower-income and lower-wealth districts like Scranton end up with underfunded schools and high tax rates.⁴

A fairer state funding formula that drives resources to poorer districts is necessary for addressing the needs of districts that lack the capacity to raise revenues. As the Education Law Center notes:

A fair, equitable and adequate school funding formula is the basic building block of a well-resourced and academically successful school system for all students. A strong funding foundation is even more critical for low-income students, students of color, English language learners, students with disabilities, and students facing homelessness, trauma and other challenges. These students, and the schools that serve them, need additional staff, programs and supports to put them on the same footing as their peers.⁵

Improvements in the adequacy and equity of per-pupil spending are positively associated with improved student outcomes. In "The Effects of School Spending on Educational and Economic Outcomes: Evidence from School Finance Reforms," Kirabo Jackson and his colleagues found that a 10 percent increase in per-pupil spending for children from low-income families, for each year of school, is associated with 10 percent higher wages and a 6 percentage-point reduction in the annual incidence of adult poverty.⁶

In reviewing the evidence, researcher Bruce Baker has written:

Schooling resources that cost money are positively associated with student outcomes. These include smaller class sizes, additional instructional supports, early childhood programs, and more competitive teacher compensation, which permits schools and districts to recruit and retain a higher quality teacher workforce. These resources typically matter more for students from low-income families and students who have been lower achieving.⁷

Well-funded schools, where teachers are adequately compensated and sufficiently supported, are also better able to retain teachers. According to Richard Ingersoll of the University of Pennsylvania, one of the most cited reasons teachers give for leaving the profession is that they don't have the essential resources and proper working environment to do their jobs well.⁸

In well-funded schools, students' basic needs, including safety and social-emotional health, are systematically addressed; up-to-date and appropriate materials for teaching and learning are provided; and students learn in environments that promote trust, respect, empowerment and a focus on continuous learning. Well-funded schools are able to meet the needs of the whole child, with robust curricula available to all students, including those who come from low-income families, English language learners and children with special needs.

Recommendations: Pennsylvania must raise perstudent school funding to the levels required to provide every child with a sufficient education. And funding levels should be evaluated and revised at least every five years. The promise of sufficient funding should be maintained, with a fail-safe that is triggered if funding levels fall below what has been defined as necessary to provide schools with sufficient funding. When public schools have more money, students do better

Investing in Community Schools

Schools must be places where kids are welcomed and wanted and safe. But too many Pennsylvania schools have to deal with the damaging effects of poverty—including hunger, toxic stress and untreated medical conditions that undermine children's well-being and their ability to learn. Community schools represent a strategy for coordinating supports and services through our schools to address students' academic, emotional, social and health needs.

Community schools are meant to serve the unique needs of individual students, families and communities. There isn't a one-size-fits-all solution, a panacea or a single answer to address these needs. Some of the fundamentals of a community schools approach include:

- Community schools provide a variety of services to students and the community, including academic services like tutoring, communitybased learning and other enrichment activities; medical services like primary, vision, dental and nutritional services; mental health services like counseling and psychiatrists; and adult education classes.
- Community schools support and enable a strong academic curriculum. Strong ties with

- the community lead to more partnerships and programs outside the classroom, which in turn can be utilized to directly support instruction and empower students to learn. Examples include project-based learning and service-learning activities.
- Community schools partnerships are coordinated and purposeful. The community school infrastructure enables the coordination and integration of programs that enrich and support learning and instruction, while meeting the needs of students, families and the community.
- Community schools share a vision and mission and are results driven. Everyone involved community partners, families, school staff and administration—shares responsibility for accountability and continuous improvement. The results are not just focused on academics, but also include non-school-related outcomes.
- A site resource coordinator ensures that all
 of the service and community providers are
 working together, focusing on the same set
 of results to ensure that students are getting
 the service most attuned to their needs. The
 coordinators are the glue and the anchor
 for the community school. They have strong
 relationships with school staff, parents,
 administrators and the community.
- Community schools work with students but also engage families and communities. Families and community members are a part of the process of planning and implementing a community school and have deep investments in the success of the community school.
- e Effective community schools are governed at the local level, and decisions are made by consulting with all stakeholders, including teachers and other school staff. Teachers and school staff are often the best acquainted with students and their particular needs, so their input on the local site decision-making team is invaluable.

Recommendations: By providing these supports to children and their families, community schools can be places where teachers can teach and students can learn. Lawmakers should invest in the planning and implementation of the community schools strategy and provide districts with financial support for school site—level coordination of wraparound services.

Investing in Safe Schools

One result of Pennsylvania's failure to invest in K-12 education is having schools that don't meet basic standards for being safe, healthy and clean. Students and educators are exposed to lead, asbestos, mold and other environmental hazards. Too many classrooms are without heat in the bitter cold and without air conditioning on hot days.

As shameful conditions in school facilities have persisted without comprehensive remediation, facilities needs have increased. And the onset of the COVID-19 crisis has exacerbated many of the existing needs within buildings, specifically around air quality and ventilation. A 2020 analysis of air quality evaluations of Philadelphia schools found that two-thirds of elementary school classrooms failed to meet recommended ventilation standards.⁹

Making schools safe for students, teachers and staff during the COVID-19 pandemic requires safeguards to help prevent the spread of the virus in school. Having proper air circulation and filtration in indoor environments is necessary for the control of the spread of viruses, including SARS-CoV-2. Districts need to establish protocols on inspecting, repairing and providing maintenance on ventilation systems within their buildings. The American Society of Heating, Refrigerating and Air-Conditioning Engineers has developed proactive guidance in its document "Reopening of Schools and Universities" to help address coronavirus concerns with respect to the operation and maintenance of heating, ventilating and air conditioning (HVAC) systems.¹⁰ In general, it recommends establishing enhanced inspection and maintenance of the systems, in addition to increased ventilation and filtration measures.

A 2017 review of research on ventilation in schools suggests that most school ventilation systems fall short of standards on minimum ventilation rates. This has implications beyond the pandemic. There is compelling evidence from the research that student absences fall and student performance increases with increased ventilation rates. And, as we know, lower student absence rates are associated with higher grade point averages. Increasing ventilation rates may impose new HVAC system capital costs, but the costs are worth the return on investment.¹¹

Workers across the country rely on the protection of the Occupational Safety and Health Administration to help keep them safe. Pennsylvania is one of 25 states where OSHA protections don't apply to public employees. Without OSHA protections, public agencies have no clear guidance on how they should be protecting workers. Moreover, because OSHA protections don't apply, school staff and other public employees have little recourse with facing dangerous working conditions. There's plenty of evidence that this lack of oversight puts workers and, by extension, children at risk.

Recommendations: State lawmakers must prioritize funding for facilities remediation and modernization. This begins with immediately lifting the moratorium on PLANCON (PA Public School Building Construction and Reconstruction Advisory Committee) applications and funding. The state program that could help subsidize this work is funded at 0 percent. Schools facilities funding should provide for things like more school cleaning and maintenance staff; rodent and pest control; asthma control; accelerated and expanded lead paint and asbestos stabilization; repair of water leaks; electrical and lighting upgrades; bathroom upgrades; window replacement; and COVIDrelated response and upgrades, including upgrades to address air quality.

Pennsylvania legislators should also follow California's example and create and fund a School Reopening Ventilation and Energy Efficiency Verification and Repair Program to test, adjust, repair and replace HVAC systems in public schools over the next three years. 12 Lawmakers should also enact legislation requiring school districts to produce regular reports on indoor air quality for all school facilities and post those reports on the district's website via an online graphical user interface.

Finally, state lawmakers should follow the example of states like Massachusetts and enact legislation to extend OSHA protections to all public employees so that teachers and school staff have recourse when



their health and safety are put at risk by chronic neglect and disinvestment.¹³ Lawmakers should schools to develop their own performance assessments that districts have a safety plan for every school building that is developed in consultation with educators and school employees.

Pennsylvania should also enact legislation to allow schools to develop their own performance assessments that grow directly from the curriculum and serve as an extension of the learning process. The current system relies too heavily on standardized

Eliminating an Accountability System That Places the Blame for an Underfunded System on Teachers

Alongside a state funding system that fails to equip schools with the basic resources they need to provide an adequate education is a teacher evaluation system that places all accountability on the shoulders of educators. Act 82, first implemented in 2013-14, established a statewide teacher evaluation system that relies on student test score data and flawed metrics, perpetuating a false narrative of "failing" educators and students. This is an evaluation system that ignores the context in which learning occurs. All teachers are held to the same rigid standards despite vast disparities that persist across school districts in resources, class size, digital access and availability of student supports. Importantly, new research points to the fact that high-stakes teacher evaluation systems, like Pennsylvania's, have had no detectable effect on student achievement or attainment.

AFT Pennsylvania believes a teacher evaluation system is an important tool for improving teaching. Evaluation should be tied to high-quality professional development and ongoing support. Rigorous pre-service education and in-service mentoring, support and professional development, coupled with high-quality evaluation of teachers, are crucial to raising achievement and preparing our children to compete in a global information technology economy. Equally important, all instruction supported by tax dollars should be held to the same standard, regardless of whether in a traditional, cyber or charter school.

Recommendations: In addition to addressing the severe funding needs of under-resourced schools, the Legislature should repeal Act 82 and institute a fair evaluation system that takes into account the supports that educators need to thrive. The National Commission on Social, Emotional, and Academic Development says that state lawmakers should devote resources to help build the capacity of educators to access, use and share data to monitor the impact of teaching on student outcomes.¹⁴

schools to develop their own performance assessments that grow directly from the curriculum and serve as an extension of the learning process. The current system relies too heavily on standardized tests, and teachers are treated as test preparation managers. As a result, student assessments aren't serving their real purpose—to provide teachers with the tools they need to provide corrective instruction to ensure student success. This is hollowing out the richness of curriculum and diminishing the quality of teaching and learning. Testing also shifts valuable time away from teaching, toward data collection, data entry and data reporting. More robust student performance measures can allow teachers to emphasize critical thinking and problem solving, writing and discussion, open-ended questioning and student input.

Elevating the Profession of Teaching



Powerful learning doesn't happen without powerful teaching by an accomplished educator. But to be a powerful teacher takes time and support. And like all successful professionals, a teacher needs to be treated with dignity and feel respected. We need an entire profession full of people who are prepared, supported and compensated in ways that show how much we as a society value great neighborhood public schools and the students they serve.

Years of deep disinvestment from public education and the deprofessionalization of teaching, paired with the COVID-19 pandemic, are driving teachers out of the profession. Rand's 2021 State of the U.S. Teacher survey showed that nearly one in four

end of the 2020–21 school year, compared with one eligibility for student loan forgiveness. Pennsylvain six who were likely to leave prior to the pandemic.¹⁵ The year before the pandemic, every state loan repayment or forgiveness programs to recruit had started the school year with teacher shortages. 16 At the time, the Learning Policy Institute suggested that almost all of the open teaching positions were created by teachers who left the profession, further evidence that the problem is one of retention.¹⁷

The Learning Policy Institute research confirms what we already know: Teacher turnover is lower in states where teacher pay is higher, class sizes are smaller, and there is greater investment in education.¹⁸ Investment matters, but it's not just underfunding of our K-12 systems that is driving teachers away. Forty-four percent of teachers who've left the profession cite job dissatisfaction as the reason for leaving. Impacting their decision are "school working conditions, in particular the degree of autonomy and discretion teachers are allowed over issues that arise in their classrooms, and the level of collective faculty influence over school-wide decisions that affect teachers' jobs."19

Pennsylvania can reverse course on disinvestment and deprofessionalization by enacting policies that support and maintain proper teaching and learning conditions, create sustainable teacher career pathways and ensure that teachers have voice and agency befitting their profession.

Recommendations: Pay Teachers a Wage Commensurate with Other Professionals Teachers are paid less than other college-educated workers. The Economic Policy Institute calls this the "teacher wage and compensation penalty" and estimates that Pennsylvania teachers are paid 87 cents for every dollar paid to similarly educated workers.²⁰ Austerity and disinvestment in K-12 education has kept teacher pay down and is driving current and aspiring teachers away from the profession. Pennsylvania lawmakers should commit significant new investment in our schools to address low wages for teachers to ensure that they are paid a wage commensurate with other professionals. A good first step would be to support efforts to enact a \$45,000 minimum salary for Pennsylvania teachers.

Provide Student Loan Relief to Teachers

In part because of legal action and activism by members of the American Federation of Teachers, the Biden administration has taken steps to restore the promise of the Public Service Loan Forgiveness program. Pennsylvania should enact legislation to

teachers reported they may leave their job by the require school employers to notify teachers of their nia could also create its own state-funded student and retain teachers. For example, the New York State Teacher Loan Forgiveness Program provides loan forgiveness to teachers serving in high-need school districts or subject areas for which a shortage of teachers exists. The state also offers the "Get on Your Feet" program, which helps students with loan payments for the first years after graduation.²¹

Invest in Robust Mentoring and Induction of

Pennsylvania can help support and retain new teachers by providing funding and support for new teacher induction and mentoring. Mentor teachers should be provided training and compensation as well as time during the school day to teach, support and evaluate beginning teachers. In Washington, the Legislature funds competitive grants for school districts participating in the Beginning Educator Support Team mentoring program. Districts that are fully engaged in the BEST mentoring program retain new educators at a 4 percentage-point higher rate than other school districts.²² Pennsylvania should also support teacher residencies programs to provide an alternative pathway to teacher certification. These residencies are grounded in deep clinical training wherein teacher residents apprentice alongside an expert teacher in a high-need classroom for a full academic year.²³

Support Young Teachers with Parental Leave and Flexible Working Schedules

Early-career teachers who are likely to have little accumulated paid leave can find it difficult to balance parenthood and work. Almost one-fourth of teachers who have left the profession cite personal life reasons, which include pregnancy and child care, as a reason for leaving.²⁴ Although teachers receive an average of about 12 days of sick and personal leave every year, they typically do not have access to paid family and medical leave. Pennsylvania lawmakers should follow the example of the District of Columbia, New Jersey and Washington and adopt parental leave laws that provide teachers with paid leave.

Provide Time and Support for Collaboration and Professional Development

An Economic Policy Institute analysis found that "novice and veteran teachers largely don't get the time and assistance they need to study, reflect, and prepare their practice."25 The institute attributes this to the lack of professional development opportunities that "are highly valued and more effective, such as attending university courses related to teaching, presenting at workshops, or making observational visits to other schools."26 State lawmakers can support professional development by providing funding to allow release time from teaching, no-cost access to university courses, reimbursements for conferences or workshop fees, and reduced teaching schedules for novice and mentor teachers to focus on teaching practice. 27 Lawmakers can also support professional development by giving schools the resources and freedom to designate time during the school year for teachers to meet and collaborate. According to one study:

Successful schools are distinguishable from unsuccessful ones by the frequency and extent to which teachers discuss practice, collaboratively design materials, and inform and critique one another.28

Require the Pennsylvania State Board of Education to Conduct a Regular Survey on the State of the Teaching Profession

Pennsylvania lawmakers should require and fund a regular survey of teachers to provide policymakers with a better understanding of the teaching workforce and the conditions under which teachers are teaching. North Carolina's state teacher working conditions survey is one example. The anonymous online survey includes questions on time, facilities and resources, community support and involvement, professional development, instructional practices and support, and new teacher support.29

Staffing Schools for the Needs of Students

Schools should be staffed to support the whole child. As Lisa Flook at the Learning Policy Institute explains, the "whole child" approach is essential to learning. It recognizes that children's health and social and emotional well-being influence brain development, and that "learning is social, emotional, and academic."30 Our students are impacted by chronic health conditions, physical and cognitive disabilities, poverty, housing and food insecurity, abuse and neglect. Staffing our schools for the whole child means that every preK-12 school has a specialized instructional support personnel (SISP) team—comprised of licensed school social workers, licensed school psychologists, certified school counselors, licensed school nurses and other highly qualified personnel—that works with teachers and

parents to "address barriers to educational success, ensure positive conditions for learning, and help all students achieve academically and ultimately become productive citizens."31 All schools should be staffed based on the following minimum ratios:

Licensed school social workers have special expertise in understanding family and community systems and linking students and their families with community services essential to student success. Licensed school social workers are assigned to special education work specifically with students who have an individualized education program (IEP) to meet their identified needs. In building a SISP team, based on recommendations by the National Association of Social Workers,³² every school should start with the following minimum staffing ratios of social workers to students:

- 1:250 for general education students
- 1:50 for students with intensive needs



While the Hopeful Futures Campaign doesn't examine staffing at the school level, it found that Pennsylvania falls significantly short of these ratios, with the equivalent of only one school social worker for every 3,416 students in the state.³³

Licensed school psychologists apply expertise in mental health, learning and behavior to help children and youth succeed academically, socially, behaviorally and emotionally. School psychologists partner with families, teachers, school administrators and other professionals to help create safe, healthy and supportive learning environments that strengthen connections between the home, school and community. In building a SISP team, based on the National Association of School Psychologists practice model,³⁴ every school should start with the following minimum staffing ratio of school psychologists to students:

• 1:500

PA Policy Book | 9 8 | AFT Pennsylvania

According to the Hopeful Futures Campaign, Pennsylvania has only one school psychologist for every 997 students in the state, which suggests that most schools fall far short of this standard.³⁵

Certified school counselors work directly with students and families to support mental wellness through classroom lessons for students, evidence-based small-group counseling and individual counseling. Counselors also assist in the coordination of post-treatment plans for students and refer students for school or community-based mental health support. In building a SISP team, based on recommendations by the American School Counselor Association,³⁶ every school should start with the following minimum staffing ratio of school counselors to students:

• 1:250

The Hopeful Futures Campaign found that Pennsylvania falls short of this standard, with only one school counselor for every 369 students in the state.³⁷

Licensed school nurses provide a comprehensive approach to preventing and addressing student health problems that may interfere with learning. The school nurse collaborates with school staff, students' families and community members to keep students safe at school, healthy and ready to learn. In building a SISP team, based on the recommendations of the American Academy of Pediatrics, 38 every school should start with the following minimum staffing ratio for school nurses:

1 full-time licensed school nurse for each building

In addition, each secondary school should also be assigned one full-time health aide to work under the direct supervision of the licensed school nurse

Recommendations: Students' academic success is best achieved by having students' basic physical and emotional needs adequately met. All schools should be staffed based on the minimum ratios outlined above. However, some children require more supports than others, and the individual needs of each child must be considered when determining SISP staffing levels for schools. The National Association of School Psychologists outlines the steps school staff can use to complete an assessment that can be used to link SISP services to student needs.³⁹ It suggests that schools conduct a needs assessment that considers the following factors:

- School demographics, including the number of students receiving free and reducedprice meals, special education and at-risk populations.
- School climate, which can be assessed by surveys of students and faculty on the perceived safety and connectedness among students and staff.
- Student learning and achievement, including disaggregated data on assessments and teacher observations.
- Family and community engagement, including involvement from families and the community in school functions and decisions, as well as existing community partnerships.

Such data should help schools determine the actual caseload and realistic workloads for full-time SISP teams.

In addition, Pennsylvania should adopt standards, like those proposed in Texas, to reduce SISP time spent on "inappropriate" duties. The Texas bill would have required districts to adopt a policy requiring counselors to spend at least 80 percent of total work time on duties that are components of the statutorily mandated counseling program. This would exclude time spent administering assessment instruments.⁴⁰

Providing a Librarian for Every School



An extensive body of research provides evidence that school libraries staffed by certified school librarians have a positive impact on student academic achievement.⁴¹ Librarians play a vital role in the teaching of reading and research, often

working in collaboration with teachers to develop curriculum. In addition to the time they spend with students and teachers, librarians also manage the library itself, ensuring students have access to a safe and nurturing space before, during and after school where they can find help on homework or use technology to find information resources.

Despite the important role of librarians, there has been a steady decline in the number of school districts with school librarians. A study released last year found that there were 26.9 percent fewer school librarians in Pennsylvania during the 2018-19 school year compared with the decade prior; the average rate of decline was 20 percent nationally. Generally, smaller rural districts and those with higher proportions of English language learners and low-income students are most likely to lack a librarian.⁴²

Recommendations: State lawmakers should require that every school has a library that is staffed with at least one full-time certified librarian and provide districts with sufficient funding to achieve this goal.

Supporting School Support Staff

School support staff play valuable roles in early childhood, K-12 and higher education. They help create safe and welcoming school environments for students, deliver high-quality nutrition programs that help our kids succeed in classrooms and lecture halls, safely transport our students to and from school, and help struggling students learn to read. They are often the first people students see in the morning and the last people students see in the afternoon. School support staff are mentors, cheerleaders, doctors and confidants—and that's just their side jobs.

Wages for these workers have fallen behind, and workers are now earning less than they were 10 years ago. In order to attract highly qualified classified staff, we must raise wages. A full 40 percent of classified K-12 and higher education employees qualify for state/government assistance, despite working full time.

Recommendations: Pennsylvania should provide a minimum wage of \$15 per hour for all education employees (including transportation employees with private contractors) and provide for cost-of-living adjustments, while continuing to strive toward a living wage for all educational employees.

Creating Career Pathways for Classified Staff

Classified school and university staff play an integral role in school success and are invaluable providers of student support. The demands placed on them are unique, and whether they are custodians, food service workers, secretaries or clerical workers, the knowledge they gain over time while working with students is incomparable to experience gained outside the school setting. Just like teachers—with experience and proper training—school support staff become experts in their fields, providing training and mentoring to less experienced colleagues. States should invest in training and provide classified staff with career pathways that allow them to advance in their careers, developing into the experienced school professionals that students need.

When given the opportunity, many early educators and K-12 and higher education classified educational employees pursue a lifetime career in the education profession. Research demonstrates that when educational assistants become teachers, they often stay in the education field for the remainder of their career. We should support professional development and opportunities for advancement in the educational system, whether it is educational assistants who are empowered to take on additional responsibilities within their job site or educational assistants who are encouraged to pursue licensure as a teacher. In both of these scenarios, a "grow your own" approach benefits Pennsylvania public schools and helps to alleviate the extreme levels of vacancies across all educational job categories.

Recommendations: The Pennsylvania Legislature should convene a working group to study the feasibility of developing a career pathway for classified staff. Legislators should also create and fund a Grow Your Own program that provides grants to schools to provide for paraprofessional career development. Pennsylvania should also create a scholarship fund for educators in early childhood settings and for classified educational employees in K-12 and higher education settings. Education is expensive, and as lower-wage workers, early education through higher education classified staff often cannot afford additional schooling without taking out risky loans and getting into deep debt.

Supporting Public Education

Public education is a public good, and public schools are the fabric of our communities, but they cannot remain so when state lawmakers act in a way that undermines the sacred state-local partnership by siphoning desperately needed resources away from the many, in order to provide for the few.

Nevertheless, taking from many to give to the few is exactly the model followed by the current tax credit voucher programs in Pennsylvania: Both the Educational Improvement Tax Credit and the Opportunity Scholarship Tax Credit programs divert public dollars away from the state's general revenue fund to pay for "low-income" students to attend private and religious schools.⁴³ The EITC, established in 2001, and the OSTC, established in 2012, offer tax credits for corporate contributions to scholarship granting organizations that provide funding for students to attend private schools. While each voucher claims to be a program for low-income or middle-class students attending low-achieving schools, a family with one child making as much as \$108,000 is considered eligible; and students with special needs are eligible for scholarships if their one-child family earns \$162,573 or less.44 These income thresholds call into question the low-income designation of these vouchers.



Under the OSTC, the average voucher size is \$2,500, but the voucher can be as much as \$8,500-\$9,500 for regular education students and as much as \$15,000-\$16,000 for students with special needs. For the EITC, the average voucher size is \$2,000, but there is no enrollment cap or voucher amount cap.⁴⁵ Considering that the average private school tuition in the state is approximately \$12,000 annually—just over \$10,500 for elementary school and \$16,500 for

high school—this program is more likely to provide a subsidy to middle-class and higher-income parents than to lower-income ones.⁴⁶

Further, while these programs are diverting millions in public tax dollars away from district schools to pay for students who would likely attend private and religious schools in any event, there are no accountability measures built in to ensure the funding is spent as is specified in the law. In fact, state law prohibits the collection of data of any kind, so the question of whether these programs are effective remains a mystery.⁴⁷ Therefore, as the Keystone Research Center has pointed out, there is no real way of knowing how the money is being spent, whether it is reaching the students it is intended to reach, or if a student is progressing academically.⁴⁸

Research on vouchers from Public Funds Public Schools⁴⁹ provides the evidence for what we already know to be true:

- **Private School Vouchers Divert Scarce and** Needed Funding from Public Schools: Diverting much-needed funding from Pennsylvania's public schools to pay for private school vouchers makes an already bad situation worse. For example, the cost of Arizona's private school voucher program has increased fifty-fold in 16 years, even as private school attendance in the state has decreased. A study of the voucher program in Wisconsin found that the program's expansion posed "a significant fiscal threat to public schools."50 Moreover, these diverted funds are often misspent. In Florida, investigative journalists found that voucher recipient schools had hired teachers without college degrees and falsified health and safety records.⁵¹ In Arizona, an audit of the voucher program found that parents received funds after enrolling students in public schools and after purchasing items that were not permitted.52
- Private School Vouchers Don't Improve Student Achievement: For many years, studies of voucher programs across the country have found no improvement in student achievement.⁵³ Voucher studies in Washington, D.C.,⁵⁴ and Alabama⁵⁵ found no significant improvement in student test scores. Studies in Louisiana,⁵⁶ Indiana⁵⁷ and Ohio⁵⁸ found that students who attended private schools using vouchers actually performed worse than similar peers in public schools. These negative effects persisted over years, meaning they were not a temporary result of students' transition to a

new school. The negative impact on academic achievement of attending a voucher school may be even worse than the impact of high teacher turnover and feeling unsafe at school. 59 Additionally, the Louisiana voucher program did not increase the rates of college enrollment among high school graduates. 60 And parents do not report greater satisfaction with schools, nor a greater sense of safety, with the use of private school vouchers. 61

• Students Have Fewer Protections Against Discrimination in Voucher-Funded Schools: Many of the rights and protections that apply to students in public schools do not apply to students using vouchers to attend private schools.⁶² In fact, students may face discrimination when they try to enroll in a private school or after they are admitted. Voucher programs often do not prohibit discrimination based on religion or LGBTQIA+ status, and there are numerous reports of private schools discriminating against students using vouchers based on their sexual orientation or gender identity.⁶³

Additionally, studies have found that students who attend private schools using vouchers actually perform worse than their similar peers in public schools. Students with disabilities may have to give up rights under nondiscrimination laws and the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act.⁶⁴ Compounding this concern is the fact that families are often not informed of the loss of these rights.⁶⁵

• Vouchers Exacerbate School Segregation:
Vouchers link back to a "sordid history"
of segregation under Jim Crow. 66 "On
balance, voucher programs are more likely to
increase school segregation than to promote
integration or maintain the status quo. 67
These concerning patterns persist from Indiana,
where the voucher system favors more affluent
white families, 68 to Louisiana, where white
families have used vouchers to leave more
diverse schools. 69

Recommendations: Combined, voucher tax credits reduce the state's general fund budget by \$240 million⁷⁰ This means \$240 million is taken from K-12 public education—particularly at a time when students are struggling to recover from the pandemic and those who have the least need more supports. Considering the hefty price tag of these voucher programs and the damage done by them, Pennsylvania should roll back its voucher programs and any expansion should be strongly opposed.

Reforming Pennsylvania's Charter School Law

The urgency of the need for charter reform cannot be overstated. Multiple studies have shown that Pennsylvania school districts are left with less resources for their remaining students whenever a student departs to attend a charter school. In other words, the real fiscal impact on the district is more than the value of the money following the student, because the district cannot make adjustments to its funding without undermining services used by the remaining students. This funding impact can be as high as \$17,000 per student who leaves, according to one study, and although the gap shrinks over time, it still persists five years after the student departs.⁷¹

Research from other states shows that charter schools have similar impacts elsewhere, but Pennsylvania's outdated charter school funding formula intensifies these harms in ways that the Legislature can easily correct.⁷² A key flaw of the funding formula, as an analysis from Education Voters of Pennsylvania shows, 73 is that current cyber charter school tuition rates are not based on the approximately \$5,000 per pupil that a cyber charter spends to educate its students, but instead on the per-student expenditure of the school district from which the students come. Considering that cyber charter schools have materially lower costs than brick-andmortar schools and do not require the same funding needed for operating physical buildings, school districts are making significant overpayments to cyber charter schools, and there is no mechanism for recouping those overpayments. Cyber charter school funding has grown at such a pace that it exceeds the amount that these schools spend to educate students, wasting over \$290 million statewide.

Similarly, the charter school special education formula provides charter schools with more money than districts spend on students with milder disabilities and less money than districts spend on students with more severe disabilities. Adjusting the current one-size-fits-all funding formula would allow \$185 million annually to stay in traditional public schools⁷⁴ and eliminate the disincentive for charter schools to serve students with severe disabilities.

During the pandemic, enrollment in cyber charter schools saw a 59 percent spike.⁷⁵ According to Education Voters of Pennsylvania, in 2020-21, Pennsylvanians spent \$2.8 billion on student tuition bills for charter and cyber charter schools.⁷⁶ Because of limited funding from the state, most of this money

12 | AFT Pennsylvania

comes from property taxes—a model that is not tion and disability. Lawmakers should also place a sustainable and is blatantly unfair when considering the funding that can be generated in wealthy verses low-income communities.

Despite cyber charter schools being paid more money per student each year, academic outcomes for these schools remain abysmal. All 14 cyber schools in the state are designated for federal school improvement, with the vast majority among the lowest 5 percent of public schools.⁷⁷ And a Stanford University report⁷⁸ released in 2019 found overwhelming negative results from our state's cyber schools.

The state's weak charter school law also lacks accountability and transparency, which has allowed the flagrant waste, fraud and abuse of taxpayer money, while many charters underperform academically and struggle to operate efficiently and ethically.⁷⁹ Pennsylvania can be considered the poster child for the Center for Popular Democracy's reporting⁸⁰ that details the waste, fraud and abuse of public funding that result from inadequate charter regulation.

In stark contrast, however, the Keystone Research Center highlights⁸¹ that Pennsylvania's public schools are transparent in their operation and held accountable for student achievement and financial management. The increasing accountability faced by public schools has enabled the documentation of significant progress by Pennsylvania schools over the past decade. Indeed, Pennsylvania was recognized by the nonpartisan Center on Education Policy as the only state in the nation to make significant progress boosting achievement in all subjects and grade levels between 2002 and 2008.82

Recommendations: As leaders of more than 400 school districts, representing more than 80 percent of districts in the commonwealth, have advocated, Pennsylvania state lawmakers should enact comprehensive changes to the charter school funding formula.83 They could start by restoring the charter school line item. As a Research for Action report explains, when former Gov. Tom Corbett's administration eliminated the charter school reimbursement line item, public schools across the commonwealth lost \$224 million in funding from 2009-10 alone.84 Estimates for today balloon to \$300 million annually in lost revenue for public schools.

State lawmakers should reform the way cyber charter schools are reimbursed and enact strong protections against discrimination against students for any reason, including race, sexual orienta-

moratorium on new cyber charter schools and cap enrollment in low-performing cyber charter schools until outcomes improve.

Charter management companies should be subject to the state's Right to Know Act and Ethics Act, and companies should be required to post employee salaries on the Pennsylvania Department of Education's website, similar to requirements already in place for public school districts.

Supporting Early Childhood Education

Research shows that learning does not begin in kindergarten; brain development is most rapid in the first years of life. Early childhood education is essential for building a foundation for future learning. Findings from the National Institute of Child Health and Human Development's Study of Early Child Care and Youth Development demonstrated that children who were in high-quality care from birth through 54 months scored higher in language, reading and math than their peers who were in consistently low-quality care.85 Those who attend pre-K do better in school, are less likely to need special education services or have to repeat a grade, and are more likely to graduate from college and maintain stable jobs and families.86 Despite all the good that public spending on high-quality early learning can do, far too few children in Pennsylvania have access to it.

Pennsylvania's pre-K system serves only 20 percent of 4-year-olds and 10 percent of 3-year-olds.87 As of 2019, the state spent \$293.7 million on pre-K. Adjusting for cost-of-living differences across states, Pennsylvania spends \$6,563 per pupil, far less than states with full-day hours and high-quality standards, where spending is as high as \$11,667 to \$15,970 per pupil.88



Recommendations: Recent investments in pre-K are welcome, but they do not go far enough.89 Lawmakers should make it a priority to provide universal early childhood education access for all 3and 4-year-olds. Universal access to early childhood education is a smart investment, attracting business investment and ensuring a better chance for future success later in a student's educational

Professionalizing the Early Childhood Education Workforce

While a child's interactions with parents and family members are the most crucial influences on a child's early learning, caregivers and educators, who may spend several thousand hours in a young child's life, also play an essential role. The National Academy of Medicine points to the "linkages between the well-being of children from birth to age 8 and the well-being of adults who care for and educate them" to make the case for investing in the development of the early childhood education profession. In a 2017 paper, it declared: "Supporting a strong and fairly compensated workforce is critical to the future health and development of children."90

Quality early education depends on proper preparation, training, compensation and support for those who care for and teach our children. Pennsylvania should invest in programs to develop the knowledge and skills of early childhood educators in order to professionalize the early childhood education workforce. We need high standards for the profession to ensure that early childhood educators can earn living wages and that Pennsylvania's children have access to a fully qualified and effective workforce. Right now, in Pennsylvania, the median annual salary for a preschool teacher, regardless of setting, is \$31,850, 91 while the median annual salary for a kindergarten teacher is \$66,200.92

Finally, pre-K learning centers are not day care centers; they must be places where education professionals work with young learners to build a strong educational foundation to help them succeed in school and in life. The knowledge and skills of early childhood center leaders set the tone for the early childhood workplace. To be effective, early childhood programs need to be led by professionals who can both manage the day-to-day operations of the center and provide direction on early childhood development and learning.

Recommendations: Legislators should commit to investing in Pennsylvania's early childhood education workforce. To build a quality workforce of professionals, educators require access to affordable training, professional development opportunities and wages commensurate with their qualifications and responsibilities. Lawmakers can support the professionalization of the early childhood education workforce by creating and supporting a workforce board made up of educators and other stakeholders that would be charged with developing clearly defined training and competency standards as well as a professional career ladder. Lawmakers should also develop clear guidelines for early childhood centers that distinguish them from day cares, and they should require these centers to be led by administrators who have knowledge and expertise in early childhood education.

Supporting Career and Technical Education

High-quality career and technical education programs have a proven record of preparing students for college and careers. An integral part of CTE programs involves partnerships with business and industry to allow CTE students to have authentic work opportunities, student-business internships and school-to-work programs to create a rich, work-based learning experience with real-world applications. CTE can link the world of school and the world of work to motivate students to continue their education and arm them with the knowledge and flexible skills that will make it possible for them to adapt to the jobs of the future.

Recommendations: Lawmakers should invest in CTE to expand opportunities for students to participate in high-quality programs that integrate academics with career and technical education. Successful programs should be built to scale so that as many students as possible can take advantage of them and move on to success in careers and in life.

Investing in Higher Education

Pennsylvania's higher education system has felt the pinch of state cuts since the Great Recession. Inflation-adjusted state support per full-time equivalent (FTE) student in 2020 was down 23 percent compared with 2008.93 Deep cuts in state funding for higher education over the last decade have pushed more of the costs of college to students. Inflation-adjusted tuition costs at Pennsylvania in-

PA Policy Book | 15 14 | AFT Pennsylvania

stitutions have increased by 23 percent for four-year colleges and 39 percent for two-year colleges since 2008.⁹⁴ It is time we reinvest in higher education, for the benefit of students and all higher education employees.

Investing in Community Colleges

Community colleges are a key part of their local economy and community, yet they are chronically underfunded. According to the Center for American Progress, the average community college in Pennsylvania receives \$8,865 less per full-time enrolled student than their four-year counterparts. Without ample funding, these institutions are not able to adequately support their students with the academic and support services that are necessary to push these students to graduation.

It is vital to invest in these institutions, which serve as a steppingstone to four-year colleges and universities and as an affordable option for many students. These two-year institutions also collaborate with major employers in the local area and offer vocational and technical training that align with community needs. Furthermore, community colleges serve as a key component of the local community—it's a place for lifelong learners to further their education, a gathering spot for seniors and adults to stay active, and a central resource for students, their families and local employers.



Recommendations: Rising costs are putting higher education out of reach for many. Pennsylvania lawmakers should make significant new investment in our higher education systems to ensure that a quality college education is affordable and accessible and that there is sufficient funding for faculty and higher education staff salary and benefit adjustments to ensure equity across institutions.

AFT Pennsylvania also urges lawmakers to oppose legislative efforts to eliminate state funding for

Temple University, Pennsylvania State University and the University of Pittsburgh under the guise of offering students more "choice." A recent proposal would shift \$580 million in state funding away from these state-related schools to a Pennsylvania Higher Education Assistance Agency that could result in more state dollars going to private and for-profit colleges. State dollars should stay within our public and state-related higher education system.

Other schemes like this that would take funding that currently goes to Temple, Penn State and Pitt to pay for tuition at the state's technical schools, community colleges and universities within Pennsylvania's State System of Higher Education ignore the problem of chronic underfunding for our state's system of higher education. Higher education appropriations per FTE in Pennsylvania have decreased by 43.8 percent since 1980.98 A better approach would be to increase state funding for all public institutions—including our state and state-related universities, technical schools and community colleges. This approach would lead to less student debt, improved graduation rates and faster program completion.99, 100

Supporting Full-Time Faculty

Academic freedom ensures that colleges and universities are safe havens for inquiry, places where students and scholars can challenge the conventional wisdom of any field—art, science, politics or others. It is grounded on the notion that the free exchange of ideas on campus is essential to good education. Academic freedom depends on the faculty, instructional staff and other academic workers continually re-establishing standards of ethical behavior and good practice and monitoring the implementation of these standards on campus. The process should be self-regulating, and elected officials should, within their broad role of providing for a system of public higher education, not take actions to chill debate or discussion. In 2005, the Legislature created a special legislative committee to hold hearings designed to highlight political activism by professors. In the words of the field director of the Center for Campus Free Speech, "The committee spent a lot of time and a lot of money trying to find some shred of evidence of a real problem and they couldn't find one because there is not one." 101 There still isn't a problem, but we are seeing a rising number of instances where state governments are interfering with professors' ability to speak in the public square on issues such as racism and our democracy. 102, 103

Recommendations: Pennsylvania lawmakers should enact legislation to ensure that faculty maintain control of curriculum and instructional materials. State law should also provide for a fair process for administering reductions in force for reasons related to the economy or because of falling enrollment.

Supporting Adjunct and Contingent Faculty

There is an increasing reliance on contingent faculty to teach our students. Today, more than 75 percent of college faculty—1.3 million workers—are not on the tenure track. In Pennsylvania, there were 19,508 part-time faculty in 2020, according to the U.S. Department of Education, a 28 percent increase since 2013. ¹⁰⁴ In a national ranking of public flagship institutions across the United States, Pennsylvania State University ranked 10th for its high number of contingent faculty as a share of instructional faculty, with contingent staff accounting for 53 percent of Penn State's instructional staff. ¹⁰⁵

All members of a school's faculty, full time and adjunct, should be treated with respect. However, one-quarter of part-time college faculty are enrolled in at least one public assistance program, according to a report by the UC Berkeley Labor Center. 106 Recent research by the American Federation of Teachers further illustrates how contingent and part-time faculty work results in serious economic hardship: 107

- One-third of respondents to a recent AFT contingent faculty survey earn less than \$25,000 annually, placing them below the federal poverty guideline for a family of four.
- 40 percent struggle to cover basic household expenses.
- Only 15 percent report being able to comfortably cover basic monthly expenses.
- Fewer than half of survey respondents have access to employer-provided health insurance, and nearly 20 percent rely on Medicaid.
- About 45 percent of faculty members surveyed have put off getting needed healthcare, including mental healthcare, and 65 percent forgo dental care.
- 41 percent struggle with job security, reporting that they don't know if they will have a teaching job until one month before the beginning of the academic year.
- For 3 out of 4 contingent faculty, employment

- is only guaranteed from term to term.
- A plan for a secure retirement is out of reach for most faculty, with 37 percent reporting that they don't see a path.

Recommendations: Pennsylvania state lawmakers can improve the quality of public higher education by taking steps to support contingent faculty and to stabilize the instructional corps at state schools. Research has demonstrated that better support for contingent faculty has a positive impact on student success. ¹⁰⁸ The Oregon Legislature has recently passed bills that make it possible for adjunct faculty in public institutions who work a half-time load, even across public institutions, to qualify for health insurance. Other legislation helps adjunct faculty qualify for Public Service Loan Forgiveness and unemployment insurance. ¹⁰⁹ The Pennsylvania Legislature should look to provide similar supports. Lawmakers should also extend just cause protec-



tions to adjuncts and classified staff, establish a minimum wage and grant adjuncts with access to unemployment benefits during breaks between semesters. Pennsylvania legislators can also enact laws that establish preference for adjuncts when full-tenured faculty positions become available, provide for paid office hours and office space so that students have access to their instructors outside of classroom hours, and require higher education institutions to provide contingent faculty with 10 weeks' notice for course assignments so that contingent faculty can adequately prepare a syllabus, plan coursework and be properly onboarded at their institution(s). Finally, lawmakers should enact legislation to provide contingent faculty more opportunities to be treated as an "integral part of their departments" by extending to them the same rights given to tenure-track faculty around book selection and by allowing them to fully participate in department activities.

16 | AFT Pennsylvania

Supporting Higher Education Students

Many students struggle to succeed in higher education, and the state of Pennsylvania should provide a more integrated system of support. Recent research indicates that 29 percent of college students in southwestern Pennsylvania experience food insecurity. 110 Pennsylvania has a state program, Act 101, that is designed to help at-risk students succeed, but the program is funded at less than \$5 million. New Jersey's similar Educational Opportunity Fund receives more than \$40 million in appropriations, and the state should look to match that support. 111, 112

Student debt is an anchor weighing down the economic aspirations of college graduates, including nearly all higher education employees, whose student debt burden impacts their morale and financial security. Nationally, total student debt has ballooned to almost \$1.7 trillion.¹¹³ In Pennsylvania, 65 percent of 2019 college graduates had student loan debt, and their average student debt was \$39,027, the second-highest rate in the nation.¹¹⁴ In total, Pennsylvanians now owe more than \$63.9 billion in student debt.¹¹⁵ Of all student loan borrowers, 8 percent are delinquent in their debt.¹¹⁶

Unlike with other types of consumer debt, borrowers of student loans have limited options for refinancing or discharging their debt. Borrowers must also navigate a confusing student loan payment system, where it is not always clear what entity is servicing their debt, as borrowers receive little information about how their debt may be transferred from one financial institution to another. There are also chronic, deep problems with predatory student loan servicers, and because of a lack of federal oversight, student loan borrowers have limited protections. Borrowers have been harmed by student loan servicers who have misled them or steered them away from relief programs like income-driven repayment.

Recommendations: State lawmakers should increase Act 101 funding. They should also enact legislation to ensure all eligible employees employed in state and local government, including preK-12 educators employed in Pennsylvania schools and faculty at public institutions of higher education, receive notification of their eligibility for Public Service Loan Forgiveness at the time of their hiring and once per year thereafter. All eligible staff should also receive notification of their potential eligibility for the recently announced temporary PSLF waiver, including the steps borrowers should take to qualify.

States should assist adjuncts and part-time community college instructors in gaining eligibility for the federal Public Service Loan Forgiveness program by counting out-of-classroom hours worked toward total employed hours for PSLF eligibility. Pennsylvania's lawmakers should follow the example of other states and adopt a Student Loan Bill of Rights that requires licensing and oversight of student loan servicers in order to end the worst abuses.

Protecting and Supporting the Rights of Workers to Join Together in Unions

Unions contribute to Pennsylvania's economic and social prosperity. They lift the wages of their members and, in doing so, set standards that lift the wages of nonunion workers in similar industries. 117 Union workers earn more than 11 percent more than similar workers without unions, on average. 118 The decline of unions accounts for as much as 37 percent of the growth in the gap between the incomes of typical workers and the very rich. 119

Unions increase wealth for working families, especially for workers of color. Unions help workers build wealth through higher wages that allow them to build savings and become homeowners and by giving workers access to pensions. ¹²⁰ Unions make workplaces fairer, with racial and gender pay gaps being substantially smaller in unionized workplaces than nonunion ones. ^{121, 122}

Unions make workplaces safer. During the pandemic, workers in unionized workplaces were more likely to have access to protective equipment, have access to testing and receive paid sick leave. 123 In states with laws protecting and supporting the rights of workers to join together in unions, work-related death rates are lower. 124 Unions take positions on politics that are in keeping with broad majorities of American voters, and they bring working people's voices into electoral politics. 125 Finally, unions increase their members' sense of well-being. All other things being equal, union workers feel younger than nonunion workers and express higher degrees of job satisfaction. 126, 127, 128

Despite all the evidence showing that unions are good for Pennsylvania's workers, some in the Legislature have launched a number of attacks in recent years against unions representing both private and public sector workers. This includes right-to-work legislation, anti-strike legislation and legislation to make it harder for some unions to collect dues from members. These attacks are designed to weaken

unions, but they also weaken the quality of life and economic security of all Pennsylvanians.

Recommendations: Legislators should support the rights of workers to join together in unions by opposing any effort to weaken Pennsylvania's collective bargaining laws and by supporting legislation to make it easier for workers to join together. State lawmakers can follow the lead of states like New Jersey¹²⁹ and California¹³⁰ and pass legislation that bars employers from deterring or discouraging public employees from becoming or remaining union members.

Protecting the Right to Retire with Dignity

The Pennsylvania Public School Employees' Retirement System provides a pension for teachers. It offers retirees a lifetime income through a modest, stable monthly payment. PSERS serves 255,749 active public school employees as well as 237,339 retired members and survivor beneficiaries. New employees contribute 5.50 percent to the fund, while employers contribute 33.51 percent.¹³¹

Failure by the state to fully fund PSERS from 2005 to 2017 led to a \$44.1 million unfunded actuarial accrued liability as of fiscal year 2019. From FY 2001 to FY 2019, the state paid only 66.45 percent (weighted average) of its actuarily determined contribution to PSERS. Additionally, the fund allocated its assets disproportionately to high-fee, high-risk investments. PSERS has \$6.2 billion invested in private equity, representing 10.7 percent of its total portfolio, 132 which is nearly 40 percent more than the average pension fund has allocated to private equity.

Following the 2008-09 market collapse, Pennsylvania policymakers made changes to PSERS, specifically shifting from a traditional defined benefit pension to a hybrid DB/defined contribution plan or a DC-only option. Active members and new hires were required to make a one-time, irrevocable decision to choose either a DC-only plan or one of two versions of a hybrid DB-DC plan. Final average salary calculations were also changed, and active members are now subject to shared-risk contribution requirements.

Shifting to hybrid or DC-only plans means that the value of the retirement benefit members will receive is quite low, and not nearly enough for most people to cover expenses in retirement. The retirement benefit is only projected to replace roughly 37.5 percent of a teacher's pre-retirement income, which

is referred to as the income replacement ratio. This low benefit level contributes to growing poverty among seniors, which weakens the economy and ultimately shifts greater costs back to taxpayers.

Making matters worse, excessive investment fees reduce plan assets, reduce benefits payable to teachers and impact the unfunded liability. PSERS' asset allocation, with its disproportionate focus on high-fee, high-risk investments, has not performed well and has harmed the fund. PSERS has recently moved to divest from hedge funds, which is an important positive step in the right direction.¹³³ However, with a sizeable remaining private equity allocation and its failure to meet performance benchmarks, policymakers should question whether PSERS' unfettered access to costly private equity investments is wise. As of the end of FY 2020, PSERS' private equity portfolio had underperformed its U.S. equities portfolio over the last 1-year, 3-year, 5-year and 10-year periods, meaning that PSERS' private equity investments performed worse than if they had been invested in U.S. public equities, the investment fees for which are a small fraction of the fees paid on private equity investments. 134

The fees PSERS has paid for underperforming investments is staggering. According to PSERS, the fund paid \$427 million in private equity fees in 2020, 135 and a 2018 report found that PSERS' total investment fees in FY 2017 exceeded all employee contributions to the fund. 136 A 2017 AFT report found that by cutting fees in half for private equity and other alternative investments like hedge funds and private real estate, PSERS would save \$300 million in the first year alone; after 10 years, those savings would compound to \$7.5 billion. 137

Adding to this, a failure to adequately disclose fees in publicly available reports has allowed some of these conditions to persist. PSERS does not publicly disclose complete private equity fee data in its annual report, leaving participants and stakeholders in the dark as to the true cost of these investments.

It is vitally important for stakeholder organizations to have a seat at the table where key pension benefit and investment decisions are made—this is a cornerstone of good governance. A study released by Boston College's Center for Retirement Research found that boards with strong governance structures, measured against expert recommendations, were more effective and correlated with improved pension fund financial performance, which helps participants, employers and taxpayers alike. Two key structural factors were share of stakeholder representation and board size.

Regarding stakeholder representation, experts recommend that boards should be made up of 20-70 percent active and/or retired participants, with the public pension plan industry average at 54 percent. 139 Currently, only 33 percent of the PSERS board (five active and retiree seats of 15 total) are plan participants. The PSERS board is heavily weighted toward political appointees and ex officio seats, with the share of beneficiary representation lagging behind peer funds.

Regarding board size, the National Association of State Retirement Administrators reported in 2019 that nine-member boards were the most common size, 140 and 33 percent of all funds had boards with between 8 and 10 members. 141 Governance experts recommend that boards contain 6-10 members, allowing for adequate stakeholder representation while still remaining small enough to function efficiently. Only 15 percent of funds had more than 14 members, putting PSERS' 15-seat board again outside of the norm for public pension funds.

Board diversity is also an important contributor to board effectiveness. The investment industry, business leaders and public pension funds alike affirm a growing consensus that diversity enhances board performance and oversight, leading to improved outcomes. Diversity should also apply to stakeholder representation on the board. An article in the *Harvard Business Review* notes that demographic and professional diversity are "both important for increasing the diversity of perspectives represented on the board," and for ensuring a diversity of ideas that can lead to superior performance. 142

Recommendations: State lawmakers should strengthen the state's pension plans in ways that increase the income replacement ratio for seniors to reduce poverty among seniors and help Pennsylvania attract and retain a stable, quality workforce. They should require that pension boards change asset allocation targets to reduce private equity's share of total fund assets invested, replacing private equity with a lowerfee, equivalent-risk alternative. These boards should be required to evaluate each proposed private equity investment against a low-fee, equivalent-risk alternative. Lawmakers should require that funds publicly disclose all private equity fees—management fees, carried interest and all other fees—annually in its annual report, where the public can access it easily. And they should enact legislation to require pension funds to immediately cap fees for new private equity investments at a 1 percent management fee and

10 percent performance fee, effectively cutting fees in half. The New Jersey Division of Investment, which oversees the public pension fund assets of seven New Jersey public pension funds, referred to collectively as the New Jersey Pension Fund, instituted this fee structure for hedge fund investments in 2016 and has reported no adverse impacts.

State lawmakers should also take action to ensure that the investment fees that boards pay out never exceed regular, required employee contributions. And they should require that boards evaluate best practices in board governance that correlate with high performance and seek reforms that bring pension boards more into line. The PSERS board, for example, is comparatively large, which can make decision making and effective oversight challenging. Lawmakers should enact legislation to increase stakeholder representation on the PSERS board and ensure diversity of representation among beneficiary groups, as Illinois has recently done. And they should increase board demographic and professional diversity.

Taxing Those Most Able to Pay to Fund Education

Our state's tax system is broken, and it doesn't raise the revenues our state needs to properly invest in education. According to the Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy's Tax Inequality Index, Pennsylvania has the seventh most unfair state and local tax system in the country. In fact, incomes are more unequal in Pennsylvania after state and local taxes are collected than before. 143 A large part of what makes the state's tax system so unequal is its flat rate personal income tax. Fully funding our K-12 services and facilities and our higher education system will require that corporations and the richest Pennsylvanians pay their fair share. Reforming the state income tax, levying taxes on wealth and making corporations pay their fair share can raise significant revenue to fund education, while also making our tax code fairer.

Recommendations: Enact a Fair Share Tax on Income and Wealth

In 2017, the Pennsylvania Budget and Policy Center put forward the Fair Share Tax plan, which would take a major step toward fixing Pennsylvania's broken tax system and raising the revenues needed to invest in public goods like education. ¹⁴⁴ The Fair Share Tax plan bifurcates the state's personal income tax into two parts:

- A tax on wages and interest, and
- A tax on income from wealth, including dividends; net income from capital gains; net income from rents, royalties, patents and copyrights; gambling and lottery winnings; and income from estates or trusts.

The Fair Share Tax increases the tax on income from wealth from 3.07 percent to 6.5 percent and decreases the tax on wages and interest from 3.07 percent to 2.8 percent. With these tax changes, the Pennsylvania Budget and Policy Center estimated that more than half of Pennsylvania taxpayers would see their taxes go down, 26 percent would see no change in their taxes, and only 15 percent would see their taxes go up. Moreover, the Fair Share Tax would raise \$2 billion in new revenue, half of which would come from those making more than \$600,000.

Allow Local Governments to Levy Taxes on High-Value Properties

Lawmakers could follow the example of states and local governments that have adopted progressive property taxes to make property taxes fairer and to make the wealthy pay more by enacting a state-level real estate transfer tax. New York, for example, levies a flat tax on the sale of properties, with an additional tax of 1 percent of the property's sale value for residences valued at \$1 million or more. The District of Columbia levies a transfer tax that is based on a property's sale value, with a higher rate for properties worth more than \$400,000.145 Pennsylvania could consider adopting a state property tax and levy an annual property tax on high-value homes and use the revenue to fund education. Rhode Island's governor proposed such a tax in 2015 in the form of a surcharge on second homes worth more than \$1 million. 146

Decouple from Federal Opportunity Zone Capital Gains Tax Breaks

The 2017 federal Tax Cuts and Jobs Act created new capital gains tax breaks for investments in designated "Opportunity Zones." Billed as a job-creation strategy for low-income urban areas, the zones require no community benefits such as jobs created, good wages and benefits, or affordable housing. Not long after it was enacted, wealthy, well-connected investors began exploiting the tax break, using it to build high-end hotels and apartment buildings, or warehouses and storage facilities that employ only a small number of people. The state should decouple from the federal opportunity zone tax breaks, otherwise Pennsylvanians would end up subsidizing these investments.

Eliminate the "Delaware Loophole"

With so many tax deductions, exemptions and credits, corporations can end up paying little to no taxes. And passthrough entities like S corporations, partnerships and limited liability companies headquartered out of the state are not subject to Pennsylvania corporate income taxes at all. Law-makers should consider imposing a minimum tax on all corporations and passthrough entities doing business in Pennsylvania to ensure that all of them contribute to the state's prosperity.

Enact a Digital Services Tax

More and more economic returns are accruing to big tech as its role in our nation's economy grows. During 2020, the combined yearly revenue of Amazon, Apple, Google, Microsoft and Facebook was about \$1.2 trillion. 149 However, big tech's contribution to our state's coffers has lagged because our tax system hasn't been updated to reflect how these companies earn their revenue.150 In 2019, France became the first nation to enact a digital services tax on revenues from the sale of user data, digital advertisements and online platforms run by companies. 151 Following the French example, legislators in Maryland and Nebraska introduced similar taxes in 2020. The Maryland bill taxes revenue derived from digital advertising services at a rate of between 2.5 and 10 percent. 152 The Nebraska bill would have added retail sales of digital advertisements to the definition of gross receipts for Nebraska sales tax purposes.¹⁵³ Pennsylvania should look to Maryland and Nebraska as models for how they can tax the digital services provided by Amazon, Apple, Google and Facebook.

Endnotes

- ¹ Education Law Center, accessed November 30, 2021, https://www.elc-pa.org/cases/william-penn-sd-et-al-v-pa-dept-of-education-et-al-pa-commonwealth-court-2018.
- ² Maddie Hanna, "Gap between Rich and Poor Pa. School Districts Has Grown, Funding Lawsuit Says," Philadelphia Inquirer, July 7, 2018, https://www.inquirer.com/philly/education/pennsylvania-school-funding-lawsuit-rich-poor-districts-20180706.html.
- ³ Cynthia Fernandez and Maddie Hanna, "Pa. Schools Need an Additional \$4.6 Billion to Close Education Gaps, New Analysis Finds," Spotlight PA, October 27, 2020, https://www.spotlightpa.org/news/2020/10/pa-public-school-funding-analysis-philadelphia-reading-lancaster/#:~:text=Pennsylvania's%20public%20 school%20children%20are,the%20state's%20education%20funding%20system.
- ⁴ Pennsylvania Budget and Policy Center, "From Cutback to Comeback," November 2021, https://krc-pbpc.org/wp-content/uploads/20211103_Consolidated-SSD-Report.pdf.
- ⁵ Danielle Farrie and David G. Sciarra, "Making the Grade 2020: How Fair Is School Funding in Your State?," Education Law Center, https://edlawcenter.org/research/making-the-grade-2020.html.
- ⁶ C. Kirabo Jackson, Rucker C. Johnson and Claudia Persico, "The Effects of School Spending on Educational and Economic Outcomes: Evidence from School Finance Reforms," National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper 20847, January 2015, www.nber.org/papers/w20847.pdf.
- ⁷ Bruce Baker, "How Money Matters for Schools," Learning Policy Institute, July 17, 2018, https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/how-money-matters-brief.
- ⁸ Richard Ingersoll, "Seven Trends: The Transformation of the Teaching Force," 2018, https://repository.upenn.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1109&context=cpre_researchreports.
- ⁹ Dale Mezzacappa, Emily Rizzo and Neena Hagen, "Just One Third of Elementary Classrooms in Philly Meet Minimum Ventilation Standards," WHYY, October 29, 2020, https://whyy.org/articles/philly-parents-asked-to-make-school-return-decision-with-incomplete-confusing-info.
- ¹⁰ ASHRAE, "Reopening of Schools and Universities," https://www.ashrae.org/technical-resources/reopening-of-schools-and-universities.
- 11 William J. Fisk, "The Ventilation Problem in Schools: Literature Review," July 10, 2017, https://indoor.lbl.gov/sites/default/files/pdf.pdf.
- 12 Jeff Vincent, "To Safely Reopen Schools, We Have to Talk about Indoor Air Quality and Ventilation," October 5, 2020, https://edsource.org/2020/to-safely-reopen-schools-we-have-to-talk-about-indoor-air-quality-and-ventilation/640701.
- ¹³ Nick Fox, "Massachusetts Extends OSHA Protections to Public Employees," Laborers' Health and Safety Fund of North America, April 2018, https://www.lhsfna.org/massachusetts-extends-osha-protections-to-public-employees.
- ¹⁴ Educator Policy Innovation Center, "Building an Equitable School System for All Students and Educators," https://educationminnesota.org/wp-content/up-loads/2021/08/EPIC_v5n1-06_TeacherPrep_Booklet.pdf.
- ¹⁵ Elizabeth D. Steiner and Ashley Woo, "Job-Related Stress Threatens the Teacher Supply: Key Findings from the 2021 State of the U.S. Teacher Survey," Rand Corporation, June 15, 2021, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RRA1108-1.html.
- ¹⁶ Emma García and Elaine Weiss, "The Teacher Shortage Is Real, Large and Growing, and Worse Than We Thought: The First Report in 'The Perfect Storm in the Teacher Labor Market' Series," Economic Policy Institute, March 26, 2019, https://www.epi.org/publication/the-teacher-shortage-is-real-large-and-growing-and-worse-than-we-thought-the-first-report-in-the-perfect-storm-in-the-teacher-labor-market-series.
- ¹⁷ Desiree Carver-Thomas and Linda Darling-Hammond, "Teacher Turnover: Why It Matters and What We Can Do About It," Learning Policy Institute, August 16, 2017, https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/teacher-turnover-report.
- ¹⁸ Desiree Carver-Thomas and Linda Darling-Hammond, "Teacher Turnover: Why It Matters and What We Can Do About It," Learning Policy Institute, August 16, 2017, https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/teacher-turnover-report.
- ¹⁹ Richard M. Ingersoll, Elizabeth Merrill, Daniel Stuckey and Gregory Collins, "Seven Trends: The Transformation of the Teaching Force—Updated October 2018," November 13, 2018, https://repository.upenn.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1109&context=cpre_researchreports.
- ²⁰ Sylvia A. Allegretto and Lawrence Mishel, "The Teacher Weekly Wage Penalty Hit 21.4 Percent in 2018, a Record High: Trends in the Teacher Wage and Compensation Penalties through 2018," Economic Policy Institute, April 24, 2019, https://www.epi.org/publication/the-teacher-weekly-wage-penalty-hit-21-4-percent-in-2018-a-record-high-trends-in-the-teacher-wage-and-compensation-penalties-through-2018.
- ²¹ New York State Higher Education Services Corporation, "Loan Forgiveness, Cancellation and Discharge," https://www.hesc.ny.gov/repay-your-loans/repay-ment-options-assistance/loan-forgiveness-cancellation-and-discharge.html.
- ²² Washington Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction, "Beginning Educator Support Team (BEST) Program Reports Success," https://medium.com/waospi/beginning-educator-support-team-best-program-reports-success-6520e95c9f76.
- ²³ Roneeta Guha, Maria E. Hyler and Linda Darling-Hammond, "The Teacher Residency: An Innovative Model for Preparing Teachers," Learning Policy Institute, September 2016. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/sites/default/files/product-files/Teacher Residency Innovative Model Preparing Teachers REPORT.pdf.
- ²⁴ Madeline Will, "With No Paid Parental Leave, Many Teachers Return to Class Before They're Ready," Education Week, April 1, 2019, https://www.edweek.org/ew/articles/2019/04/01/with-no-paid-parental-leave-many-teachers.html?r=217152598&mkey=FF1E0384-3628-4A73-985B-001F31679C8F.
- ²⁵ Emma García and Elaine Weiss, "Teachers Need Better Professional Development Opportunities, More Support," Economic Policy Institute, July 26, 2019, https://www.epi.org/blog/teachers-need-better-professional-development-opportunities-more-support-from-the-system.
- ²⁶ Emma García and Elaine Weiss, "Teachers Need Better Professional Development Opportunities, More Support," Economic Policy Institute, July 26, 2019, https://www.epi.org/blog/teachers-need-better-professional-development-opportunities-more-support-from-the-system.
- ²⁷ Emma García and Elaine Weiss, "Teachers Need Better Professional Development Opportunities, More Support," Economic Policy Institute, July 26, 2019, https://www.epi.org/blog/teachers-need-better-professional-development-opportunities-more-support-from-the-system.
- ²⁸ Mary Anne Raywid, "Finding Time for Collaboration," ASCD, September 1, 1993, http://www.ascd.org/publications/educational-leadership/sept93/vol51/num01/Finding-Time-for-Collaboration.aspx.
- ²⁹ North Carolina Department of Public Instruction, "North Carolina Teacher Working Conditions Survey Opens Today," accessed November 30, 2021, https://www.dpi.nc.gov/news/press-releases/2020/03/02/north-carolina-teacher-working-conditions-survey-opens-today.
- ³⁰ Lisa Flook, "Four Ways Schools Can Support the Whole Child: Beyond Just Teaching Academics, Schools Can Foster Students' Development in Their Relationships, Identity, Emotional Skills, and Overall Well-Being," Greater Good Magazine, April 23, 2019, https://greatergood.berkeley.edu/article/item/four_ways_schools_can_support_the_whole_child.
- ³¹ National Alliance of Specialized Instructional Support Personnel, http://nasisp.org.

- ³² National Association of Social Workers, "NASW Standards for School Social Work Services," 2012, https://www.socialworkers.org/LinkClick.aspx?filetick-et=1Ze4-9-Os7E%3d&portalid=0.
- ³³ Hopeful Futures Campaign, "America's School Mental Health Report Card," February 2022, https://hopefulfutures.us/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/Final_Master_021522.pdf.
- ³⁴ National Association of School Psychologists, "The Professional Standards of the National Association of School Psychologists," 2020, https://www.nasponline.org/standards-and-certification/nasp-2020-professional-standards-adopted.
- ³⁵ Hopeful Futures Campaign, "America's School Mental Health Report Card," February 2022, https://hopefulfutures.us/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/Final_Master_021522.pdf.
- ³⁶ American School Counselor Association, "The School Counselor and School Counseling Programs," 2017, https://www.schoolcounselor.org/Standards-Positions/Position-Statements/ASCA-Position-Statements/ASCA-Position-Statements/The-School-Counselor-and-School-Counseling-Program.
- ³⁷ Hopeful Futures Campaign, "America's School Mental Health Report Card," February 2022, https://hopefulfutures.us/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/Final_Master 021522.pdf.
- ³⁸ Breena Welch Holmes et al., "Role of the School Nurse in Providing School Health Services," American Academy of Pediatrics, June 1, 2016, https://publications. aap.org/pediatrics/article/137/6/e20160852/52405/Role-of-the-School-Nurse-in-Providing-School?autologincheck=redirected.
- ³⁹ National Association of School Psychologists, "Assessing School-Level & District-Level Needs," https://www.nasponline.org/standards-and-certification/ nasp-practice-model/nasp-practice-model-implementation-guide/section-ii-nasp-practice-model-implementation-and-service-delivery/assessing-school-level-and-district-level-needs.
- ⁴⁰ SB 179 (2021 Texas), https://hro.house.texas.gov/pdf/ba87r/sb0179.pdf#navpanes=0.
- ⁴¹ American Library Association, "State of America's Libraries 2019," https://www.ala.org/news/state-americas-libraries-report-2019/school-libraries.
- ⁴² Keith Curry Lance and Debra E. Kachel, "Perspectives on School Librarian Employment in the United States, 2009-10 to 2018-19," July 2021, https://libslide.org/pubs/Perspectives-State-Perspective.pdf.
- ⁴³ Student eligibility of OSTC program, https://www.edchoice.org/school-choice/programs/pennsylvania-opportunity-scholarship-tax-credit-program/#student_eligibility; and student eligibility of EITC program, https://www.edchoice.org/school-choice/programs/pennsylvania-educational-improvement-tax-credit-program.
- ⁴⁴ Student eligibility of OSTC program, https://www.edchoice.org/school-choice/programs/pennsylvania-opportunity-scholarship-tax-credit-program/#student_eligibility; and student eligibility of EITC program, https://www.edchoice.org/school-choice/programs/pennsylvania-educational-improvement-tax-credit-program.
- ⁴⁵ Rules and regulations of OSTC program, https://www.edchoice.org/school-choice/programs/pennsylvania-opportunity-scholarship-tax-credit-program; and rules and regulations of EITC program, https://www.edchoice.org/school-choice/programs/pennsylvania-educational-improvement-tax-credit-program.
- ⁴⁶ Pennsylvania Private Schools by Tuition Cost, https://www.privateschoolreview.com/tuition-stats/pennsylvania.
- ⁴⁷ Education Voters PA, "Taxpayer Funded Vouchers," https://edvoterspa.org/tax-payer-funded-vouchers.
- ⁴⁸ Steven Herzenberg, "No Accountability: Pennsylvania's Track Record Using Taxpayer Dollars to Pay for Private and Religious School Tuition," April 7, 2011, https://www.keystoneresearch.org/EITC-accountability.
- ⁴⁹ Public Funds Public Schools, "Research Shows Private School Vouchers Don't Work for Students and Harm Public Schools," https://pfps.org/assets/uploads/ CR_PFPS_Fact_Sheet_MAR_2020.pdf.
- ⁵⁰ Ellie Bruecker, "Assessing the Fiscal Impact of Wisconsin's Statewide Voucher Program," National Education Policy Center, 2017, 4-5.
- ⁵¹ L. Postal, B. Kassab and A. Martin, "Florida Private Schools Get Nearly \$1 Billion in State Scholarships with Little Oversight, Sentinel Finds," Orlando Sentinel, October 17, 2017.
- ⁵² Office of the Auditor General, Performance Audit Division, "Department Oversees Empowerment Scholarship Accounts Program Spending, but Should Strengthen Its Oversight and Continue to Improve Other Aspects of Program Administration," Arizona Department of Education, 2016.
- ⁵³ Center on Education Policy, "Keeping Informed about School Vouchers: A Review of Major Developments and Research," Center on Education Policy, July 2011; and L. Barrow and C. E. Rouse, "School Vouchers and Student Achievement: Recent Evidence, Remaining Questions," Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago, 2008.
- ⁵⁴ A. Webber, N. Rui, R. Garrison-Mogren, R. B. Olsen, B. Gutmann and M. Bachman, "Evaluation of the DC Opportunity Scholarship Program: Impacts Three Years after Students Applied," Institute of Education Sciences, 2019.
- ⁵⁵ J. M. Barth, E. Steele and G. Quenneville, "Evaluation of the Alabama Accountability Act: Academic Achievement Test Outcomes of Scholarship Recipients 2016-2017," Institute for Social Science Research, University of Alabama, 2018.
- ⁵⁶ J. Mills and P. Wolf, "The Effects of the Louisiana Scholarship Program on Student Achievement after Four Years," University of Arkansas, 2019; and J. N. Mills, A. J. Egalite and P. J. Wolf, "How Has the Louisiana Scholarship Program Affected Students? A Comprehensive Summary of Effects after Two Years," Education
- A. J. Egalite and P. J. Wolf, "How Has the Louisiana Scholarship Program Affected Students? A Comprehensive Summary of Effects after Two Years," Education Research Alliance for New Orleans, 2016.
- ⁵⁷ M. Austin, R. J. Waddington and M. Berends, "Voucher Pathways and Student Achievement in Indiana's Choice Scholarship Program," RSF: The Russell Sage Foundation Journal of the Social Sciences, 2019, 20-40.
- 58 D. Figlio and K. Karbownik, "Evaluation of Ohio's EdChoice Scholarship Program: Selection, Competition, and Performance Effects," Thomas B. Fordham Institute, 2016.
- ⁵⁹ U. Boser, M. Benner and E. Roth, "The Highly Negative Impacts of Vouchers," Center for American Progress, 2018.
- ⁶⁰ H. H. Erickson, J. Mills and P. Wolf, "The Effect of the Louisiana Scholarship Program on College Entrance," University of Arkansas, 2019.
- ⁶¹ A. Webber, N. Rui, R. Garrison-Mogren, R. B. Olsen, B. Gutmann and M. Bachman, "Evaluation of the DC Opportunity Scholarship Program: Impacts Three Years after Students Applied," Institute of Education Sciences, 2019.
- ⁶² B. Fiddiman and J. Yin, "The Danger Private School Voucher Programs Pose to Civil Rights," Center for American Progress, 2019.
- ⁶³ J. F. Mead and S. E. Eckes, "How School Privatization Opens the Door for Discrimination," National Education Policy Center, 2018; and K. G. Welner and P. Green, "Private School Vouchers: Legal Challenges and Civil Rights Protections," UCLA Civil Rights Project, 2018.
- ⁶⁴ J. F. Mead and S. E. Eckes, "How School Privatization Opens the Door for Discrimination," National Education Policy Center, 2018; and National Council on Disability, "Choice & Vouchers—Implications for Students with Disabilities," National Council on Disability, 2018.
- 65 National Center for Learning Disabilities, "Vouchers, Education Savings Accounts, and Tax Incentive Programs: Implications and Considerations for Students with Disabilities," National Center for Learning Disabilities, 2017; and Government Accountability Office, "Private School Choice: Federal Actions Needed to Ensure Parents are Notified about Changes in Rights for Students with Disabilities," U.S. Government Accountability Office, 2017.
- ⁶⁶ National Center for Learning Disabilities, "Vouchers, Education Savings Accounts, and Tax Incentive Programs: Implications and Considerations for Students with Disabilities," National Center for Learning Disabilities, 2017; and Government Accountability Office, "Private School Choice: Federal Actions Needed to Ensure Parents are Notified about Changes in Rights for Students with Disabilities," U.S. Government Accountability Office, 2017.

- ⁶⁷ H. Potter, "Do Private School Vouchers Pose a Threat to Integration?," Century Foundation, 2017.
- 68 C. Ford, S. Johnson and L. Partelow, "The Racist Origins of Private School Vouchers," Center for American Progress, 2017.
- 69 C. Ford, S. Johnson and L. Partelow, "The Racist Origins of Private School Vouchers," Center for American Progress, 2017.
- ⁷⁰ Education Voters of Pennsylvania, "Myth Busting Tax Credits in the EITC/OSTC Tax Program," https://secureservercdn.net/50.62.90.29/9k6.1ae.myftpupload.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/2019-2020-Myth-busting-PAs-EITC_OSTC-Programs.pdf.
- ⁷¹ See, for example, Boston Consulting Group, "Transforming Philadelphia's Public Schools: Key Findings and Recommendations," 2012, http://webgui.phila. k12.pa.us/uploads/v_/IF/v_IFJYCOr72CBKDpRrGAAQ/BCG-Summary-Findingsand-Recommendations_August_2012.pdf; School District of Philadelphia, "Financial Impact Analysis: Funding, Purchasing Power and Stranded Cost Analyses Outcomes," 2017, https://www.philasd.org/finance/wp-content/uploads/sites/789/2019/04/20170306-SDPSummary-Outcomes-1-with-disclaimer-langauge.pdf; and Research for Action, "The Fiscal Impact of Charter School Expansion: Calculations in Six Pennsylvania School Districts," 2017, https://www.researchforaction.org/publications/fiscal-impact-charter-school-expansion-calculations-six-pennsylvania-school-districts.
- ⁷² Pennsylvania School Boards Association, "PSBA Legislative Priority Issue: Enact Meaningful Charter School Reforms," https://www.psba.org/issue/charter-school-reform.
- ⁷³ Education Voters of Pennsylvania, "Commonsense Cyber Charter School Funding Reform Would Eliminate Wasteful Spending and Save \$290 Million in Taxpayer Money," https://secureservercdn.net/50.62.90.29/9k6.1ae.myftpupload.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/2017-2018-data-Executive-Summary-Ed-Voters-Cyber-School-Report.pdf.
- ⁷⁴ Education Voters of Pennsylvania, "Fixing the Flaws in PA's Special Education Funding System for Charter Schools," June 2020, http://educationvoterspa.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/Complete-and-Final-Ed-Voters-charter-special-ed-report.pdf.
- ⁷⁵ Avi Wolfman-Arent, "New Pa. Data Shows How the Pandemic Gave a Big Boost to Cyber Charter Schools," December 8, 2020, https://whyy.org/articles/new-padata-shows-how-the-pandemic-gave-a-big-boost-to-cyber-charter-schools.
- ⁷⁶ Education Voters of Pennsylvania, "Commonsense Cyber Charter School Funding Reform Will Eliminate Wasteful Spending and Save \$290 Million in Taxpayer Money, Charter Schools," https://edvoterspa.org/charter_schools.
- ⁷⁷ "Gov. Wolf: 80% of Pennsylvania School Districts Call for Charter Reform," Pennsylvania Newsroom, May 25, 2021, https://www.media.pa.gov/pages/education-details.aspx?newsid=1125.
- ⁷⁸ "Charter School Performance in Pennsylvania," Center for Research on Education Outcomes at Stanford University, 2019, https://credo.stanford.edu/sites/g/files/sbiybj6481/f/2019_pa_state_report_final_06052019.pdf.
- ⁷⁹ Education Voters of Pennsylvania, "Commonsense Cyber Charter School Funding Reform Will Eliminate Wasteful Spending and Save \$290 Million in Taxpayer Money." https://edvoterspa.org/charter_schools.
- 80 "Charter School Vulnerabilities to Waste, Fraud and Abuse," May 2014, Center for Popular Democracy & Integrity in Education, https://www.populardemocracy.org/sites/default/files/FraudandMismgmt5-3-14%28FINALx3.0%29REV.pdf.
- ⁸¹ Stephen Herzenberg, "No Accountability: Pennsylvania's Track Record Using Taxpayer Dollars to Pay for Private and Religious School Tuition," Keystone Research Center, April 7, 2011, https://www.keystoneresearch.org/EITC-accountability.
- 82 Pennsylvania School Boards Association, "Fast Facts: The Success Story of Pennsylvania Public Education," October 6, 2011, https://www.standupforpubliceducation.org/2011/10/06/the-success-story-of-pennsylvania-publiceducation/#:~:text=Pennsylvania%20was%20recognized%20by%20the,levels%20between%20 2002%20and%202008.
- 83 "Gov. Wolf: 80% of Pennsylvania School Districts Call for Charter Reform," Pennsylvania Pressroom, accessed November 30, 2021, https://www.media.pa.gov/pages/education-details.aspx?newsid=1125.
- ⁸⁴ David Lapp, Joshua Lin, Erik Dolson and Della Moran, "The Fiscal Impact of Charter School Expansion: Calculations in Six Pennsylvania School Districts," Research for Action, September 2017, https://www.researchforaction.org/research-resources/k-12/fiscal-impact-charter-school-expansion-calculations-six-pennsylvania-school-districts.
- ⁸⁵ Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development, "The NICHD Study of Early Child Care and Youth Development (SECCYD): Findings for Children Up to Age 4 1/2 Years" (05-4318), U.S. Government Printing Office, 2006.
- ⁸⁶ Arthur J. Reynolds, Judy A. Temple, Dylan L. Robertson and Emily A. Mann, "Long-Term Effects of an Early Childhood Intervention on Educational Achievement and Juvenile Arrest: A 15-Year Follow-Up of Low-Income Children in Public Schools," Journal of the American Medical Association 285, no. 18 (2001): 2339-2346, http://jama.jamanetwork.com/article.aspx?articleid=193816.
- ⁸⁷ Allison H. Friedman-Krauss, W. Steven Barnett, Karin A. Garver, Katherine S. Hodges and others, "The State of Preschool 2019: State Preschool Yearbook," National Institute for Early Education Research, http://nieer.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/YB2019 Full Report.pdf.
- 88 Allison H. Friedman-Krauss, W. Steven Barnett, Karin A. Garver, Katherine S. Hodges and others, "The State of Preschool 2019: State Preschool Yearbook," National Institute for Early Education Research, http://nieer.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/YB2019_Full_Report.pdf.
- 89 Allison H. Friedman-Krauss, W. Steven Barnett, Karin A. Garver, Katherine S. Hodges and others, "The State of Preschool 2019: State Preschool Yearbook," National Institute for Early Education Research, http://nieer.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/YB2019 Full Report.pdf.
- ⁹⁰ Council for Professional Recognition, "Professionalizing Early Childhood Education Requires National Standards and Strong Career Pathways," https://www.cdacouncil.org/storage/documents/Professionalizing_Early_Childhood_Education_121517.pdf.
- ⁹¹ U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Occupational Employment and Wages, May 2020: 25-2011 Preschool Teachers, Except Special Education," May 2020, https://www.bls.gov/oes/current/oes252011.htm#st.
- ⁹² U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Occupational Employment and Wages, May 2020: 25-2012 Kindergarten Teachers, Except Special Education," May 2020, https://www.bls.gov/oes/current/oes252012.htm.
- ⁹³ Based on the AFT's analysis of State Higher Education Executive Officers Association data on state higher education finance, https://shef.sheeo.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/SHEEO_SHEF_FY19_Report.pdf.
- ⁹⁴ Based on the AFT's analysis of the College Board's report "Trends in College Pricing," https://research.collegeboard.org/trends/college-pricing.
- ⁹⁵ Victoria Yuen, "The \$78 Billion Community College Funding Shortfall," Center for American Progress, October 7, 2020, https://www.americanprogress.org/article/78-billion-community-college-funding-shortfall.
- 96 Madeline Brown and Lauren Eyster, "Four Strategies Community Colleges Are Using to Connect Their Students to Employment," Urban Institute, January 16, 2020, https://www.urban.org/urban-wire/four-strategies-community-colleges-are-using-connect-their-students-employment.
- ⁹⁷ Grace Chen, "Programs for Senior Citizens and Retirees at Community Colleges," Community College Review, December 5, 2019, https://www.communitycollegereview.com/blog/programs-for-senior-citizens-and-retirees-at-community-colleges.

- 98 State Higher Education Finance, "State Profile: Pennsylvania," https://shef.sheeo.org/state-profile/pennsylvania.
- ⁹⁹ Federal Reserve Bank of New York, "State Investment in Higher Education: Effects on Human Capital Formation, Student Debt, and Long-Term Financial Outcomes of Students," September 2020, https://www.newyorkfed.org/research/staff_reports/sr941.
- ¹⁰⁰ State Higher Education Executive Officers Association, "New Analysis Finds That You Get What You Pay For: State Higher Education Funding Directly Impacts Student Success," May 18, 2021, https://sheeo.org/new-analysis-finds-that-you-get-what-you-pay-for-state-higher-education-funding-directly-impacts-student-success.
- ¹⁰¹ Scott Jaschik, "Who Won the Battle of Pennsylvania?," Inside Higher Ed, November 16, 2006, https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2006/11/16/who-won-battle-pennsylvania.
- ¹⁰² We refer here to a number of bills, including Pennsylvania's HB 1532 of 2021 on critical race theory, but also administrative actions to limit the ability of faculty to testify or speak in opposition to the state government, as was reported at the University of Florida, https://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/education/article255487131 html.
- ¹⁰³ Anna Wilder and Houston Harwood, "UF Officials Say Conflict-of-Interest Policy Will Be Reviewed as Criticism Mounts," Miami Herald, November 2, 2021, https://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/education/article255487131.html#storylink=cpy.
- ¹⁰⁴ Based on the AFT's analysis of data from the Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System.
- ¹⁰⁵ Steven Hurlburt and Michael McGarrah, "The Shifting Academic Workforce: Where Are the Contingent Faculty?," Delta Cost Project at American Institutes for Research, November 2016, https://deltacostproject.org/sites/default/files/products/Shifting-Academic-Workforce-November-2016_0.pdf.
- ¹⁰⁶ Ken Jacobs, Ian Eve Perry and Jenifer MacGillvary, "The High Public Cost of Low Wages," UC Berkley Labor Center, April 13, 2015, https://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/the-high-public-cost-of-low-wages.
- ¹⁰⁷ American Federation of Teachers, "An Army of Temps: AFT 2020 Adjunct Faculty Quality of Work/Life Report," 2020, https://www.aft.org/sites/default/files/adjuncts qualityworklife2020.pdf.
- ¹⁰⁸ Audrey Jaeger and M. Kevin Eagan, "Examining Retention and Contingent Faculty Use in a State System of Public Higher Education," Education Policy, May 2011.
- ¹⁰⁹ AFT Oregon, "Oregon's 2021 Legislative Session Ends with Historic Achievements," http://or.aft.org/political-legislative-news/oregons-2021-legislative-session-ends-historic-achievements.
- 110 Eden Hall Foundation, "Confronting Collegiate Food and Housing Insecurity: Studies Reveal Critical Findings,"
- 111 House Appropriations Committee Staff, "2021/22 Budget-in-Depth," PA House of Representatives, House Appropriations Committee, June 2021, https://www.houseappropriations.com/Topic/BudgetYears/635.
- 112 New Jersey Senate Democrats, "Democratic Senators Join with Education Groups Students in Renewed Fight for Education Funding," https://www.njsendems.org/democratic-senators-join-with-education-groups-students-in-renewed-fight-for-eof-funding.
- ¹¹³ Fred Economic Data, "Student Loans Owned and Securitized," https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/SLOAS.
- 114 Institute for College Access and Success, "Student Debt for College Graduates in Pennsylvania," 2020, https://ticas.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/Pennsylvania.pdf.
- 115 Melanie Hanson, "Student Loan Debt by State," Education Data Institute, August 12, 2021, https://educationdata.org/student-loan-debt-by-state#pennsylvania.
- 116 Mike Brown, "Student Loan Default Rates by School & State," LendEDU, September 3, 2021, https://lendedu.com/blog/student-loan-default-rates-by-school-state/#state.
- ¹¹⁷ Celine McNicholas et al., "Why Unions Are Good for Workers—Especially in a Crisis Like COVID-19:
- 12 Policies That Would Boost Worker Rights, Safety, and Wages," Economic Policy Institute, August 25, 2020, https://www.epi.org/publication/why-unions-are-good-for-workers-especially-in-a-crisis-like-covid-19-12-policies-thwould-boost-worker-rights-safety-and-wages.
- ¹¹⁸ Celine McNicholas et al., "Why Unions Are Good for Workers—Especially in a Crisis Like COVID-19:
- 12 Policies That Would Boost Worker Rights, Safety, and Wages," Economic Policy Institute, August 25, 2020, https://www.epi.org/publication/why-unions-are-good-for-workers-especially-in-a-crisis-like-covid-19-12-policies-that-would-boost-worker-rights-safety-and-wages.
- 119 Heidi Shierholz, "Weakened Labor Movement Leads to Rising Economic Inequality," Economic Policy Institute, January 27, 2020, https://www.epi.org/blog/weakened-labor-movement-leads-to-rising-economic-inequality.
- ¹²⁰ Center for American Progress, "Union Membership Narrows the Racial Wealth Gap for Families of Color," September 4, 2018, https://americanprogress.org/article/union-membership-narrows-racial-wealth-gap-families-color.
- ¹²¹ Valerie Wilson and William M. Rodgers III, "Black-White Wage Gaps Expand with Rising Wage Inequality," Economic Policy Institute, September 20, 2016, https://www.epi.org/publication/black-white-wage-gaps-expand-with-rising-wage-inequality.
- ¹²² Barbara Biasi and Heather Sarsons, "Flexible Wages, Bargaining, and the Gender Gap," National Bureau of Economic Research, October 2020, https://www.nber.org/papers/w27894.
- 123 Alexander Hertel-Fernandez et al., "Understanding the Covid-19 Workplace: Evidence from a Survey of Essential Workers," Roosevelt Institute, June 2020, https://rooseveltinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/RI_SurveryofEssentialWorkers_IssueBrief_202006-1.pdf.
- 124 Michael Zoorob, "Does 'Right to Work' Imperil the Right to Health? The Effect of Labour Unions on Workplace Fatalities," Occupational and Environmental Medicine, 2010, https://oem.bmj.com/content/75/10/736.
- 125 James Feigenbaum, Alexander Hertel-Fernandez and Vanessa Williamson, "From the Bargaining Table to the Ballot Box: Political Effects of Right to Work Laws," National Bureau of Economic Research, January 2018, https://www.nber.org/papers/w24259.
- ¹²⁶ Megan Reynolds and David Brady, "Bringing You More Than the Weekend: Union Membership and Self-Rated Health in the United States," May 2012, Social Forces, 14.
- 127 Patrick Flavin and Gregory Shufeldt, "Labor Union Membership and Life Satisfaction in the United States," October 27, 2014, https://blogs.baylor.edu/patrick_j_flavin/files/2010/09/Union_ Membership_and_Life_Satisfaction_10.27.14-nlder4.pdf.
- ¹²⁸ David G. Blanchflower and Alex Bryson, "How Unions Increase Job Satisfaction and Well-Being," National Bureau of Economic Research, August 2020, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w27720/w27720.pdf.
- ¹²⁹ New Jersey Senate Bill 2137, March 2018, https://www.njleg.state.nj.us/2018/Bills/S2500/2137_R1.PDF.
- 130 California Senate Bill 285, October 2017, https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill_id=201720180SB285.
- ¹³¹ "AARP in the States: Pennsylvania State Employees Retirement System," AARP, January 2021, https://www.nirsonline.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/AARP-In-The-States-Snapshot-PA-Public-Employee-Retirement-System.pdf.

24 | AFT Pennsylvania

- 132 Pennsylvania Public School Employees' Retirement System, "PSERS Comprehensive Annual Financial Report," June 30, 2020, https://www.psers.pa.gov/FPP/Publications/General/Pages/Comprehensive%20Annual%20Financial%20Report.aspx.
- 133 Joseph N. DiStefano, "PSERS, in a Sweeping Shift, Agrees to Buy More U.S. Stocks and Dump Costly Hedge Funds," Philadelphia Inquirer, October 8, 2021, https://www.inquirer.com/business/psers-board-change-shift-stocks-fbi-sec-20211007.html.
- 134 Pennsylvania Public School Employees' Retirement System, "Investment Section of the Comprehensive Annual Financial Report for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2020," November 6, 2020, https://www.psers.pa.gov/FPP/Publications/General/Documents/2020%20Investment%20Section-CAFR-DRAFT-Updated%2012-9-20_website.pdf. https://www.psers.pa.gov/FPP/Publications/General/Documents/2020 Investment Section-CAFR-DRAFT-Updated 12-9-20_website.pdf.
- 135 Pennsylvania Public School Employees' Retirement System, "Investment Expenses Report FY 2020," December 2, 2020, https://www.psers.pa.gov/FPP/Presentations/Documents/Investment Expenses Report FY19-20 Final.pdf.
- 136 Pennsylvania Treasury, "Final Report and Recommendations: Public Pension Management and Asset Investment Review Commission, https://www.patreasury.gov/pdf/2018-PPMAIRC-FINAL.pdf.
- ¹³⁷ American Federation of Teachers, "The Big Squeeze: How Money Managers' Fees Crush State Budgets
- and Workers' Retirement Hopes," May 2017, https://www.aft.org/sites/default/files/bigsqueeze_may2017.pd
- ¹³⁸ Jean-Pierre Aubry and Caroline V. Crawford, "Does Public Pension Board Composition Impact Returns?," Center for Retirement Research at Boston College, November 2019, https://crr.bc.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/SLP67_.pdf.
- ¹³⁹ Jean-Pierre Aubry and Caroline V. Crawford, "Does Public Pension Board Composition Impact Returns?," Center for Retirement Research at Boston College, November 2019, https://crr.bc.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/SLP67_.pdf.
- ¹⁴⁰ National Association of State Retirement Administrators, "Overview of Public Pension Plan Governance," November 2019, https://www.nasra.org/files/Topical Reports/Governance and Legislation/NASRA governance overview.pdf.
- ¹⁴¹ Jean-Pierre Aubry and Caroline V. Crawford, "Does Public Pension Board Composition Impact Returns?," Center for Retirement Research at Boston College, November 2019, https://crr.bc.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/SLP67_.pdf.
- ¹⁴² Stephanie J. Creary, Mary-Hunter McDonnell, Sakshi Ghai and Jared Scruggs, "When and Why Diversity Improves Your Board's Performance," Harvard Business Review, March 27, 2019, https://hbr.org/2019/03/when-and-why-diversity-improves-your-boards-performance.
- ¹⁴³ Meg Wiehe et al., "Who Pays? A Distributional Analysis of the Tax Systems in All 50 States," Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy, October 2018, https://itep.org/whopays/pennsylvania.
- ¹⁴⁴ Marc Stier, "A Fair Share Tax to Support Public Investment in Pennsylvania," Pennsylvania Budget and Policy Center, March 22, 2017, http://www.pennbpc.org/sites/pennbpc.org/files/20170321_FairShareTaxReport.pdf.
- ¹⁴⁵ Michael Leachman and Samantha Waxman, "State Mansion Taxes' on Very Expensive Homes," October 1, 2019, https://www.cbpp.org/research/state-budget-and-tax/state-mansion-taxes-on-very-expensive-homes.
- ¹⁴⁶ Michael Leachman and Samantha Waxman, "State 'Mansion Taxes' on Very Expensive Homes," October 1, 2019, https://www.cbpp.org/research/state-budget-and-tax/state-mansion-taxes-on-very-expensive-homes.
- ¹⁴⁷ Jesse Drucker and Eric Lipton, "How a Trump Tax Break to Help Poor Communities Became a Windfall for the Rich," September 27, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/31/business/tax-opportunity-zones.html?action=click&module=inline&pgtype=Homepage§ion=Business.
- ¹⁴⁸ Michael Mazerov, "States Should Decouple Their Income Taxes from Federal 'Opportunity Zone' Tax Breaks ASAP," April 29, 2019, https://www.cbpp.org/blog/states-should-decouple-their-income-taxes-from-federal-opportunity-zone-tax-breaks-asap.
- 149 Shira Ovide, "'A Perfect Positive Storm': Bonkers Dollars for Big Tech," New York Times, April 29, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/04/29/technology/big-tech-pandemic-economy.html.
- ¹⁵⁰ Anna Akins, "What Joe Biden's US Tax Plan Could Mean for Big Tech," S&P Global Market Intelligence, October 6, 2020, https://www.spglobal.com/marketintelligence/en/news-insights/latest-news-headlines/what-joe-biden-s-us-tax-plan-could-mean-for-big-tech-60549176.
- 151 French Ministry for the Economy and Finance, "Draft Law to the Taxation of Large Digital Companies," March 6, 2019, https://src.bna.com/F9D.
- ¹⁵² Maryland Senate Bill 2, January 8, 2020, https://us.eversheds-sutherland.com/portalresource/bills-sb-sb0002F.pdf.
- ¹⁵³ Nebraska Legislative Bill 989, January 14, 2020, https://nebraskalegislature.gov/FloorDocs/106/PDF/Intro/LB989.pdf.



AFT Pennsylvania
Arthur Steinberg, President
www.aftpa.org



Here Today, Gone Tomorrow?

What America Must Do to Attract and Retain the Educators and School Staff Our Students Need

Report from the AFT Teacher and School Staff Shortage Task Force
July 2022



Randi Weingarten PRESIDENT

Fedrick C. Ingram SECRETARY-TREASURER

Evelyn DeJesus
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT

Our Mission

The American Federation of Teachers is a union of professionals that champions fairness; democracy; economic opportunity; and high-quality public education, healthcare and public services for our students, their families and our communities. We are committed to advancing these principles through community engagement, organizing, collective bargaining and political activism, and especially through the work our members do.

Copyright © American Federation of Teachers, AFL-CIO (AFT 2022). Permission is hereby granted to AFT state and local affiliates to reproduce and distribute copies of the work for nonprofit education purposes, provided that copies are distributed at or below cost, and that the author, source and copyright notice are included on each copy. Any distribution of such materials to third parties who are outside of the AFT or its affiliates is prohibited without first receiving the express written permission of the AFT.

Table of Contents

A Message from AFT President Randi Weingarten	1
Introduction	7
Recommendations	13
Revitalize the Educator and School Staff Pipeline	13
Early and ongoing identification and recruiting of educators and school support staff	13
High-quality preparation programs and residencies	14
Support new employees through induction and mentoring programs	14
Ensure students are taught and supported by a diverse workforce	15
Implementation Strategies	
Restructure Schools to Create Positive Working and Learning Conditions for All	18
Create a Culture That Supports All Workers and Learners	18
 Ensure every school has a comprehensive, well-staffed support program with immediately available resources to address the well-being of students and staff 	18
- Ensure school sites are safe and welcoming for all	
- Create standards to gauge the overall health and quality of the workplace	20
 Unions must create strong partnerships with communities and parents to understand and support issues within their schools 	20
- Implementation Strategies	21
Create a System That Provides Workers with Trust, Time, Tools and Training to Do Their Jobs	22
 Provide opportunity for a stronger voice within the profession from rank-and-file workers and allow them to have authority in their day-to-day decision-making 	23
 Reduce standardized testing and empower teachers to use authentic assessments that measure what students know and can do 	23
 Focus educator and staff development and evaluation systems on the growth of students and educators 	24
- Increase planning time and opportunities to collaborate meaningfully with colleagues	
- Reduce paperwork	

- Lower class size	26
 Develop innovative ways to build advancement opportunities into education professions to give all employees a chance to lead and grow 	27
- Implementation Strategies	28
Provide Sustainable and Commensurate Compensation and Benefits	31
 Relieve student loan debt for teachers and school staff so they are not overburdened by debt at the start of their careers. 	31
Increase compensation to ensure all workers receive a living wage	32
Provide workers with affordable healthcare options for themselves and their families	33
Expand access to paid family leave	33
Implementation Strategies	34
Utilize the Collective Voice and Strength of Our Union to Impact Change at All Levels	36
Expand access to and scope of collective bargaining	36
 The AFT should advance a national campaign to promote public schools and highlight the positive impact of educators and school staff 	36
ImplementationStrategies	37
Conclusion	39
Summary of Hart Survey of AFT Members	41
Task Force Members and Expert Support	
References	
	_

A Message from AFT President Randi Weingarten

Educating the next generation has always been one of America's highest priorities. At the same time, educators have never been treated in a way that matched the importance of education. Underpaid, under-respected, often with challenging conditions. Yet those who become educators and stay in education do so because of a burning desire to make a difference in the lives of children. That is what sustains the thousands of AFT teachers and school staff I meet and talk with each year.

Unfortunately, in the past two years, our members' already hard jobs have become unsustainable. Stressful, frustrating, challenging, overwhelming, yet rewarding. Those are the five most frequent words I have heard from educators this year. The pandemic, combined with the political culture wars, has made the last two years the toughest in modern times for educators. And then, on top of all of that, the unthinkable happened again, when gun violence took the lives of 19 students and two teachers in Uvalde, Texas.

It's hard not to be stressed when the pandemic has created so much disruption and uncertainty—when you're trying to give students individualized attention, but your classes are too large, or you are pulled away to cover extra classes or have students added to yours because of the shortages of staff. It's hard to help children recover from this pandemic when there is a crying lack of school counselors, social workers, psychologists and nurses to support kids' well-being. And the pacing calendar, and paperwork requirements tend to be more important to the powers that be than they are to children's needs.

And then there are the politics. It's hard not to be stressed when you're worried that you'll be fired for teaching the basics about why the Civil War happened, or when you wonder if you can even teach what happened in May when a murderer, whose racist intentions were obvious, killed 10 people in a supermarket in Buffalo, N.Y. It's hard to help children feel safe and be their true selves in the face of vicious attempts to marginalize LGBTQIA+ kids, students of color and immigrant students, and the hate-filled drumbeat from extremists who demonize certain groups as "the other." It's hard not to be exhausted when you are asked to be the mask police and a tech wizard, reinventing new platforms, at the same time you are teaching a math lesson.

These crises are piling on top of the tough conditions that teachers and school staff have been struggling with for years: a lack of professional respect; inadequate support and resources; subpar compensation; untenable student loan debt; and a culture of blame that weaponizes standardized tests to attack public schools and public school teachers (and which contributes to endless paperwork with little educational value). The events of the past two years have only spotlighted the reality that for a long time, teachers and school staff have lacked the climate, culture, conditions and compensation to do their jobs.

Is it any wonder that so many teachers and school employees, who chose this work in order to make a difference, are voting with their feet and leaving the profession because they no longer feel they can make that difference? Our own polling this year shows that 75 percent of our teacher members said they would not recommend teaching to young people today.

This can change, and that is the importance of the work of the AFT's Teacher and School Staff Shortage Task Force. The truth is we call it a teacher shortage, but in reality, we have a shortage of respect for teachers and all school staff. We have a shortage of the professional working conditions teachers and school staff deserve, conditions that allow teachers and school staff to do their best for their students. There is a shortage of pay for what is arguably the most important job in the world.

Our children's education is at risk as shortages increase

The numbers tell the story: We have a teacher and school staff shortage crisis any way you cut it:

- Even before the COVID-19 pandemic, nearly 300,000 teachers were leaving the profession every year.
- Per a June 2022 Rand Corp. survey, about one-third of teachers and principals reported that they were likely to leave their current job by the end of the 2021-22 school year, up from about one-quarter of teachers and 15 percent of principals in January 2021.
- The same survey found that teacher and principal stress is twice that of the general public.
- Since the beginning of the pandemic, school staff employment has fallen across positions, leaving schools without the necessary staff in almost every position.

There's also a diversity crisis: Almost 79 percent of U.S. public school teachers are white, while 7 percent are Black and 9 percent are Hispanic. Yet less than half of students are white, while 28 percent are Hispanic and 15 percent are Black. Schools serving majorities of students of color and students living in poverty experience the highest teacher turnover rates. In other words, the children who need well-prepared, experienced teachers the most are not getting them.

What do teacher and staff shortages mean for our kids and our schools?

Every child deserves to have qualified, caring teachers and staff—people who are excited to work with them every day and dedicated to giving them a rich, joyful education. You can't have a strong democracy and a strong economy without an engaged, informed, well-educated citizenship. Public school staff and educators are literally the builders of democracy.

Plus, our students really need their teachers and school staff around them right now. They need that stability. Children and their families are struggling. The COVID-19 pandemic caused untold grief, trauma and economic hardship to many Americans. At a time when teachers and school staff are so vital in helping our children and communities recover and heal, untenable conditions are driving educators away.

The good news: This is solvable

Some countries have no problem retaining their teachers and have few problems recruiting new teachers and staff. We can do this, too. That is why the AFT brought together what's probably the most important task force we have ever convened in our history: the AFT Teacher and School Staff Shortage Task Force. We need to listen to the people who work in schools every day, the people who are closest to the issues that are driving teacher and school staff shortages. They can guide us to solutions.

Not just studying the problem, but finding real-world solutions

Our task force brought together 25 leaders from AFT state and local unions across the country. They worked intensively with leading researchers in the field; they surveyed our membership and sought frontline input from many of AFT's 1.7 million members. Some of those members are interviewed in the Summer 2022 issue of AFT's American Educator.¹

They understand what the teachers who spoke to the Rand researchers understand: Let's tackle shortages by changing the conditions, compensation, climate and culture of the education professions—all the things that are very possible to change if there is the will to change.

So, along with outlining the reasons for teacher and school staff shortages, our task force developed bold and realistic strategies for recruiting the best candidates into education—along with recommendations for the conditions, pay, support and agency necessary to keep them. They envision not only practical, research-proven solutions, but also using these solutions in a transformative way to make schools safe and welcoming places where kids can recover from the past two years and go on to thrive—places where parents want to send their children, where teachers can teach, and children can

learn at their best. And like parents, educators are sick and tired of politicians making it harder for them. In a recent AFT member poll, 88 percent of teachers said education has become too politicized, the same number who said staff are not receiving the tools, time or trust needed to meet their professional responsibilities.

The Four Cs and the Four Ts: Solving the shortages and revitalizing the profession

The task force identified four key areas that need to change if we are to reverse the teacher and school staff shortages: Climate, culture, conditions and compensation. We know that by focusing on those four Cs, we'll ensure that educators and school staff have the four Ts: the tools, time, trust and training they need to do their jobs and to stay in their jobs.

Here are a few top priorities from the detailed recommendations in the report—all are about one or more of the four Cs:

- Treat teachers and school staff like the professionals they are. Our task force heard from countless members about how important it is for them to be trusted and treated as professionals: to be given the time in their workday to plan and prepare for classes, to be able to collaborate with colleagues, to have authority to make day-to-day school decisions based on their professional judgment, and to have ongoing, job-embedded professional development so they can grow in their careers. Those are some of the hallmarks of professional jobs, and they're central to the world's most successful education systems, such as Finland's. In fact, in a March 2022 survey of AFT K-12 members conducted by Hart Research, "more respect and support from administration," was one of three top choices for addressing staffing shortages for more than 90 percent of members.
- **RESPECT is not just an Aretha** refrain; it must be a real practice. Nothing better encapsulates this then the recent debate on gun violence. Some of the very same people who are proposing arming teachers have also proposed banning books or limiting curriculum. If you trust educators enough to carry firearms, why are we not trusted to do what we are trained to do—teach kids, decide curriculum, answer hard questions?
- Increase salaries and benefits to attract and retain education professionals, with livable pay for the area where they live. Money matters. Too many teachers and school staff must work multiple jobs just to make ends meet, and too many are burdened with heavy student debt. (People shouldn't have to go into decades of debt to become teachers or school staff and to stay in these jobs.) In the March 2022 Hart Research survey mentioned above, when asked for their top three choices on what actions would improve recruitment and retention, 93 percent of AFT K-12 members answered "pay raises." We will never successfully recruit and retain enough diverse, highly qualified teachers until we significantly raise the salaries of American teachers—especially in these times of increasing inflation.
- Address the "teacher pay penalty" or "teacher tax"—i.e., the 20 percent disparity between teacher pay and the pay of college-educated non-teaching peers. As the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development has pointed out, "U.S. teachers earn less than 70 percent of the salaries of full-time, full-year workers (25- to 64-year-olds) with tertiary education in the United States, some of the lowest relative earnings across all OECD countries." In other words, the pay penalty is far greater in the U.S. than in most other developed countries. The often given reason, summers off, fails to explain why American teachers' salaries are not as competitive as those of their international counterparts. (Given the range of job titles under the school support staff umbrella, there is less data on those employees, but many of the same subpar pay patterns hold. There is no doubt, for example, that a school employee in the skilled trades could make more in the private sector.)
- Lower class sizes. As we focus on academic recovery this coming year, what better way to meet students' academic needs than by lowering class size? Studies in California, Minnesota, New York City, North Carolina, Texas and Wisconsin indicate that lower class sizes raise test scores as well. The federal government should also expand its support for class-size reduction through Title I and other

federal programs. As our schools continue to expand their effort to address social and emotional needs, small classes are essential—ideally, no larger than 20 students in prekindergarten through third grade, 23 students in grades 4-8, and 25 students in grades 9-12.

- Turn schools into community hubs that serve the needs of the whole child and the whole family. This means investing in thousands of community schools with wraparound services—a model that is working across the country, including in the 700 community schools (to date, and counting) that the AFT and our affiliates have helped create. This model strives to make all schools safe and welcoming places with a culture of parent and family engagement and strong partnerships between home and school. Especially after the past two pandemic years, every one of America's 97,000 public schools should have a well-staffed program that addresses the well-being of students and staff.
- Curb the nation's current "test-and-punish" obsession with low-quality, time-consuming standardized tests, in favor of educator-led, curriculum linked assessments, project-based learning, and true measures of what students know and can do. The obsession with standardized testing and its impact on teaching and learning is killing the joy of teaching and learning and results in prioritizing pacing schedules and paperwork over student learning.
- Reduce the endless paperwork. Teachers and school staff are required to provide an increasing amount of data and written reports that document classroom activities—but to what end? Data collected for administrative purposes and districtwide reports should not be the responsibility of the teacher. Paperwork should help teachers and school staff do their jobs—not be part of their jobs. In our March 2022 Hart Research survey, 95 percent of AFT K-12 members chose "less paperwork and fewer non-teaching duties that take away from student needs" as a top answer for how to fix the shortage crisis.
- **Diversify the educator workforce** and create more ties with community through promising practices such as grow-your-own programs; a minimum of a year in clinical experience; and comprehensive, sustained mentoring. Increasing diversity will take a multipronged approach like this.
- Programs should provide candidates with extensive clinical experiences that offer real-world practice alongside a skilled practitioner over a significant period, ideally an entire school year. Candidates need to experience the rigors of the profession in an authentic classroom environment. They should start with setting up their classroom and meeting students on the first day, and they need to be with those students throughout the different experiences of the whole school year.
- Expand the scope and reach of collective bargaining. Some districts do not have collective bargaining; others limit its scope. Collective bargaining is the best way for teachers and school staff to have a voice to advocate for what their students need and for what they need as professionals. It is the best way to solve problems, and truly change conditions, climate, culture and compensation to ensure that educators have the tools, time, trust and training to help all students have the brighter futures they need and desire.

Yes, this is a big to-do list. There is no single cause of the teacher and school staff shortage, so there is no one-size-fits-all solution.

Education is never "one sizes fits all." Some of these ideas will work better in some settings than others. The point is they are all targeted toward giving teachers and school staff the time, trust, tools, training and compensation they need.

Build it and they will come—and stay

There is a silver lining in all this. Educators are exhausted and fed up, yes—but by the conditions they work under, not the kids they teach and work with, or the vocation of teaching. As the recent

Rand report found: "Many teachers we interviewed (even those who were stressed about their jobs) emphasized that they love teaching. For many of these teachers, it is the context in which they are teaching that is stressful rather than teaching itself." As the study's lead author noted, "Teachers told us that their dedication to working with students kept them in their jobs, even though pandemic conditions have made teaching more challenging. Teaching conditions—not the work of teaching itself—are what they find to be stressful."

What teachers and school staff are saying is that if conditions change, they will stay. That's because every day, they see it as their mission to come to work and nurture, love, teach and protect our kids. In the Hart Research survey, the two most common reasons cited for choosing to be educators were "helping students" and "making a positive difference in society."

One thing is certain: Act, we must. We can no longer hope that things will get better. That's why this report is called "Here Today, Gone Tomorrow?" We can no longer just hope the desire and commitment of educators to make a difference in young people's lives will overcome all the challenges.

So, the AFT task force thought big and bold. It envisioned our schools to be student-centered and educator-led where talented, dedicated people want to come and stay in education. They confronted, rather than complained about, the challenges facing our schools—challenges that have gone unresolved for so long, that have negatively impacted teaching and learning, particularly for communities of color and communities that have been long shortchanged. The solutions proposed here understand the need to rewire the many years of poor policy and decision-making that have led to this point, and reflect the realities being faced by students, teachers and staff each day. Only then will our nation have schools where teachers want to teach, students want to learn and parents want to send their children.

Every moment in history can be viewed through a lens of hope or fear, aspiration or anger. I see a lot of hope in this report. I'm confident that we can rise to meet this moment—and that our country can learn to treat and respect teachers and school staff in ways that befit their importance to our society. In the process, we will not only save our profession, increase student achievement, and revitalize our schools, but also build a better future for all.

My deep gratitude to the task force members for their incredible work, and for this insightful, inspiring and practical report. The leaders from the field and the staff spent untold hours figuring out how to meet this crisis, with solutions that represent our collective wisdom and which policymakers cannot ignore. And my thanks to the two co-chairs, Michael Mulgrew, president of the United Federation of Teachers, and Carl Williams, president of the CFT Council of Classified Employees and the Lawndale Federation of Classified Employees, as well as Rob Weil, director in Educational Issues, and former president of the Douglass County Federation of Teachers, who led all the staff work. Michael, Carl and Rob made sure we left no stone unturned. They, along with PSRP Director Lauren Samet and Robin Vitucci from Educational Issues, turned the stress and frustration and challenge our members feel today into a set of recommendations that can usher In a new day in public education—one in which our rhetoric about the importance of education for our children and for our country is matched by our actions in how we treat the people who educate our children.

Now, our job is to take these recommendations, first, to the delegates of the AFT convention for their consideration. And with their concurrence, we then translate these words into action at the local, state and national levels. That is union work, and this report is a formidable and a fabulous road map to move forward with that work.

In unity,

Randi Weingarten AFT President

Introduction

Teacher and School Staff Shortage

Educators and school staff are drawn to their professions because of their love for children, their passion for helping them to learn and grow, and their desire to make a positive difference in society through their work. Some educators knew from the time they were young children that they wanted to grow up to be a teacher; some found their paths during high school or college exploration; others were adults who changed careers to find engaging work helping students. No matter the pathway, educators and school staff all enter their jobs with the desire to develop students' well-being, to help them achieve their life goals, and to create a better society.

Even before the COVID-19 pandemic, nurses, guidance counselors, teachers, support staff and bus drivers were facing disrespect and de-professionalization, stress and lack of support, low pay relative to other professions and daunting workloads. Many educators are leaving long before they had planned, and the number of people entering the profession has plummeted.² These shortages and the conditions contributing to them imperil the future of public education, the quality of the education our children receive and our democracy itself. The AFT is not just studying the problem; we have laid forth in this report specific remedies necessary to address this crisis.

All 50 states started the 2017-18 school year with teacher shortages. Every year, nearly 300,000 leave the profession—two-thirds before retirement age.³ Teacher turnover is nearly double that of other occupations; 30 percent of teachers leave within five years compared to 16 percent of engineers and 19 percent of nurses and lawyers.⁴ The situation has been made even worse by the layoffs of school employees at the start of the pandemic—there are still 331,000 fewer school staff than before COVID-19—and by severe stress and burnout due to the lengthy pandemic, increasing attacks on teachers, and efforts to mire schools in political and culture wars.

Public education is central to achieving our individual and collective goals—to prepare young people for productive and fulfilling lives and for engaged citizenship, and to ensure a well-educated populace necessary for a thriving society. Every child, regardless of circumstance or background deserves to have qualified, trained and knowledgeable people working in their schools to support their success. And successful students positively impact parents and families, communities and democracy. Teachers and educators not only help students learn facts and critical thinking skills, they also help mold and shape them as human beings; they instill democratic values, promote selfagency and a sense of community as they build the future generation of this country. It is essential for the success of our public school system and our children that we make systemwide changes that will help attract and keep people in these positions.

The educator shortage is a challenge in both recruitment and retention. Teacher preparation enrollment dropped 35 percent between 2009 and 2014.⁵ A 2018 PDK poll showed that for the first time in 50 years, a majority of Americans opposed their own children becoming public school teachers.⁶ Students see the struggles of educators; hear all the negative attacks; learn about the lack of political and financial support teachers and schools receive; and students see educators choose other professions where they know they might get more respect, higher pay, better working conditions and increased opportunities for career growth.

Those same factors cause teachers and other school staff who are already in the profession to leave and find other careers. The passion many have for education cannot overcome the struggles and stress. Lack of candidates entering the profession and high attrition rates contributed to a teacher shortage that nearly doubled from 2015 to 2018 when there were 110,000 fewer teachers than were needed.⁷ Schools serving majorities of students of color and students living in poverty experience the highest teacher turnover rates.⁸ Losing so much expertise has an enormous negative

impact on students' education and equity of learning opportunity. The financial consequences are also steep—more than \$2 billion annually.⁹

Along with teachers, support staff and other school positions are facing similar and harmful reductions. The COVID-19 pandemic exacerbated this challenge. Since the pandemic, school staff employment has fallen across positions, with a 2.6 percent decrease for teaching assistants, 6 percent for custodians, and 14.7 percent for bus drivers, leaving schools without the necessary staff in almost every position.¹⁰

Why has education become such an undesirable career in our country? The most successful education systems in the world are able to recruit and retain qualified teachers because the teaching profession is greatly valued by society; teachers are fairly compensated; the teaching career is transparent and clearly structured; teachers are given many opportunities—and encouragement—to learn; and they receive regular feedback on their teaching, such as through mentoring programs organized by schools. ¹¹ In the U.S., those who do enter the profession are hit immediately with the realities of low pay, low support, low resources, and low trust and respect. The passion many have for education often cannot overcome the austerity, struggles and stress.

Our society does not question careers such as law and medicine as being "professions"—with all the previous values as well as agreed-upon standards for entry, ongoing training requirements, and oversight by members of the profession. Education jobs, however, are not viewed or treated with the same regard. Since the Industrial Revolution, our nation's education system has had a history of measuring results in a "scientific" way. 12 The accountability for student outcomes was placed heavily upon educators after the 1983 publication of A Nation at Risk. 13 This report, commissioned by the Department of Education under President Ronald Reagan, described the struggles of students in the U.S. and offered recommendations for recovery—namely through a call for new, rigorous standards for student learning. The responsibility of ensuring children reached those standards ultimately was placed on teachers without consideration of growing rates of child poverty, inequitable and inadequate school funding in many communities, and an overall lack of investment in resources and supports for schools.

In the early 2000s, that pressure continued when the No Child Left Behind Act blamed teachers for low standardized test scores and imposed sanctions on those that did not improve, without significant accompanying resources and supports for improvement. Race to the Top placed additional blame on teachers by requiring narrow teacher evaluations that were based mainly on student summative assessment test scores and tying punitive job decisions to those evaluations—despite grave concerns from education researchers and practitioners about the challenges of isolating the contributions of teachers from the many other factors that shape student learning.¹⁴

The public narrative in the past several decades (heightened by media portrayals, including the 2010 film *Waiting for Superman* and the "Rotten Apples" *Time* magazine cover in 2014) has become that teachers and other educators are the cause and solution to all student struggles. Educators have been evaluated primarily based on student test scores and ultimately held responsible for many challenges beyond their control even though research clearly showed classroom teachers had a limited effect on the scores.¹⁵ It is no wonder why people are not choosing to enter or stay in a profession that is associated with so much public disrespect and so many personal frustrations.

A majority of states report teacher shortages in math, science, career and technical education, special education and bilingual education. Yet another area of shortage is in the diversity of educators. The teaching workforce is overwhelmingly white and growing less representative of the students they teach, a majority of whom are now students of color. 16 Almost 79 percent of U.S. public school teachers are white, while 7 percent are Black and 9 percent are Hispanic; ¹⁷ only 47 percent of students are white. 18 Additionally around two-thirds of teachers are women. 19 We know that all students benefit from a diverse workforce.²⁰ The opportunity to learn from different perspectives is valuable to all, and in particular students of color benefit from having teachers with shared backgrounds and culture. However, we do not do enough to attract and retain a diverse workforce of teachers and educators, even implementing policies and supporting a culture that prevents people from wanting to work in schools.

Another detractor from giving someone a desire to work in schools is having had a negative experience as a student. Racial violence, accompanying bans on teaching students about race and racial justice in schools, and a biased justice system within schools have damaging effects on our students and particularly Black students. Teachers in the profession have cited the recent laws against teaching honest history as a factor in their wanting to leave the profession.²¹ Some states have doubled down on those laws by creating hotlines for parents to complain about teachers who are teaching "divisive concepts," making it even more challenging for them to teach accurate history, and making it harder for students to learn about different viewpoints and develop the critical-thinking skills they need to succeed.²² We need to fix the problems of the educator pipeline overall but pay close attention to how we educate our students of color to make working in schools appealing rather than traumatizing. Equally important is our treatment of LGBTQIA+ students, immigrants and other students from marginalized communities.

Children and their families are struggling. The COVID-19 pandemic has put many adults out of work, has had detrimental health impacts on millions of people, and has caused stress and anxiety for many Americans. School buildings closed for weeks, months, even years, while school staff continue to support students in different ways. The number of children living in poverty has increased by more than 1 million since before the pandemic, with 16 percent of kids nationally living in poverty.²³ Children of color are disproportionately more likely to grow up poor. We must take bold actions to help our children and communities recover and thrive.

To address these issues, the AFT created the Teacher and School Staff Shortage Task Force, composed of 25 leaders from state and local unions across the country, to examine the challenges facing the profession. Guided with support from leading researchers in the field and informed by AFT's 1.7 million members, the task force has developed bold but realistic solutions to address the issues we face. This is a crisis, and we cannot continue to let policymakers ignore it. Developing creative ways to recruit the best candidates, and then keeping these teachers and other personnel in our schools, must be a priority for our union, for superintendents and school boards, and for policymakers at all levels.

We need to reignite the passion that many have for entering the education profession, not extinguish it. We must change how teachers and other school professionals are treated and supported. Schools need to be places where adults and children alike can thrive and grow; where there are relationships built on trust and respect; and where partnerships exist among students, educators, families and communities. Teachers and support staff need to be compensated adequately for the work they do and on par with other similarly educated professionals. Working conditions must be improved to make schools safe and welcoming places for everyone where students and educators alike can feel successful. Teachers need career pathways that allow them to grow within their profession without having to leave the classroom. Paraprofessionals need the opportunity to develop their careers through pathways into teaching. Educators need opportunities to connect with parents and families to build relationships to support each other for the benefit of all children.

Vision for a New Era of Schooling

The challenges that have led to the teacher and school staff shortage may have impacted the number of people entering and leaving the profession, but they have not taken away from the intrinsic desire many still have to work in schools and help children. People will always be called into these jobs, or be inspired by teachers they have had, or discover education careers in school, or find something lacking in their job that they seek out a new one in an education field. We can and must revitalize this passion through new and targeted recruitment and retention efforts. The people who work in schools should not have to sacrifice their professional or personal goals, financial security or dignity to pursue this important work.

Schools are the centers of neighborhoods and communities, and it is detrimental to our students and staff when top-down decisions on schools are made without consideration of or by the people in the schools. In the last century, people who work in schools have changed, those who are educated in schools have changed, and the desired outcomes of schooling have changed. Yet, we have done very little to change the structure of schools on a wide scale. School structures in all U.S. schools must move from outdated factory models and become modern and professional organizations.²⁴ Schools, in partnership with all stakeholders, must be the learning and cultural centers of their communities.

The AFT has long advocated for the professionalization of teaching and education careers. Albert Shanker, the late former AFT president, first wrote about strategies to ensure teaching is considered a true profession in 1986, and he laid out ways to strengthen the profession

again in 1996.²⁵ The elements of a professional career model are not new, but we must advocate for bold changes that ensure education professions have a level of expertise to serve students, high-quality training and standards of entry, systematic and rigorous induction and mentoring of new employees, worker voice and independent judgment, evaluation that is tied to development, ongoing growth opportunities, and respect from society.²⁶

There is a public perception that teaching and school staff jobs are undesirable, easy, or filled with un- or underqualified people. We must do a better job of promoting education as a field where people want to work. But we cannot just talk the talk. We must also walk the walk—we must *make* education a field where people want to work. We need to change systems to create safe and welcoming environments where all students can and want to learn, and where teachers and school staff are trusted and supported to help them learn.

Student-Centered Schooling

Schools first and foremost are for student learning, and we must look at how to restructure schools and the school day in a way that focuses on students rather than on accountability, money, or meeting arbitrary standards set by people who have never worked with children. Schools need to be places where all students can go to learn, grow and be respected. Teachers must be able to teach students honest history so that all students feel valued, and so that schools are a place of acceptance and tolerance. Teachers should be able to assess their students in a more holistic way, such as through project-based learning, rather than through standardized tests. Counselors, nurses, social workers and other support staff need to be included in teams that work on interventions or other aspects of student learning. All school staff need supports and trust to develop positive relationships with students and families.

Educational equity is a challenge in a locally funded schooling system. Educators can only control what they can control; even with the best staff, kids cannot learn when they are homeless, hungry or struggling with other family or non-school challenges. Family income is one of the most important factors affecting a child's educational performance, and schools with the lowest rates of poverty tend to have the highest performers.²⁷ Some students need more or different supports to overcome the additional challenges they face in their lives, and reforms must shift the distribution

of resources and educators to ensure that all school systems are rooted in meeting the needs of all students.

People will want to go into education careers when they have had a positive experience in schools. And educators will want to stay in those careers when they are able to support those positive learning experiences. Schools will be more successful when educators are treated as the knowledgeable professionals they are and given the freedom, tools, time and trust they require to meet the needs of all children. To do this, we must get political fights out of our classrooms. Public school families and educators are natural allies in the fight for the supports and resources students and schools need to succeed. The latest anti-public education attacks have been focused on stoking fear and division, pitting families against educators and blaming teachers for COVID-19-related school shutdowns.²⁸ Despite these attacks, the fact remains that a strong majority of parents give their public schools and teachers top marks for their efforts to respond to the challenges of COVID-19. In fact, parents see teachers and their unions as valuable partners in the effort to help kids recover and thrive throughout the pandemic. Educators and parents know it is always better when we can be partners in helping our children succeed.²⁹

Educator-Led Schooling

We cannot put a bandage on the teacher and school staff shortage by cutting corners and lowering the bar for entry. We must simultaneously raise entry standards, improve the way we treat workers, and improve recruitment and retention issues. To do this, we must give educators a larger voice in their work and allow them to have the oversight of their profession just like lawyers and doctors. Research indicates that when teachers have more control over their social and instructional roles, there is less turnover.³⁰ And less teacher turnover is good for students.³¹

Teachers and school staff respect the roles of administrators and want to work collaboratively with them, but administrators must also recognize teachers and school staff as leaders of their work. Voice and input have always been important for educators, but in recent years—beginning with uprisings and strikes over disinvestment in education, to racial tensions and the assault on teaching truthful history, to the shift in how schools functioned during the COVID-19 pandemic—it is evident that if schools are going to fully serve students, then teachers and school employees need more autonomy. Educators feel like the professionals they are when they have trust and autonomy over

their work, which leads to more respect from society for workers who acknowledge the expertise it takes to make those professional decisions. They can also develop stronger relationships with administrators when they know their voices are respected.

Educators are dissatisfied with poor working and learning conditions, but also with de-professionalization that has stripped them of their freedom to teach. Teachers are not given the time nor the trust to do what they need to do for their students. The outdated obsession with standardized testing created a broken system where teachers are overwhelmed with test preparation and collecting and reporting on data that does not help their students. Now, teachers are not even able to teach their students accurate history. On top of that, during the pandemic, educators were called on to teach, to be public health workers, to support children and families through trauma and mental health crises, to support learning recovery, to adapt to virtual or hybrid instruction, to substitute for colleagues or cover classes, and to support an "all hands on deck" approach to schooling. Educators had to determine what their students needed and adjust to new delivery formats and lessons.³² Then, many were told whether, and when, to return to their place of work without any say in determining if the conditions were adequate for returning or if it was best for their students. It has become too much for many to bear.

During the pandemic, it became increasingly apparent just how vital teachers and school staff are to our nation's children. Education professionals shifted guickly to a new, emergency mode of schooling while taking on work beyond their traditional roles. The nation collectively saw educators as truly essential workers, with public outcries for higher pay and more respect. Yet when most of the country began to return to schooling (somewhat) as usual, the public outcries were gone. We cannot let this opportunity pass. Our children depend on us to take action that will improve the teaching and school staff professions. Every child deserves to have people in their schools who are welltrained, well-supported and excited to work with them every day. We need an overhaul in all aspects of the profession to ensure people want to enter and stay in school careers. The future of public education depends on it; the future of our democracy depends on it.

Recommendations

Revitalize the Educator and School Staff Pipeline

A critical step to improving shortages is to address the challenges in the educator and school staff pipeline. In recent years, there have been fewer candidates taking school support jobs and attending teacher preparation programs. Of course, all the suggestions for improving the shortage do not stand alone; recruiting teachers and school staff will be easier when other aspects of those professions are improved. But we must ensure that we are taking targeted steps to improve access and entry into education professions.

A strong teacher and school staff pipeline directly supports student learning. Students benefit from having teachers who have already had experience in their schools, who know the area, and who are committed to a career in education. Positive school experiences for students serve as a direct recruitment tool; when students feel welcomed, supported and engaged by teachers and staff, they will want to return to those schools and encourage others to do so.

An educator-led school system needs a well-trained workforce. Teachers and in-class support staff need training in working with students both in content and pedagogy, as well as clinical experiences with students before they become the teacher or support person of record. All new staff need opportunities to work with experienced staff not only to hone their craft but also to become immersed in the culture and administrative functions of the workplace.

As the racial and ethnic makeup of the U.S. continues to change and become more diverse, so must our educators. All students benefit when they can learn from different perspectives, and students of color benefit from having educators with shared backgrounds and culture. Students should feel represented and supported by the adults in their schools, and educators must be able to teach and work in an environment that is respectful and inclusive of all.

Here are some ways that have been proven effective in improving recruitment and entry into education professions:

Early and ongoing identification and recruiting of educators and support staff

Teachers and school staff can be identified or targeted into the profession well before they enter preparation programs. Career and technical education (CTE) programs are one way to create career pathways for students in high school or earlier. In 2013, the U.S. Department of Education funded a project to provide states with career pathway programs of study for occupations in the teaching and training pathway at both the secondary and postsecondary levels. Research indicates that "early recruitment of middle and high school students is a more effective strategy than pulling from adult populations," so we must ensure that every state offers CTE course sequences for education careers.33 Students who are not in dedicated CTE programs should still have opportunities to learn about teaching and school staff positions, for example through informational sessions, clubs or other similar school programs, or from their school's career services departments.

School systems can also improve teacher and school staff recruitment through support of grow-your-own (GYO) programs. These are locally based programs that target candidates, often paraprofessionals, and assist them with the funding and mentoring they need to complete the requirements to become teachers.34 Students benefit from having teachers who already have had experience in their schools, who know the area, and who are committed to a career in education. GYO programs can take many forms, but overall, the goal is to educate, train and increase pathways into various education professions. GYO programs also recruit teachers to high-need schools, provide strong content and clinical preparation with mentoring, and offer financial incentives to complete the program and become a teacher of record.

Another way stakeholders can recruit more intentionally is through outreach to communities of color. Research indicates that most school districts "do not actively recruit and retain teachers of color," and only a third of districts recruit teachers from colleges and organizations that serve primarily students and candidates of color.³⁵ School districts should adjust their recruitment strategies to have more intentional measures to attract a more diverse teaching population that more closely aligns with the U.S. student population.

High-quality preparation programs and residencies

To strengthen the teacher and school staff pipeline, prospective workers need access to high-quality preparation programs. Most other countries work to increase the quality and rigor of their teaching preparation programs; but here in the U.S., recent legislation has reduced the qualifications to become a teacher. Further, there are more alternative and nontraditional ways to become a teacher in the U.S. than ever before, and unfortunately many of them are low quality.

The AFT has offered extensive recommendations for aligning and elevating teacher preparation and the teaching profession.³⁶ Teacher preparation programs vary in myriad ways, but what should be consistent is providing teacher candidates with a strong foundation in subject-area content along with instruction in relevant, dynamic and differentiated pedagogical practices. Programs should provide candidates with extensive clinical experiences that offer practice alongside a skilled practitioner over a significant period, ideally an entire school year. Candidates need to experience the rigors of the profession in an authentic classroom environment. They should start with setting up their classroom and meeting students on the first day, and they need to be with those students throughout the different experiences of the whole school year.

Preparation programs require candidates to pay to receive on-the-job training, but one way to provide candidates with thorough, *paid* classroom experience is through yearlong educator residencies. Teachers who successfully complete well-designed and well-implemented programs tend to remain in the classroom longer than their peers. Similar to a medical residency, teacher residents get experience alongside an expert veteran teacher while also receiving coursework and a living stipend.³⁷ After this experience, the candidate

commits to teaching in the district for several years, ensuring that experience stays in the local schools.

According to the Learning Policy Institute, "Strong educator preparation is critically important to support improved teacher effectiveness and retention and improved student achievement. Research suggests that residencies produce effective educators who stay in teaching at higher rates and who are, on average, more racially diverse than new teachers prepared through alternative routes." Sconsidering teaching an apprenticeable profession under the Department of Labor's definition is a new, promising strategy that, with proper standards, can ensure quality while removing some of the time and cost barriers for future educators to enter the profession.

Districts must be more intentional about training school support staff as well. In many instances, districts will hire support personnel without any jobspecific training prior to the start of the school year. Specialized instructional support personnel (SISP) may have training in their position, such as counselor, psychologist or nurse, but may need additional schoolspecific or student-related training. For example, many SISP are responsible for the district Medicaid in Schools program, but their training does not introduce any of the basic concepts of the program. The AFT has advocated for state departments of education and the federal government to address this. Districts could also work more proactively with preparation programs to integrate core concepts into professional preparation programs.

Support new employees through induction and mentoring programs

Because high levels of teacher and school staff turnover can result in high costs for schools—both financially and through the loss of experienced staff—it is critical that schools use strategies in school staff's beginning years to give them a greater opportunity for success. All new school employees should receive comprehensive support as they transition to the workplace. Research suggests that support for new teachers through mentoring and induction has a positive impact on teacher retention, teacher instructional practices, and student achievement.³⁹

The AFT spoke to many new teachers who said they had experienced weak or ineffective induction and mentoring programs, with a mentor who visited sparingly or who only focused on ensuring the teacher passed the Praxis. Others had mentors in different schools, which meant they did not have regular meetings or access to the person who was supposed to be their support. Most school support staff reported no mentoring of any kind. Teachers and support staff said they needed help with curriculum along with help adjusting to the building, their colleagues, and administrative logistics. They wanted more help with their workload and planning from master teachers and staff.

Induction programs are typically reserved for beginning teachers and can provide support as teachers move from pre-service training into the profession. All new school staff would benefit from a comprehensive induction and mentoring program. Because there are no uniform standards for all university preparation programs, and some teachers come from alternative certification programs, induction is extremely important to ensure new teachers have the guidance they need as they enter the workforce. Newly hired support staff would similarly benefit from a structured mentoring or job-shadow program upon hire. The first year of employment is a critical time for all employees as future good work habits can be nurtured by a competent mentor. As much as possible, mentors need to be in the same job classification or grade/subject area as their mentee. This may not always be possible, especially in small schools or in more specialized subject areas/ job classifications, but for teachers and support staff to have the support they need, it is beneficial to be paired with a mentor who is a content or skill master. Further, teachers and staff of color have indicated that having the opportunity to have a mentor who shares their cultural or ethnic background would be helpful for them to learn from the unique experiences they might encounter.

We should look to countries, such as Japan, that have a full year of induction where new teachers apprentice with a master teacher before becoming responsible for their own classrooms. 40 This strategy continues throughout the teaching career with regular time for teachers to work together to plan and practice lessons. Induction programs should ensure teachers have time to learn not only teaching strategies from their colleagues but also an understanding of the culture and structures of the school. Induction programs can include a variety

of strategies to help introduce new school employees to their career.

Ensure students are taught and supported by a diverse workforce

The lack of diversity in the education workforce continues to be of growing concern. More than 80 percent of teachers are white and female, while students of color make up more than 50 percent of the student population in public schools. Paraprofessionals, while more diverse ethnically than teachers, have an even higher percentage of female workers—more than 87 percent—than teachers.⁴¹ Ethno-racial and culturally linguistic students are sitting in America's classrooms. Teachers should also reflect this diversity.

Research indicates that increasing diversity in the educator workforce can positively impact students' academic growth as well as social and emotional development. Students of color demonstrate greater academic gains and social emotional development when their teacher identifies as a person of color and has the same ethno-racial background. "Asserting that diversity is a dimension of quality can disrupt practices that privilege one group of students over another and can level the playing field for teachers and students who stand to benefit most from a diverse teaching workforce." 42

Increasing the diversity of our education workforce is not only a benefit to students, but also to the entire profession. Teachers of color can serve as ambassadors of the profession for students in teacher academy programs. This is an opportunity for interested teachers of color to take on a leadership role. It would also serve as a potential retention strategy; many teachers of color cite lack of autonomy and professional growth opportunities as a reason for leaving the classroom. To achieve this end, barriers to student debt, licensure, hiring and retention of teachers of color must be closely examined.

» Implementation Strategies

To revitalize the educator and school staff pipeline,

The federal government should:

- Fund teacher preparation—
 - Continue to fund teacher preparation as an "allowable use" through the Every Student Succeeds Act. Currently, funds can be used to create and support teacher residency programs.
- Fund professional development—Continue to fund Title II, Part A (Supporting Effective Instruction State Grant Program) that provides districts funds for professional development and support for educators.
- Promote diversity—
 - Develop a Diverse Teacher Corps fund/grant to ensure candidates of color do not incur significant debt while training to become teachers.
 - Include robust funding for the Hawkins
 Centers of Excellence program to support
 diversifying the educator workforce by
 increasing the number of high-quality
 teacher preparation programs at historically
 black colleges and universities, tribal
 colleges and universities, and minorityserving institutions, such as Hispanic-serving
 institutions. Eligible institutions collectively
 prepare half of all teachers of color and are
 ideally positioned to help prepare a new
 generation of effective teachers of color for
 high-need schools.
- Encourage partnerships between districts and higher education institutions—Expand funding for the federal Teacher Quality Partnership grant program, which funds competitive grants to partnerships of higher education institutions and high-need local school districts to prepare profession-ready educators in high-need subjects. The program extends clinical practice and includes the option of a residency for master's level programs. In addition, TQP grantees develop metrics to evaluate the effectiveness of program graduates once they

enter the classroom. Graduates of TQP residency programs agree to serve in a high-need school for three years, ensuring teachers are prepared to serve where they are needed most.

Each state should:

- that supports partnerships among local education agency, university and district partners to develop and sustain residency and GYO programs. Such programs should provide supports, including release time for student teaching, child care and allowances for course materials, that will help nontraditional students to succeed. State and LEA investments in comprehensive educator preparation are allowable through multiple routes. States should also consider partnerships with higher education, districts and labor unions in support of registered apprenticeships in teaching.
- Increase diversity and equity—Examine why teachers of color leave the profession, and consider levers aimed at increasing equity. One such lever is the licensure exam. It has proven to be a barrier to entrance to the profession for many candidates of color. States should re-examine how content knowledge and pedagogical skills are demonstrated and measured. States should invest in culturally responsive licensure assessments. Policymakers should also name diversity as a marker of teacher quality.
- **Support mentorship programs**—Maintain and expand support and funding for mentorship programs. This includes administrative support and dedicated time for implementation. No school program can be successful without a principal's leadership, and something as time intensive as mentoring and induction means administrators need to allow mentees and mentors the time they need to talk and work together. Administrators will ensure that mentors have the ongoing training they need to be successful, and that mentors/mentees are given the opportunities they need to make the relationship effective. Mentors should go through a strict application and interview process to determine if they are right for the job. They should also have training and ongoing professional development to keep current on their skills.

 Develop teacher and staff induction programs—Ensure there are set policies for a framework for teacher and staff induction. Every state should adopt such a program, and existing programs should be strengthened to set standards for mentors, require training for mentors, provide stipends or compensation for mentors, and provide for reduced course loads for mentors and mentees alike. Each of these policies has been a statutory requirement in at least one state.

School districts should:

- Partner with higher education institutions—
 Actively seek partnerships with local colleges and universities to implement residency programs. By doing so, districts are investing in their future staff and are likely to mitigate high teacher turnover.
- Provide support for staff to transition into teaching roles—Offer time within the workday or paid leave and financial support for education costs to school support staff who want to transition into a teaching role to help eliminate the barriers to entry.
- Increase diversity and equity—Ensure there are diverse members on hiring committees, as well as inclusion of teachers of color on leadership teams involved in interviews. A diverse selection committee will not only create a more equitable hiring process but will also help candidates to learn about the school culture from different perspectives. Hiring committees should reflect the intended makeup of the school and district workforce.
- Create structures to help new teachers learn and thrive—Create schedules that provide new teachers with a lighter class load to allow time to observe and receive support from expert teachers. Also, new teachers should not be placed in the most demanding classrooms and should have a network of colleagues to support them as they develop. Students in more hard-to-staff classrooms and schools, such as those with lower grades, higher absences and lower socioeconomic status, will benefit from having more experienced educators.
- Create organizational cultures that help all educators and staff thrive—District leaders must make sure all schools have strong organizational conditions and strong leadership to ensure that all

new educators are placed in a school where they can thrive.

Unions should:

- Work collaboratively with all stakeholders— Unions must be open to working collaboratively across all levels—and with leaders and members to advocate for best practices outlined here, even if it means challenging long-established ways of working; stakeholders should use creative ways to address obstacles.
- Support residency programs—Work with the university and district to support residency programs with professional development for supporting teachers and candidates.
- Provide technical assistance—Partner with stakeholders to provide technical assistance for program development and implementation at all levels, including teacher academies, paraprofessional-to-teacher pathways, or residency programs.
- Inform and support prospective teachers and support staff—Attend career or recruitment fairs to be involved in the process, to be visible, and to help provide prospective teachers and support staff with information and resources about the union and about the teaching profession. This is also a great way to get the union and district to work together and create a collaborative relationship that can be useful in other situations.
- Negotiate career pathways
 — Negotiate career pathways with specific financial and other support for current employees to transition into other roles within the district. (e.g., paraprofessional-to-teacher programs.)
- Negotiate mentoring programs
 Negotiate with districts to establish effective mentoring programs.
 This includes clearly defined peer mentor/coach selection and review process, training for peer mentors/coaches, timelines and structures for the mentoring process, and oversight of intervention programs.

Restructure Schools to Create Positive Working and Learning Conditions for All

Educators' working conditions are their students' learning conditions. The environments where students learn are a critical part of their success. Unfortunately, educators are overburdened by the demands that often go beyond their job classification and working in school-related careers has become unsustainable for many. Beyond our need to treat educators as professionals and their work as a profession, school structures in the U.S. must move from the bureaucratic factory model into a modern and professionally run organization.43 We must redesign the structure of public schools to meet the needs of all who work there, all who are educated there, and all who benefit from having a well-educated and well-supported society. If we want to attract and retain a well-trained and wellsupported workforce, both school culture and school resources must be re-evaluated and redesigned.

Here are recommendations that support restructuring schools both through cultural changes that impact students and staff broadly, and through system changes that impact the day-to-day work done by teachers and school staff:

Create a Culture That Supports All Workers and Learners

While creative, innovative instruction is provided in thousands of schools every day, in some places, scripted or pre-formulated lessons are still required. All educators and staff must have latitude to take into consideration individual student needs and background to ensure instruction is "grounded in the idea that children are curious, capable, interested people, whose personhood needs to be respected and whose interests can be stimulated."44 We cannot continue to educate students with outdated strategies and norms. Students will struggle without understanding their purpose for learning and without being treated as individuals. Teachers and school staff need the freedom and flexibility to adapt to the needs and interests of their students. We will not be able to attract or retain teachers or staff to work in school systems that do not recognize and provide for the needs of the current U.S. student population.

Ensure every school has a comprehensive, wellstaffed support program with immediately available resources to address the well-being of students and staff

State, local and district resources for social services should be coordinated to provide more effective and efficient support. In addition, every school must have a student support response team of highly trained individuals who can immediately intervene when student behavior is an issue. Finally, every school in the country should have the opportunity to become a community school. These public, neighborhood-based schools connect families, schools and communities with "support they need to be safe and healthy, access to the equal opportunities they deserve for prosperity, and a sense of responsibility for civic engagement."45 These schools are often open year-round and connect schools and families with social services, healthcare, libraries and extracurricular learning opportunities. 46 The community schools approach provides a framework that facilitates and supports the collaborative practices and leadership as well as the coordination that is necessary to implement a comprehensive school-based program for student and staff well-being. These programs should also ensure that the work environment is positively regarded by educators of color and other traditionally marginalized groups.

These services are not "extra." They are essential to student and staff success. More than half of the nation's schoolchildren—about 25 million—live in low-income households. Increasingly, they live in neighborhoods of concentrated disadvantage and racial isolation, where they face society's neglect of their most basic needs. Many suffer adverse experiences and persistent hardship: food insecurity, homelessness, inadequate healthcare. Children experiencing these hardships are also often locked out of schools with high-quality curriculum, instruction, supports and facilities—a result of decades of state budget cuts and other policy choices. Over the last couple of years, many of these issues have been exacerbated by the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic.

Our schools are under tremendous pressure to address students' needs and help them succeed, while school staff are also faced with unprecedented challenges to their own mental and physical well-being.⁴⁷ A recent study by the Rand Corp. found that teachers and principals reported worse well-being than other working adults, and that well-being and poor working conditions are associated with an intention to leave their job.⁴⁸ These stressors are even more prominent

for teachers of color. It is even more important to focus on well-being after multiple years of pandemic-related challenges. By supporting community schools through stronger policies, funding and coordination of services, state and local leaders have an opportunity to respond to the immediate needs of students and families and support educators.

Ensure school sites are safe and welcoming for all

Every state has standards for student learning content and for teaching. It is time to have standards for the places where they learn. We must hold our school sites to the same high standard we have for the people who work and learn there. AFT teachers and school staff believe that improved workplace safety is an important strategy for recruitment and retention. This can include healthy environments, quality of physical spaces as well as safety from violence and equitable treatment for all. These are not only the working conditions of our members, but also the learning conditions of our students. Neither educators nor students should be asked to work or learn under conditions that are unsafe or unhealthy.

In terms of physical working conditions, districts across the country have deferred capital repairs and failed to take reasonable steps to ensure physical spaces are free of known dangers like cancer-causing asbestos.⁴⁹ The pandemic has brought new challenges to teacher and support staff working conditions. While many districts have instituted safety precautions such as vaccinations or masks in enclosed spaces, some politicians have made these strategies, like mandatory masking, a political issue rather than a public health issue. Where this happens, teachers and support staff, particularly those with compromised immune systems, face real dangers simply showing up to work.

Compounding these challenges, teachers and support staff in districts that have a higher percentage of Black and brown students face some of the worst working conditions. The 2018 infrastructure failures seen in Baltimore schools epitomize this overall lack of investment in Black majority school districts and the people who work in them.⁵⁰ In September 2018, Detroit school leaders had to shut off the drinking water in all schools after elevated levels of lead and copper were found in the water at dozens of facilities.⁵¹ School systems must maintain practices that keep school buildings and property healthy and safe for all employees and students.

Unfortunately, negative behaviors exist in many schools, leaving educators and students fearful for their safety. 52 School discipline policies and practices often lead to the disruption of learning opportunities not just for those involved but for others in the classroom or building. Students who engage in negative behavior may be removed from class or school and are not able to keep pace with their peers, often leading to more negative behaviors. Suspensions lead to dropouts, with students of color far more likely to receive harsher punishments like suspension than their white peers for similar offenses. In some cases, the juvenile justice system becomes involved, leaving students to carry a stigma of involvement with the legal system and an uphill climb to get out.

We need all school employees along with community members to work together to find a way to create positive school discipline practices, conflict resolution strategies, and behavior management structures for all students. Educators need training so they are equipped with the tools and skills to support students and their families. We must further investments in social and emotional learning and in support teams for students to address behaviors quickly and effectively. No one should feel unsafe while in our public schools. Educators and support staff need strategies and training to prepare them for the many challenges they will face working in public education; they need to feel supported if they are to be successful for the long term. We must enact policies to keep students and staff safe, while ensuring those policies do not contribute to the school-to-prison pipeline.

Public schools should be the hub of a community, where all kids feel safe and valued; and most often, schools are the safest place for kids. Unfortunately, our national gun violence problem is highlighted by mass shootings in public places, including schools. Gun violence impacts the lives of students in and out of schools, especially in communities of color. To keep our schools and students safe, our country needs to enact commonsense policies, such as universal background checks and funding mental health programs.

AFT President Randi Weingarten has committed our union to making "schools safe and welcoming places for every member of the school community—whether for LGBTQIA+ students and staff, immigrants and refugees, students with special needs, or any other student who for whatever reason feels vulnerable." ⁵³ Every person in our community deserves to feel safe and accepted, and schools should be actively working

to create and support programs where all students and staff are protected.

Some topics or issues can be more sensitive or challenging to teach, made all the more difficult by the harmful politicization by some stakeholders. Educators must be allowed to exercise their professional judgment and have a responsibility to provide their students with developmentally and age-appropriate materials that develop their literacy, skills, increase their knowledge, and expand their intellectual horizons. This means teaching honest, accurate history and opposing any campaign to ban books or censor the written word in schools and libraries. Schools must be welcoming of diverse people, backgrounds and beliefs. Educators should not have to make these decisions without support, and school leaders should provide professional development and guidance so that educators can make the most informed decisions on teaching and curriculum.

Create standards to gauge the overall health and quality of the workplace

For too long, American schools have lacked basic workplace standards. Each school district creates its own learning and working environment based mostly on historical budgeting practices. But what are generally accepted standards of practice? How can research help teachers, staff, schools and districts use their resources in ways that are most beneficial to students?

Working with experts from across the education spectrum, the AFT will translate research on best practices into a set of easily understood standards that teachers, staff, unions and districts can use to help develop learning and working conditions that are the most conducive to learning. Not meant as a checklist, these standards will instead help guide schools to create strategic plans to improve their learning environments. Schools need goals for improvement, and these goals must be research-based and go well beyond a simple standardized test score.

The standards should include metrics such as: actual class size (not full-time equivalents), planning time, workplace supports, materials, wraparound services, ratio of students to counselors, technology accessibility, building guidelines, and compensation relative to the local cost of living. This living document would be continually updated as new research on working and learning conditions is available.

The importance of learning and working conditions cannot be overestimated. Having a set of researchbased standards as a starting point to create the schools where teachers want to teach, and parents want to send their children, is a good first step. We must stop working from a deficit model in this country and start providing every child with the resources they and their educators need to succeed.

Unions must create strong partnerships with communities and parents to understand and support issues within their schools

Decades of research show the importance and positive impact of ongoing and authentic community engagement. Creating mechanisms for family and community engagement, led by welcoming and culturally informed teachers and school staff, can strengthen the school community, build positive relationships and school climate, and improve student outcomes on many measures, including attendance, discipline and academic achievement. The school system, for its part, gains important advocates as families and community members understand and support strategic goals and see themselves as vital partners in schools' success.54

The national focus on family and community engagement is increasing, including the engagement requirements of the Every Student Succeeds Act⁵⁵ and the Department of Education's promotion of the Dual Capacity-Building Framework for Family-School Partnerships.⁵⁶ However, building the capacity of educators and school staff must be a prerequisite for designing and implementing effective engagement strategies. So, too, must be building relationships of trust and respect between home and school, particularly in schools in culturally diverse or low-income neighborhoods.57

The effectiveness of family and community engagement programs depends on the quality of the policy design and implementation.⁵⁸ High-quality family engagement doesn't happen by chance. It is the result of policy choices, resource allocations and technical assistance that support both staff capacity and student participation. Building on efforts from our partners at the national, state and local levels—to engage parents, families and communities as allies for public schools must be a priority for our union.

» Implementation Strategies

To create a culture that supports all workers,

The federal government should:

- Increase ESSA funding to reshape education systems—ESSA Title II, Part A, funding has a wide array of allowable uses that will help schools to focus on teaching and learning. These uses include supporting and maintaining roles of paraprofessionals, requiring collaboration with paraprofessionals in development of state and local plans, advancing the professional development of paraprofessionals, and providing collective bargaining protections.
- Pass laws that support student and educator well-being—
 - **Fund Community Schools**—Invest robustly in the Full-Service Community Schools Program, which provides schools an opportunity to respond to the immediate needs of students and families, support educators, and help meet the goal of 25,000 community schools.
 - Expand and fund access to mental health care—Congress can defend and fund comprehensive mental health care for all and expand access to mental health facilities. Specifically for schools, Congress can increase funding for states so they can hire more counselors, nurses, school psychologists, social workers and other health professionals in schools, building a pipeline for these critical staff, with an emphasis on schools serving underserved students.
 - **Protect schools and communities from gun violence**—Pass laws limiting access to firearms through universal background checks.
 - **Prohibit discrimination**—Congress can increase funding for vigorous enforcement of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, which protects students from discrimination on the basis of race, color, national origin or English learner status, and other civil rights laws that protect students from gender or disability status.

States should:

 Support community schools—Coordinate among agencies as well as regional and local leaders

- (such as county offices of education, state boards of education, and local education agencies) to provide technical assistance for district community school initiatives and wellness programs. Technical assistance in this context includes the various supports needed to launch and sustain these efforts at scale, such as professional development and coaching for district and school staff, support for strategic planning, and partnership development that brings resources to schools (e.g., direct staffing, service provision and funding). States should also work in collaboration with state coalitions of stakeholders to develop their technical assistance framework and policy for funding supports.
- **Support bullying prevention**—Continue to support legislation that protects staff and students from discrimination and bullying.

Local governments should:

- Support community schools—Pass resolutions in support of community schools and aligning city and county resources to assist with integrating mental and physical health services and programs for students and staff to make accessing such resources easier.
- Develop education environment standards
 Review and track the quality of the learning environment in every school. Without agreed-upon standards, this review is pointless. Cities and jurisdictions must be held accountable for the educational environments they provide every child.

School districts should:

collaboration—Welcome and create space for genuine collaboration and coordination among staff, families, administration and community partners. Local school boards can pass resolutions in support of community schools and establishing site-based response teams and wellness programs. Districts and local unions should work together to develop procedures and contract language regarding these policies. Local policies must reflect the data gathered from assets and needs assessments done in partnership with the community and staff and include professional development and staffing needs.

- Enact school discipline models that support students—
 - **Disrupt the school to prison pipeline**Adopt responsive or restorative justice models and avoid involving law enforcement or the court unless no other alternative is possible.
 - Avoid punitive discipline practices—
 Educators should be trained to use crisis prevention intervention and restorative justice techniques to address disruptive or unsafe behavior whenever possible. Punitive discipline practices are not in the best interest of students and are not in keeping with the values of school districts.
 - Provide guidance on difficult conversations—Have clear guidance on how to handle difficult parent or student interactions in disciplinary situations and in any other challenging circumstances.
- Provide mental health counseling—Fully staff every school with qualified mental health counseling to identify and intervene before students reach a crisis point.
- Use allocated funds from the American Rescue Plan—Many school districts received federal funding to support operations after the pandemic. Much of this money has not been spent, and districts should use funding to make needed investments in up-to-date ventilation systems, in needed mental health supports, and other safety measures.
- Provide professional support and guidance on teaching sensitive topics—Educators have the training and professional judgment to develop instructional plans that are best for their students. District and school leaders should provide ongoing training and support to educators to ensure they are continually improving their instruction, and they may also need additional support on addressing potentially sensitive or challenging topics when needed.

Unions should:

Work collaboratively with all stakeholders—
 Unions must be open to working collaboratively
 across all levels, and with leaders and members
 to advocate for best practices outlined here, even
 if it means challenging long-established ways of
 working to using creative ways to address obstacles.

- Advocate for community schools and wellness programs—Leverage their power to advocate for and ensure the formation and implementation of wellness programs, site-based response teams, and community schools, and ensure that these strategies meet the needs of all education stakeholders and are carried out with fidelity.
- Address working conditions—
 - Bargain for working conditions—Address working conditions through collective bargaining agreements. We should use CBAs to ensure there are adequate staff and reasonable workloads. Staffing ratios are an important working condition that affects all educators and students. Schools must establish appropriate staffing ratios based on industry standards of best practice. Staffing levels of custodial workers, bus drivers, and paraprofessionals should all be implemented with safety, equity and efficiency in mind.
 - Codify language around working conditions—Codify health and safety language, committees and processes to address unsafe working conditions.

Create a System That Provides Workers with Trust, Time, Tools and Training to Do Their Jobs

Along with creating positive school cultures, restructuring schools also requires addressing the dayto-day functions of teachers and school staff workers. The AFT heard from countless members about how important it is for them to be trusted by policymakers, administrators and community members to make decisions relevant to their jobs and to their students; to be given the time in their workday to plan and prepare for their instruction or other duties; to collaborate with colleagues; and to meaningfully assess their students' work and needs; to be given the tools and resources they need to do their jobs without being overburdened by paperwork or large class sizes; and to be given ongoing, job-embedded training that allows them continuous growth and opportunities to develop within their career or between roles.

These changes will also benefit students by ensuring that the people who work with them can exercise their professional judgment to make the best, most-informed decisions regarding teaching and learning. Students will benefit when all adults who work with them are able to work together and share information about student

needs and strategies to meet those needs. Reduced paperwork and smaller class sizes allow educators more time with students and more opportunities to give individualized attention. Educator and staff training directly impacts students when that training is timely and relevant to student needs.

Provide opportunity for a stronger voice within the profession from rank-and-file workers and allow them to have authority in their day-to-day decision-making

For too long, decisions about how schools are run have been made by individuals whose teaching or schoolwork ended years ago or who never had classroom experience. Instead, those decisions should be made by the people who are closest to the students. School administrators have important roles in leading and managing schools, but they must provide opportunities for teachers and other staff to lead, too, based on their knowledge, experience and professionalism.

All school employees need a voice in their workplace not simply by having input on day-to-day school functions, but also by having substantial control over their time, the curriculum, instructional tools, assessments and resources. Teachers and school staff express higher levels of satisfaction—and less burnout and stress—when they are involved in decision-making, and they feel more like professionals when they are trusted and have autonomy over their work.⁵⁹ Members of society have more respect for workers when they recognize and acknowledge the expertise it takes to make those professional decisions. However, research indicates that a majority of teachers and school staff feel that their voices are not heard, with slightly more than half of teachers responding that their opinions are considered at the school level and fewer still who do not believe their voices are heard at the district, state or national levels. 60 This lack of respect is a significant contributing factor to the teacher and support staff shortage we are experiencing.

High-performing school systems rely on all stakeholders to work together to improve student learning. Top-down management and accountability do little to develop educators as professionals or to build human capital within the school and district. Respectful and trusting building leadership is crucial for teachers and staff feeling like they have a meaningful voice in their schools. Principals are key in setting the tone and culture of the school, in creating structures that foster team-based as well as individual decision-making.

Teams should be made up of all who work with children, including teachers and paraprofessionals, as well as service providers. Students will benefit when all staff are able to share their expertise and perspectives with each other. Distributed leadership, where staff and school boards participate in roles and responsibilities in collaborative ways, can contribute to improvements in school outcomes.⁶¹ There needs to be a space within schools, within unions, within districts, and within governments for educators to share their thoughts and expertise in a meaningful way. When decisions are made about public education, we need to have educators in the room making those decisions.

Reduce standardized testing and empower teachers to use authentic assessments that measure what students know and can do

For too long, our public schools have been subject to test-and-punish accountability that discourages educational innovation, demoralizes teachers, narrows instruction and, most importantly, fails to address the needs of children, particularly the most disadvantaged. The problem is not just with testing required by federal law—those tests are supplemented with unnecessary and expensive standardized tests at the state and district levels, leading to excessive testing that harms students. Tests should first and foremost be about supporting student learning and providing teachers and staff with data that helps inform their practice.

Although there is a growing understanding that we need better assessment systems that build the capacity of educators and schools to improve student knowledge and skills, students still spend way too much time preparing for and taking assessments that fail to authentically represent the skills and abilities we want students to develop. Some school districts spend a month or more of school time on test preparation and testing, starting as early as third grade.⁶² Rather than spending time on tests that have no impact on student learning, educators should be freed to assess their students in meaningful ways that will provide them with timely data they can use immediately to support their students.

Aside from failing to effectively provide educators with information they need to support student learning, testing can have additional negative consequences on students. Testing can have the unintended consequence of harming students' physical and emotional well-being. The pressure and preparation can lead to stress and illness. Teens often feel anxiety about the impact of standardized tests on their future—either getting into

college or getting a job. Younger students understand the consequences of testing on educators and schools and have expressed fear that their test performance may cause harm to their teachers.⁶⁴

Teachers and support staff know what is best for their students; they want to have agency when it comes to testing and curriculum. No students are simply the sum of their standardized test scores. No two students are alike; they all come from different backgrounds with different personal circumstances. Educators need the flexibility and trust to do what is best for each student and classroom. They also need to be able to spend their instructional time on actual instruction. Having to focus so much of their school year on testing can lead to dissatisfaction and stress for teachers: more than half of teachers surveyed in a 2019 PDK poll stated that they would vote to strike over issues of standardized testing. 65 Early-career teachers are more likely to face frustration and have higher turnover rates when there are more testing requirements. 66 School disruptions during the COVID-19 pandemic have also led to a new need for educators to support students in making up lost instructional time. In a recent Rand Corp. survey, nearly half of teachers ranked supporting academic learning as a top-three cause of job-related stress. Allowing educators the autonomy and support they need to address each of their students' academic needs will help alleviate some of that stress.⁶⁷

Systems must change so that teachers are empowered to exercise their professional judgment to design and use performance assessments and curriculum-embedded formative assessments. These assessments will give students opportunities to demonstrate their abilities to organize information to solve problems, to frame and conduct investigations, to analyze and synthesize data, and to apply learning to new situations. Experiential learning and project-based assessment could provide a more well-rounded assessment of a student's capabilities over the narrower high-stakes standardized assessments prevalent in our system today.

By using high-quality, relevant and timely formative assessments, teachers can use those results to modify, refine and individualize instruction to better meet students' needs.

Focus educator and staff development and evaluation systems on the growth of students and educators

A fair and equitable teacher development and evaluation (TDE) system can be the cornerstone to a strong school culture where students and the workforce feel supported and a growth mindset prevails.⁶⁸ Sadly, in many schools the staff, including principals, report that the TDE system feels burdensome, bureaucratic and unfairly administered. We know from experience that where a district labor-management team is engaged in monitoring and tweaking the system, based on feedback from the evaluators and those being evaluated, staff feel empowered and engaged. The result is higher staff retention rates, more engaged staff and higher student achievement.

Teacher and staff evaluations can be used for two main purposes.⁶⁹ Formative evaluations provide staff with strategies to improve teaching and job performance through meaningful feedback coupled with corresponding skill-building professional development opportunities. Summative evaluations are used to support employment decisions such as salary, tenure and dismissal for cause. Both are needed and work in tandem to properly assess how a teacher or support staff person is performing and how to best address any areas of deficiency (or areas to reward for success). However, especially over the past several decades, most states' evaluations have been only summative, making student growth data a "significant factor" in evaluation rather than creating systems that are aimed at improving the performance of all teachers, staff and students. This has been especially challenging for those who are new to the profession and still developing their expertise.

Research indicates that student achievement data itself does not provide adequate information to improve teacher practice and should not be used for employment decisions, but many laws have done just that. To These test scores are not being used to guide interventions, so the impact of these reforms is extremely limited. Standardized test results are used mainly as a point value in an appraisal resulting in high-stakes decisions, such as salary changes and the possible firing of teachers. Teachers receive little actionable information or guidance about how these test results can improve the quality of their teaching.

Other countries give greater weight to using performance data to guide intervention, reveal best practices and identify shared problems; in the U.S., however, performance data is often used purely for accountability purposes.⁷¹ True professional accountability systems hold teachers accountable to the standards of practice and to other teachers—those who know and understand what the teacher does every day. In Ontario, Canada, for instance, teachers are partners and work together to improve their practice. Similarly,

Japanese teachers employ lesson study, a method used throughout their careers to design, practice, and improve lessons and teaching strategies. Some countries successfully combine professional accountability and administrative accountability. But tests are used in combination with other measures, and evaluations are used to reward or improve teaching—not to punish or fire teachers.

On top of efficacy concerns, the U.S. education system spends a great deal of time and resources to evaluate the staff who work in our schools. The Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching has developed the Carnegie Cost Calculator⁷² to help district leaders and members of the broader K-12 community understand and estimate time and financial resources involved in evaluation. For example, an evaluation system offering three, 30-minute formal observations in a district of 600 teachers would take 9,000 hours for teachers and 2,100 hours for principals, with a cost of \$1,130 per teacher evaluation and a total cost of \$677,757 for the district.

School support staff—from bus drivers learning behavioral management techniques to food service workers learning more about federal nutrition standards and school social workers learning best practices in group counseling techniques—need dedicated, tailored professional development opportunities with district and state support that is comparable to that offered to their teacher colleagues (e.g., scheduled into working hours, no-cost, high-quality and aligned with their role).

One type of evaluation system used in some districts that are typically geared toward new teachers are peer assistance and review programs, ⁷³ which involve support, reflective practice, and growth for teachers. PAR programs are directly aimed at improving teacher quality by having expert teachers mentor and support both new and struggling teachers. These programs are expensive but can have long-term positive impacts on the performance and retention of new teachers.

Development systems must have connected professional development, but all teachers and staff must be provided with ongoing, job-embedded professional learning opportunities throughout their career. The AFT has recognized the responsibility of the union to go beyond traditional issues and provide our members with evidence-based, customized professional learning opportunities for members to meet diverse teaching and learning needs.⁷⁴ Teachers and school staff should not have to spend valuable time in professional development that is not relevant to their needs or

the needs of their students. They should be provided with training that gives them the tools, resources and strategies they need to be successful.

Increase planning time and opportunities to collaborate meaningfully with colleagues

A myth that has limited the progress of American education for years is the false belief that teachers are not working if they are not providing instruction in front of students. This belief has prevented teachers from having the necessary time to properly prepare lessons, differentiate instruction, and provide meaningful feedback to students. Just like other professions, teachers and school staff need time to prepare to do their jobs well. American teachers provide 40 percent more instruction per week, teach more non-native speakers, more students with special needs, and more students from socioeconomically disadvantaged homes than their international peers. 75 And yet they have less time to plan during the week than educators in other countries. Without a successful effort to provide teachers with more planning time, all other school reform efforts are likely to fail.

Effective educators also need dedicated time to collaborate with other teachers and support staff who work alongside them. The traditional structure of schools has led to a silo effect, where subjects, teachers and departments are separated and not always encouraged to collaborate.⁷⁶ Teachers might also feel discouraged from collaborating in meaningful ways because the emphasis on high-stakes testing means teachers often must focus on test preparation, leaving them with little time for anything else within the school day. Research and practical experience have shown that students can be more successful in developing critical thinking and real-world skills when teachers are given opportunities to work together with each other and with the support staff in their classrooms.⁷⁷ Collaboration and input in school decision-making create a better school climate, which supports student learning and reduces teacher turnover.78

Collaborative work and teams specifically support new teachers and staff by engaging them quickly in the core work of the school and providing them opportunities to meet regularly with and learn from their colleagues. New employees vary on the level of support they receive from their administrators and colleagues, but often they do not feel like they get enough or have regular opportunities for meaningful collaboration. Data from the Teaching and Learning International Survey (TALIS) indicate that it is rare for teachers to teach together in

the U.S.⁷⁹ Without regular collaboration, new teachers find it more challenging to fit into existing school structures and culture.

International research indicates that collaborative practices among teachers are a key driver of school improvement "because they lead to innovations in teaching and learning."80 In Singapore, for example, schools focus on professional learning communities (PLCs) to allow teachers and support staff to work as professionals and share their expertise with each other. Unfortunately, in many places in the United States, PLCs have been mishandled and teachers do not see them as supportive, but in practice an effective "PLC is a community of practitioners who collaboratively engage in continuous cycles of inquiry-based teacher learning."81 This form of teacher-led professionalism should provide teachers with ongoing opportunities to share knowledge with their colleagues and engage in professional growth as a group. These opportunities should be embedded within the school day. In Japan, for instance, new teachers work with more experienced teachers to design and practice lessons.⁸² This process is a regular and ongoing part of every teacher's career.

Teacher and staff collaboration directly helps students. A study of over 9,000 teachers in Florida public schools found that teachers and schools that engage in quality collaborative activities have better gains in math and reading.⁸³ The findings offer support for the use of instructional teams that work together, such as a PLC, and how those teams support not only student learning but also teacher development. One study also reviewed several large-scale studies about teacher collaboration and found similar positive connections between collaboration and student achievement.⁸⁴

Collaborative environments require leadership and trust from school administrators. Administrative support is a key driver in educator and support staff retention. 85 If teachers and staff members do not have positive relationships and open communication with their principal, they will not want to stay in their school. Administrators must recognize the needs of their staff and provide opportunities within the school day for collaboration. They must respect teacher and staff collaborative time and resist the temptation to take over planning and collaboration time by scheduling overly prescriptive uses of the time unrelated to planning and collaboration.

Collaboration must also include labor-management cooperation. Researchers suggest that formal labormanagement partnerships at the district level lead to greater collaboration at the school level; greater schoollevel collaboration improves student performance; and collaboration reduces voluntary teacher turnover particularly in high-poverty schools.⁸⁶

Reduce paperwork

The negative impact of burdensome paperwork must not be underestimated. AFT membership surveys show that required, unproductive paperwork was a top area of concern for teachers and staff alike and that the amount of paperwork required by their schools, districts and states has grown to a point that it interferes with their ability to teach students or complete their daily work. Teachers and school staff across the spectrum see too much valuable class, preparation, and work time lost to data collection and writing worthless reports.

As part of a trend to hold teachers accountable and to document classroom activities, administrators have required teachers and other school staff to provide an increasing amount of data and written reports that are not helpful. The obsession with data has created a work environment in which teachers and school staff are required to use either instructional or planning time to provide administrators with data and reports they want for their administrative work. Data collection and reports should not interfere with teachers' ability to teach their students, or school employees to do their iobs. Data collected for administrative reports and other districtwide processes should not be the responsibility of the teacher. Technology that automatically collects the data and creates reports should be developed so the disruption of burdensome paperwork can be significantly reduced.

This fixation on data and endless reports hits specialized instructional support personnel especially hard. Teachers who work with special populations are required to complete hours of paperwork each day. Reporting protocols for teachers and staff who work with special populations of students have become onerous and unwieldy. Each day, important instruction and support time is lost to data collection and filling out unnecessary reports. All levels of government and school administration must find ways to reduce the required paperwork that special population teachers and staff members must fill out to meet local, state and federal legislative mandates.

Lower class size

The debate over appropriate class size typically includes two main arguments: research that estimates the impact of class size on test scores versus meeting the diverse and growing social and emotional needs of students. If the only goals of schooling were math and language arts tests scores, a cost/benefit analysis might make sense. But the goals of education are much more than simply a math and reading score. Lower class size addresses the needs of students both academically and socially. Reducing class size to its impact on test scores fails to consider the importance of student well-being and fails to treat students as whole people.

The last two years have shown that for all students to thrive, they need help with academics and with support for their emotional and social well-being. Both needs can only be addressed when class sizes are reasonable. In far too many schools today, class sizes are too high. No primary class (grades preK-3) should have more than 20 children, with fewer than 20 even better. Classes in intermediate school and middle school (grades 4-5 and grades 6-8, respectively) should not exceed 23 students. And high school classes should be limited to no more than 25 students. Of course, there will be exceptions, but only if the exceptions are in the best interest of the students. For example, music or other performance classes may benefit from larger class sizes. Conversely, students who struggle will do better in even smaller classes.

An effective way to address class size is to create classroom teams of teachers and paraprofessionals. The supportive role of paraprofessionals in American classrooms should be widely developed and expanded beyond a few classrooms in each school. Creating classroom teams is a powerful and efficient way to provide a strong academic support system while ensuring the social and emotional needs of all students are being met.

Develop innovative ways to build advancement opportunities into education professions to give all employees a chance to lead and grow

Often, teachers and school staff must leave the classroom or their work site to increase their salaries. Many times, this leads staff who are working effectively with students to seek other opportunities. We must allow teachers and school staff to assume leadership roles and remain in the classroom. We need a career ladder that teachers and school staff can follow to retirement that does not require them to give up working face-to-face with students. We need to establish pathways that allow master teachers to continue working with students while spending more of their time working to help develop newer staff. We need to establish roles where support staff can move

toward becoming "lead" or "mentor" or "senior" staff. Bonus structures should be created for staff who take on additional duties or who work in hard-to-staff schools or subject areas.

These leadership roles must be significant and include the authority to make decisions that impact the quality of education schools provide. Leadership roles in curriculum development, enhanced instruction, classroom well-being, addressing the needs of special populations, culturally responsive teaching, formative assessment, and many others are positions where practicing teachers and school staff would excel. Taking these roles out of the central office will benefit educators, staff and students. As research clearly shows, one of the most powerful ways to increase student performance is when teacher leaders work with their classroom peers.

Unlike the failed attempts to develop individual pay programs, such as the "merit pay" systems of the '80s, '90s, and even today that identify a few teachers based on a principal's ratings or student test scores, career ladders are focused on leadership and additional responsibilities. Rather than focusing simply on improving test scores or some other arbitrary threshold, career ladders allow education staff to assume meaningful leadership roles in the district and in the profession. Teachers and staff can be incentivized by opportunities to contribute to their school and students in new ways, based on the needs of the district.

By focusing on the development of instructional leadership, ladders avoid many of the detrimental factors that plague failed systems such as not contributing to organizational growth, rewarding teachers and staff in the wealthiest schools, creating morale problems by fostering competition in a profession where cooperation and collaboration are critically important, and perceptions that favoritism rather than quality was driving the system.

Career advancement for support staff does not have to be the traditional paraprofessional-to-teacher pathway. We should be looking for innovative ways to build advancement opportunities into our profession that don't require an employee to make a wholesale job change. Creating a pipeline to become a teacher more easily if you are a para or to become an administrator if you are a teacher is valuable and should not be discounted. We should also advocate for opportunities for employees to advance within their current job classification.

» Implementation Strategies

To create a system that provides workers with time, tools, trust and training to do their jobs,

The federal government should:

- Modify student testing requirements—
 - Reduce the burden of testing time on students.
 - Encourage the use of innovative assessment demonstration—Reduce barriers to implement high-quality performance assessment initiatives.
 - Allow states more flexibility in how they use standardized test scores— Multiple measures that are connected to the curriculum are required to make fair, valid and comprehensive evaluations of staff and students.
- Expand support for class size reduction—
 Expand federal support for class-size reduction through Title I and other federal programs. In addition, Congress should strongly consider adding language to Title I and other federal programs that set a minimum amount of planning time for teachers who work in these programs.
- Remove from education legislation all paperwork requirements that do not directly help teachers and school staff support their **students**—Immediately review all education legislation, especially the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA), and remove paperwork requirements that do not directly help teachers and school staff support their students. A pilot program to develop technology that will collect classroom data without requiring teachers or other school staff to input data should be funded as part of the U.S. Department of Education budget request for next year. In Addition, the department should immediately convene a paperwork reduction task force and make its recommendations part of the department's work with the states.
- **Support career ladder programs**—Invest in resources for states and districts to develop career ladder programs in the schools. These programs must be a joint effort of teachers unions and administrators that include real roles for

teachers and staff, and develop realistic plans for sustainability when the federal support ends. The Teacher and School Leader Incentive grants program is one federal offering that could help districts to fund recruitment, retention and compensation initiatives.

States should:

- Modify student testing requirements—Reduce or eliminate standardized assessments on top of those that are federally required; provide diagnostic assessment tools; and create sufficient supports for performance assessments so that the validity, reliability and comparability requirements can be met under ESSA.
- Ensure educator evaluators are trained—
 Require an evaluator certification to ensure
 every evaluator has high-quality, long-term (to
 ensure inter-rater reliability) training on how to
 properly evaluate evidence and provide staff with
 appropriate feedback.
- Review class sizes and set appropriate limits— Immediately review the actual class sizes in all schools. This information should be published on the state's website. Many times, the real number of students in each class is hidden behind budgeting ratios such as full-time-equivalents or FTEs. States should consider legislation that limits actual class size in all grades and subjects.
- Review required paperwork and set appropriate limits—Immediately conduct an audit of paperwork requirements in their state. Working in partnership with teachers in their state, state legislators should consider legislation that reduces the amount of required paperwork from teachers and school staff by removing what is redundant or unnecessary. States should investigate using technology to collect and analyze education data without burdening teachers or staff and by streamlining what tools are used.
- Convene a career ladder committee to help develop strong programs—Immediately convene a statewide career ladder committee consisting of unions, administrators, parents and community members to investigate what roles teachers and school staff can assume while ensuring these educators can remain, at least partially, in the classroom. The committee's only task will be to

share best practices and to help facilitate career ladder programs with both technical support and significant financing.

 Fund professional development—Expand funding and access to high-quality professional advancement opportunities.

Local governments should:

- Work collaboratively with all stakeholders— Unions must be open to working collaboratively across all levels, and with leaders and members to advocate for best practices outlined here, even if it means challenging long-established ways of working; stakeholders should use creative ways to address obstacles.
- Work with local schools to set class size and planning-time goals—Work with local school departments to ensure educational resources focus on smaller class size and increased planning time. The city or local jurisdiction should set goals for both class size and planning time and publicly report on the progress toward these goals.
- Consider local policies around paperwork limits—Review local polices that may add to the amount of unnecessary paperwork. Working in partnership with teachers, city leaders should consider legislation or local policies that limit the amount of paperwork from teachers and school staff.
- Convene a career ladder committee to help develop strong programs—Encourage the development of mutually agreed-upon career ladder programs in their city or jurisdictions. Cities or local jurisdictions should meet with teachers unions and discuss the opportunity of developing career programs in their schools. Programs that encourage and support teacher and staff leadership should be part of budgets for the foreseeable future.

School districts should:

- Provide all staff with training on teacher development and evaluation systems—Provide staff with training on how the TDE system works and provide timetables and forms.
- Work with local unions and stakeholders to set class size and planning-time goals—Work

- collaboratively with their union partners and other stakeholders to create long-term plans to reduce class size and increase planning time. These plans should be memorialized in agreements that outlast changes in leadership at the district or the union.
- Review required paperwork and set appropriate limits—Immediately convene stakeholders to reduce the amount of paperwork in the district. This effort should clarify what paperwork is necessary and what paperwork will no longer be required. The district should also work with teachers, staff and administrators to determine what role the district's local technology can play in providing the necessary data that the administration wants to collect without adding additional work for teachers or school staff.
- Work with unions to consider career ladders programs—Districts should reach out to their local teachers unions and investigate the possibility of developing a career ladder program. Although these discussions many not necessarily lead to a career ladder program, it is critical that everyone understands the commitments that will be necessary to make a career ladder system work. In addition, other structures, such as supporting schedules that allow cohort groups of experienced teachers to purpose certification from the National Board for Professional Teaching Standards should be considered. Most importantly, school districts must accept that teachers and school staff will assume some leadership in decision-making in the schools and district. Without this understanding and acceptance, career ladder programs have no chance to succeed.
- Develop grow-your-own programs as career advancement opportunities for paraprofessionals—These opportunities allow paraprofessionals to work in schools while obtaining their degree or teaching certificate, which means they are building in-school experience before becoming a teacher of record.
- preparation time at a minimum of 2:1—This ratio, although still lower than found in many high-performing countries' school systems, will go a long way to ensure teachers have the time they need to create engaging and well-developed lessons for their students. Moreover, providing teachers with no less than one hour of prep time for every two hours of teaching will allow teachers to work

- collaboratively with their peers and share best practices—a strategy research shows is one of the most effective in raising student achievement.
- Diversify roles within bargaining units with expanded responsibilities and compensation—
 This can include teacher leaders, specialists, department heads, peer mentors/coaches, lead educators, or master educators and staff. School systems should seek more direct engagement with active teacher and school support staff members to get a better sense of the type of programs they would find useful as they navigate their own career pathways.

Unions should:

- Educate stakeholders on educator evaluation systems—Ensure that the educators on labor-management teams are well versed in teacher evaluation and the reasons for the system to be focused on growth and job-embedded professional development opportunities delivered by the union.
- **Provide information on working conditions to stakeholders**—Have accurate information on these critical working conditions in their district, the factors that influence them, and a commitment to protect and improve them at the bargaining table and throughout the year.
- Convene a paperwork reduction committee— Convene a paperwork reduction committee to catalog the amount of data and reports that the union's members are required to submit. This catalog will help unions advocate for reducing the amount of paperwork members are required to complete.

- Advocate for innovative teacher leader **programs**—Teacher and educator leadership programs can help to develop leaders who can support their colleagues to raise the overall quality of the educator workforce and provide all students with equitable access to the most effective educators. Since 2011, the AFT's Teacher Leaders Program has helped prepare teachers and support staff to facilitate discussions of policy issues that impact the profession both locally and nationally.87 The program has brought together and coached cohorts of teachers and other school staff to take active leadership roles in their individual schools, districts and local communities. As teacher leaders, these educators have served as catalysts to build the profession and strengthen not just the union but also its connection to the community as a way to generate support for and better understanding of public schools.
- Leverage the power of collective bargaining so every teacher, staff member and student has the tools, time, structure and other conditions necessary for their success—Unions must have a research basis for their requests and can use the standards as they modernize their bargaining philosophy to include the collective good.

Provide Sustainable and Commensurate Compensation and Benefits

When teachers and school staff ask for higher pay, the public may perceive them as wanting to take money and resources away from students, as selfish, or suggest that they knew about the pay when they joined the profession. That narrative, however, does not accurately represent the situation that faces many teachers and school staff: Many are not paid a living wage; they must take on a second or even third job to afford necessities; they are burdened with the high costs of healthcare; and they have unimaginable student loan debt. It is true that most people do not enter education professions expecting to become rich, but they should have the expectation that they will not have to go into debt to take a job, that they will be able to start and support a family, and that they will be compensated for their education and for the job that they do.

It is evident that compensation and benefits will support teachers and school staff directly, but these packages are also associated with student performance. Increased pay leads to worker retention, and students benefit when there are experienced educators in their classroom and even in their building. Numerous studies show a positive correlation between teacher pay and student achievement, and pay also has been found to lower student dropout rates. Retention rates of non-classroom-based school staff will also be impacted with higher pay, leaving students with adults around them who are experienced, supported, valued and respected. Money matters. We must make sure that base compensation packages are sufficient to attract and retain trained and motivated professionals.

Here are several ways we can improve pay and benefits and ensure education jobs are not only sustainable for those already in the profession, but also more desirable to those considering the profession:

Relieve student loan debt for teachers and school staff so that they are not overburdened by debt at the start of their careers

Teachers and school staff take on significant costs to do a job that is not only difficult but often also fails to provide adequate compensation to justify the large upfront expense. From the cost of meeting initial education requirements, providing fees for certification and testing, fees associated with maintaining those certifications or attaining new endorsements, and the yearly cost of providing supplies or materials for themselves and their students—the personal cost associated with a career in education can add up quickly. And these costs reinforce the feeling that teachers—at every point in the process—are the ones doing the supporting rather than being supported.

The first expense comes from participating in a preparation program. Many educators start their careers with significant student loan debt. Rising tuition costs make college less affordable for many students across the country, and students studying for education careers are no exception. For teachers, college costs along with low salaries and high interest rates have led to an average outstanding student loan debt balance of \$58,500, with 1 in 8 owing more than \$105,000.90 Paraprofessionals and school administrative staff are even more likely to have college debt.91 Further, Black educators and school staff are more likely than their white counterparts to have taken out student loans, providing an even greater barrier for them to enter a low-paying education career.

Following completion of a bachelor's degree, teachers are typically required to take at least one test as part of their licensure requirements. The combined core academic Praxis exam costs \$150, and as with tests for other professions, many test-takers do not pass on their first attempt. A test preparation class like the ones offered by Stanley Kaplan can cost upward of \$400.93 Providing transcripts and completing paperwork all have associated costs as well. Finally, the license application typically costs hundreds of dollars; Illinois, for example, charges an out-of-state applicant \$150 to apply for a teaching license.94

The costs continue even after becoming a teacher. The Learning Policy Institute has documented that a teacher adding subject-area endorsement in high-need areas like math, science and CTE can pay between \$9,000 and \$15,000 in some states because of coursework requirements. That is before other fees. 95 All of this is in addition to the out-of-pocket costs teachers incur for basic supplies, let alone for learning and enrichment materials and even food and clothing for their students.

These costs are a deterrent for many, but in particular for lower-income candidates. This means that the teaching workforce is robbed of the very diversity that research shows is needed in our schools. Paraprofessionals and other school support staff who want to move into teaching are often not paid enough

to begin the necessary coursework, and if they are able to jump the financial hurdle, they often lack the necessary paid time off to begin their studies, all but ensuring they are locked out of life-changing career advancement opportunities.

Increase compensation to ensure all workers receive a living wage

Many of the staffing challenges facing public education can be linked to inadequate pay—specifically, the tradeoff between pay and increasing demands on educators' and staff's working conditions. Teachers and school staff, like all workers, ask themselves the same question as they commit and recommit to their jobs: Are the demands of the job worth it for the pay? Too often, our teachers and school staff answer that question, "No." High school students rank low pay as the top reason for not being interested in a career in teaching.96 The problem of low pay is even more pronounced in support staff roles, with many support staff unable to earn a living wage. Some districts pay so little that even their full-time support employees are eligible for government assistance programs like food stamps and rent subsidies to meet basic family needs.

Pay for teachers and school staff has fallen behind comparable non-education jobs. The Economic Policy Institute has for many years tracked the "teacher pay penalty," which refers to the disparity between teacher pay and the pay of college-educated nonteaching peers. EPI's 2020 analysis found that teachers earn about 20 percent less than nonteacher college-educated peers if only accounting for salary/wage compensation. Because nonwage benefits constitute a larger share of total compensation for teachers (29.3 percent) compared to nonteacher college graduates (21.4 percent), the "total compensation penalty" is smaller but still sizable at 10.2 percent. Given the range of job titles under the school support staff umbrella, there is less data available, but many of the same patterns hold.

The issue of low pay took center stage in 2018 during the wave of #REDforED strikes and demonstrations. Many of the strikes took place in states with Republican government trifectas and public education systems marked by long-standing and systemic underfunding and low pay. That moment was significant not only because it spread throughout the country, but because it spotlighted what underfunding looks like. A *Time* magazine cover from fall 2018 encapsulated the moment with a quote from a teacher that read: "I have a master's degree, 16 years of experience, work two

extra jobs and donate blood plasma to pay the bills. I'm a teacher in America." 97

Low pay for educators and school staff is in large part a reflection of the general underfunding of public education. Per-pupil spending on public elementary and secondary schools only increased 4 percent between 2009-10 and 2017-18, according to the National Center for Education Statistics. Parameter And the story for educator and staff pay is even grimmer. Over that same period, the average teacher salary after adjusting for inflation was 4.3 percent lower in 2017-18 than 2009-10. While there were some improvements in 2018-2020, the average teacher salary was still lower than it was during the 2009-10 school year in inflation-adjusted dollars.

A similar pattern can be seen for paraprofessionals and school-related personnel, and in many cases their wages were just too low to begin with. The median pay for food service workers in schools in 2020 was \$13 an hour. Most of the 340,000 workers in this category would get a raise if the minimum wage were increased to \$15 an hour. Median pay for bus drivers is (\$16.36 an hour); building and cleaning workers (\$15.34 an hour); and school administrative and support workers (\$19.50 an hour). On top of the low wages, many school support staff workers are intentionally not hired to work enough hours each week to receive any health or retirement benefits.¹⁰⁰

The Economic Policy Institute computes the cost of a basic family budget in every county in America. It includes child care, housing, food, transportation, taxes and other necessities. Median pay for teacher assistants in 2020 was \$30,970 per annum. In most counties in America, \$30,970 is insufficient either to support a single-parent family with one child or cover half the costs of a family with two children and two working parents. This unlivable average wage earned by teacher assistants in America means they are constantly struggling to pay for even the most basic necessities each month.¹⁰¹

If pay was inadequate before COVID-19, the pandemic confronted educators and school staff with a new host of job responsibilities and risks—new technologies, new instructional settings, and too often, inadequate health and safety protections. A 2021 Rand study found that among teachers who left due to COVID-19, "insufficient pay to merit the risks of stress" was the top reason for their departure. Teachers under age 40 were more than twice as likely to select this factor as

their top reason for leaving, highlighting the challenge school systems have with recruiting and retaining younger teachers and school staff.

The funding inequities across districts 40% exacerbate this problem in districts with lower 30% revenues and higher student poverty. The base 20% salary in high-poverty districts is on average 10% \$5,600 lower than low-poverty districts, a 0% difference of nearly 10 percent. Differences in salary have implications for school systems' ability to recruit and retain staff. A 2021 study of the educator labor market in Washington state examined job openings statewide and found that shortages are nearly two times higher in high-poverty districts. 102

School systems must close the pay gap between educators and staff and their non-education peers. Using compensation to address the staffing crises means making teaching and school staff jobs more competitive with comparable jobs in the private sector.

Provide workers with affordable healthcare options for themselves and their families

The rising cost of commercial healthcare insurance strains school district budgets and diverts resources that could be used for other purposes, including higher wages and salaries. At the same time, to control healthcare spending, school districts have shifted costs onto school workers by raising premiums and out-of-pocket costs like deductibles, copays and coinsurance. This pattern of rising costs and more cost shifting to workers is true of both the public and private sectors, but unlike the private sector, school districts have limited flexibility to raise revenue to offset higher spending on health insurance.

Public data on healthcare spending for public schools provides clear evidence illustrating this pattern of rising costs and shifting costs to workers. From 2010 to 2021, the total cost of family coverage for public school workers (employer and employee premiums) increased to \$20,600 from \$14,200 per year, an increase of 45 percent (compound annual growth rate of 3.4 percent), more than twice the rate of general inflation over the same period. Meanwhile, the average employee premium for family coverage increased 69 percent from 2010 to 2021 (\$4,400 and \$7,400) underscoring how school districts have addressed rising healthcare costs by shifting them onto workers.

Figure X. School District's Cumulative Increase in Average Health Insurance Premiums (per capita), 2010-2021



The truth is that there are few viable options available to school districts and unions through collective bargaining to control healthcare spending that do not involve cutting benefits or passing costs onto employees. ¹⁰⁴ This system is unsustainable. School districts and unions can only do so much to stem the tide of rising healthcare costs. Many districts, through no fault of their own, lack the size and sophistication needed to negotiate favorable rates in a market dominated by big insurers and healthcare providers that have the market cornered.

The implication is that states and the federal government have a large role to play helping districts control healthcare spending. Some states have taken steps in the right direction, but states and the federal government need to find more ways to make healthcare spending affordable and sustainable. In a few states like New Jersey, for example, the state provides school districts with the option to participate in state-administered group plans offered to state employees, allowing districts to take advantage of their larger group size and lower premiums.

Expand access to paid family leave

Teachers and school staff are still forced to choose between taking care of a baby or loved one and drawing a salary. Paid family leave benefits may provide some relief to the higher rates of turnover among younger teachers and school staff who are more likely to be in the prime of their family formation years.

The dearth of paid family leave benefits is an embarrassing fact given the high percentage of women in education jobs and the nature of education work. Emily James, a New York City school teacher, puts it well: "The irony is glaring: We dedicate our lives to other people's children, but when it's time to have our

own, we have to fend for ourselves." 105 According to the Bureau of Labor Statistics, only one-quarter of teachers and school staff in public education have access to paid family leave benefits, not significantly different from private non-education sectors. 106 This more than likely overstates the impact of existing paid family leave benefits because the data do not account for important differences in benefit levels, including the length of paid time off and the wage replacement rate. Moreover, many family leave policies are based on outdated notions of the family structure and use language that may exclude fathers or other types of parents in some family structures. Among teachers, one study found that 44 percent leave teaching within five years of being on the job. Among first-year teachers who left, 40 percent cited family or personal reasons, including health, the birth of a child, and caring for family members. 107

While the U.S. is the only wealthy nation without a national paid leave policy, several states have implemented paid leave policies that cover some segments of the workforce. Those states provide a natural experiment to study what effect paid leave policies have on workforce turnover. One study found that in states with paid-leave policies, there was up to a 50 percent reduction in the number of female employees who left their jobs within the first five years after giving birth.¹⁰⁸

» Implementation Strategies

To provide sustainable and commensurate compensation and benefits,

The federal government should:

- Pass legislation that ensures teachers and school staff do not go into debt to join the profession—
 - Cancel existing student debt—Cancel student debt, up to \$50,000 for all borrowers of federal student loans.
 - **Support Public Student Loan Forgiveness** Make meaningful changes to the PSLF program.
 - Fund and expand the TEACH Grant Program—The TEACH (Teacher Education Assistance for College and Higher Education)

Grant Program provides up to \$4,000 annually for a maximum total of \$16,000 in grant aid to undergraduate and post-baccalaureate students who plan to become teachers of high-need subjects (e.g., mathematics, science, special education, foreign languages, bilingual education and reading). In addition, current teachers or retirees from high-need fields are eligible for \$4,000 per year, for a maximum of \$8,000, to pursue master's degrees, also with a focus on high-need subjects.

 Provide funding to states to support teacher pay—Continue federal efforts to provide for equitable education through full funding of both Title Land IDEA.

States should:

- Create and pay for robust, speedy loan forgiveness programs—The federal PSLF program has helped a growing number of teachers to have their debts forgiven, thanks to the Biden administration's efforts to make the program effective. But PSLF requires a teacher to make 10 years of on-time payments while performing a public service role. There are many state programs, but they are often provided little support and are limited in who can participate. 109 States should create programs that either pick up those payments after the fifth year, essentially providing PSLF in half the time, or provide payment support while the teacher is working in a public school in the state.
- Create a salary floor so all workers are paid a living wage—States should set a living wage standard by county or metro area and use it to create a salary floor for every worker in their public schools and colleges.

School districts should:

- **Establish loan assistance benefits**—Districts must underline their commitment to education for students and staff. One way that employers can help is to provide more support to help workers qualify for Public Service Loan Forgiveness.
- Establish compensation systems that align with the needs of current and future teachers and staff—While many of the compensation issues

facing public education can be traced to inadequate funding, districts and unions nevertheless must align compensation to reflect the needs of current and future educators. Punitive pay-for-performance compensation systems are too often ineffective and arbitrary. And while bonuses and other one-time payments are appreciated, they are unreliable and not a replacement for increases to salaries and wages and benefits.

Unions should:

 Negotiate reimbursements for job-related education expenses—Negotiate or advocate that districts reimburse teachers and school staff for many of the job-related education expenses that educators incur. Under Section 127 of the Internal Revenue Code, Educational Assistance Programs, employers can provide up to \$5,250 in educational assistance to employees tax-free annually. These plans can also be established to allow employer-paid financial assistance for student loan debt. The Albuquerque Teachers Federation recently negotiated a student debt reimbursement benefit with the district.

• **Negotiate for career pathways**—These pathways should include appropriate paid time off and financial support to allow existing staff to advance their careers (for example, education related sabbaticals/ partnership programs with local colleges in which the district pays tuition costs, etc.).

Utilize the Collective Voice and Strength of Our Union to Impact Change at All Levels

The AFT and our members have been advocating for our professions, and for the people we serve, for more than a century. Many of the ideas and much of the research we have put forth in this paper have already been said by us, by researchers, and by other organizations. But shortages in our professions still exist. The union will continue to advocate and use our collective voice and expertise to ensure public schools thrive, that they are places where people want to work and students are able to learn. We will continue to do what we have been doing every day, and we will continue to engage other stakeholders to do their part to ensure school systems change for the better. To do this, we must continue to leverage our collective knowledge and power.

Unions benefit workers through negotiating pay and benefits, resources, working hours, safety issues and professional development. Research indicates that the professionalization of teaching through union negotiation and advocacy (including their work for higher compensation, better preparation and training, and elevating the overall status of the profession) also benefits students. According to the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development, which administers an international benchmarking assessment that compares performance of students in different countries, "the higher a country is on the world's education league tables, the more likely that country is working constructively with its unions and treating its teachers as trusted professional partners." 110

Here are strategies that will help teachers and school staff to utilize the collective voice and strength of our union to impact change at all levels:

Expand access to and scope of collective bargaining

The best way to ensure all public school teachers and education workers have a significant and real voice in their personal and professional lives is through collective bargaining. Data shows that collective bargaining can be a powerful tool to improve the lives of education workers, ensure students have the supports they need to learn, and build better infrastructures within the school community.

Only about 50 percent of America's public school teachers, and even fewer school staff, work under a collective bargaining agreement. This current lack of collective bargaining severely limits the ability of teachers and school staff to meaningfully advocate for themselves or their students. Many of the factors contributing to the shortage of teachers and staff are typically part of a collective bargaining agreement, including salaries, benefits, working and learning conditions, and much needed supports for students. In addition, in too many places, collective bargaining is restricted by laws that limit what issues teachers and staff can negotiate. When professional workers do not have the right to advocate for any or all of their working conditions or their students' learning conditions, they feel disrespected and powerless.

The importance of collective bargaining cannot be underestimated. It is the vehicle that provides the essential structure to ensure all students and staff receive the necessary resources that not only support teaching and learning, but the services necessary for overall well-being of the entire school community. Collective bargaining requires strong unions; and strong unions require active members who understand the needs of their students and who are willing to advocate for what their students and schools need.

The AFT should advance a national campaign to promote public schools and highlight the positive impact of educators and school staff

Media portrayals of teachers, school staff, and public schools in general ebb and flow from laudatory to derogatory. Too often, they have leaned negative. It is imperative that the union takes a role in lifting up public schools with positive, truthful, and inspiring stories and images. If we as educators know of the challenges in attracting people to our professions, and retaining them, we have a duty to use every avenue to generate the respect and understanding that school workers deserve.

Teachers have been attacked for decades and held responsible for many problems that are out of their control. School support staff often do not feel seen, heard or respected even by people in their own communities. These workers are the union, and they are central to the changes that will improve their professions. All the recommendations we have set forth support the empowerment and sustainability of those working in schools, and our own actions must do that too. We know the value of public schools and public workers, and we must make sure all are respected.

» Implementation Strategies

To utilize the collective voice and strength of our union to impact change at all levels,

Congress should:

• Pass federal collective bargaining language— Immediately pass the Public Service Freedom to Negotiate Act (H.R. 6238). The only way to have collective bargaining for public service workers in every state is through a federal law that protects workers' rights to organize and collectively bargain for their profession and the people they serve.

States should:

 Pass state collective bargaining language— Immediately pass legislation that guarantees all public service workers have the right to collectively bargain. Further, these laws must not arbitrarily limit the scope of collective bargaining.

Local governments should:

Allow all workers to collectively bargain—
 Provide all public service workers with the right to collectively bargain. Local collective bargaining laws can expand on federal and state bargaining laws and provide workers with additional rights that may be unique to the local jurisdiction.

School districts should:

• Engage in collective bargaining—Welcome and productively engage in collective bargaining with all district employees. A strong collective bargaining agreement provides the framework and polices that drive successful, results-oriented collaboration and increases professionalism that leads to student success.

Unions should:

- Work collaboratively with all stakeholders— Unions must be open to working collaboratively across all levels, and with leaders and members to advocate for best practices outlined here, even if it means challenging long-established ways of working and using creative ways to address obstacles.
- Continue collective bargaining and expand the issues we support—Leverage the power of collective bargaining to ensure the prosperity of their members, the success of their students as well as the collective good of the community. Modern collective bargaining is no longer only about breadand-butter issues, but places the needs of students and the community at the center of its work.
- Advance a public campaign to highlight the
 positive contributions of teachers and school
 staff—Teachers and school staff need a way
 to share their experiences, their expertise, and
 their impact in ways that not only lift up their
 work for all to see, but also show the power of
 public education. Such a campaign could take
 various forms at local and national levels. And
 unions should welcome community, business,
 philanthropic, and media partners in the effort.

Conclusion

The working and learning conditions in countless American schools are unacceptable. Too many teachers and school staff must work two or three jobs just to make ends meet. And when they are at school, they face a headwind that makes teaching and learning a challenge each day. And the word has gotten around. Fewer and fewer people are pursuing careers in education, and more and more are leaving the profession. American teachers and school staff are literally here today, gone tomorrow.

The adage "teachers' working conditions are students' learning conditions" has never been more relevant. The effects of long-term neglect, never-ending austerity, misguided policy, lack of respect, concerns about health and safety, political attacks, combined with a once-in-a-lifetime pandemic have made schools a very tough place in which to work and learn. Large class sizes, inadequate time for planning and collaboration, obsessing over standardized tests, too few support staff and bus drivers, and obsolete or scarce learning materials not only affect teachers' and school staff's ability to do their jobs, but these things also negatively impact student learning.

Teachers experience twice as much stress as the general population. Although educators' passion to serve their students remains strong, the deteriorating working conditions are taking a heavy toll. We will not be able to recruit or retain educators and school staff in a broken system.

The current situation is not sustainable. Things must change. Yes, in the short-term, but with the long-term in mind. Most important, the wisdom and ideas of teachers and school staff in all roles must be central to both designing and implementing solutions. These solutions, grounded in the realities facing teachers and school staff, are not new—they are what educators and their unions have been seeking for decades.

The charge of the task force was simple, but the implementation of recommendations will be far from easy. This report represents a road map of solutions and actions stakeholders must take to reverse the trajectory of working and learning in America's schools. It is a comprehensive approach to ensuring all schools are places where teachers want to teach, students want to learn, and parents want to send their children.

The challenges and recommendations identified in this report reflect the experience and expertise of the task force, made up of AFT state and local leaders representing more than 500,000 members; AFT members directly consulted through listening sessions in locals across the country and a nationally representative survey; and top education researchers who provided data and analysis. The task force debated numerous recommendations and possible steps needed to address the problems and assigned implementation strategies to all levels of government and to unions themselves. This report stands as recognition that teacher and school staff shortages have been caused by a long-term disinvestment in schools, and there is not one simple solution to restructuring the school system to reflect the needs of its workers and learners. It stands as an acknowledgment that all students, and all educators and staff, have unique needs. As we move into the new school year, and throughout the next few years, the AFT will continue to use this report and its action steps to proactively improve the working and learning conditions for everyone in our schools.

Summary of Hart Survey of AFT Members

March 2022

The survey shows teachers, paraprofessionals and school staff are in agreement on staffing shortage In March 2022, Hart Research conducted a nationally representative survey of AFT K-12 members. The results confirmed that the effects of the national educator and school staff workforce shortage are widespread and directly impact school and educator capacity. The survey also explored members' perceptions of the cause of the crisis and solutions they thought would be most effective. Here are some of the findings.

The vast majority of AFT members agree on the national shortage: 90 percent believe a shortage of qualified educators and staff is a serious problem for them and their co-workers; 53 percent said it is a "very serious problem"; and 92 percent said that staffing shortages should be a high priority for the AFT.

The effects of these shortages are widespread, including 74 percent of members who were taking on more work due to the shortages; most of them said the extra work was "a very serious problem."

Education has long been considered a "helping" profession. People do not go into it for the money—but they need a decent salary (93 percent of the respondents said this was vital). However, educators and school staff want cultures and climates that support their goals of helping students and making a positive difference, and they need to make a living. This is reflected by the top three choices teachers and paraprofessionals made concerning what actions would improve staff recruitment and retention:

- 95 percent said less paperwork and fewer non-teaching duties that take away from student needs;
- 93 percent said pay raises; and
- 91 percent said more respect and support from administration.

As has been extensively documented, the current climate and conditions facing educators and school staff are tough—indeed, 71 percent have seriously considered leaving their job in the past few years, and 2 in 5 said they expect to leave their job in the next few years. Of those who plan to leave, only about a fifth will do so for normal retirement.

The burnout and lack of necessary supports for school staff have a large impact on how they feel about their profession. When asked for the words that most describe how they feel about their work, the top answer for K-12 members (at 62 percent) was "overwhelming." The other top answers were "challenging" and "frustrating." And 75 percent of teacher members said they would not recommend teaching as a profession to young people today, a terrible indictment of the conditions being faced.

The staffing shortage only makes working conditions tougher, but it also negatively impacts students. In addition to members overwhelmingly agreeing that addressing staffing shortages would improve staff morale and well-being, 92 percent said addressing staffing shortages would improve student learning, and 91 percent said it would improve student well-being.

As has been reported, the solutions cannot simply be hiring more people, there aren't enough people to fill the roles; this was also reflected in the survey—75 percent of K-12 members said their school has had trouble filling vacancies.

Here is a sampling of solutions more than 80 percent of teachers and paraprofessionals thought would be effective to improve staff recruitment and retention:

- Less paperwork and non-teaching duties that take away from student needs;
- Pay raises;
- More respect and support from administration;
- Increased latitude to teach the way students need;
- Smaller class sizes;
- Larger role in decisions related to the profession;
- Shift in culture: value collaboration and communication; uplift educator and staff voices;
- Additional resources to meet professional responsibilities and student needs;
- More supports for students (counselors, etc.);
- Better mental health supports or health insurance for staff; and
- Less standardized testing.

The survey reflects what we have long known to be true: Teachers and school staff are facing extraordinary challenges. And because teachers' and staff's working conditions are students' learning conditions, those challenges negatively affect students.

Task Force Members

- Randi Weingarten—president, American Federation of Teachers
- Michael Mulgrew (co-chair)—president, United Federation of Teachers (New York City)
- Carl Williams (co-chair)—president, California Federation of Teachers Council of Classified Employees and the Lawndale Federation of Classified Employees
- Nick Archuleta—president, North Dakota United
- Ellen Bernstein—president, Albuquerque Teachers Federation
- Leslie Blatteau—president, New Haven Federation of Teachers (Connecticut)
- Kesler Camese-Jones—president, Jefferson Federation of Teachers (Louisiana)
- Zeph Capo—president, Texas AFT
- Nicole Capsello—president, Syracuse Teachers Association (New York)
- Kathy Chavez—president, Albuquerque Educational Assistants Association
- Melissa Cropper—president, Ohio Federation of Teachers
- Jeffery Freitas—president, California Federation of Teachers
- Ray Gaer—president, ABC Federation of Teachers (California)
- Lisa Gourley—president, Oregon School Employees Association
- Karla Hernandez-Mats—president, United Teachers of Dade (Florida)
- Deb Howes—president, AFT-New Hampshire
- Jerry Jordan—president, Philadelphia Federation of Teachers
- Adam Marcoux—president, Nashua Teachers' Union (New Hampshire)
- Terrence Martin—president, Detroit Federation of Teachers
- Dan Montgomery—president, Illinois Federation of Teachers
- Shari Obrenski—president, Cleveland Teachers Union
- Jason Roberts—president, Kansas City Federation of Teachers and School-Related Personnel (Missouri)
- Lincoln Stocks—president, East Detroit Federation of Teachers
- Jessica Tang—president, Boston Teachers Union
- Nancy Vera—president, Corpus Christi American Federation of Teachers (Texas)
- Tina Williams—president, Fairfax Federation of Teachers (Virginia)

Task Force Meeting Schedule

- Dec. 16, 2021—Virtual Meeting
- Jan. 27, 2022—Virtual Meeting
- Feb. 15, 2022—Virtual Meeting
- March 4-6, 2022—Representative Survey of AFT Members
- March 10, 2022—In-person Meeting (Washington, D.C.)
- April 14, 2022—Virtual Member Listening Session (Illinois)

- April 23, 2022—In-person Member Listening Session (Jacksonville, Fla.)
- April 23, 2022—In-person Member Listening Session (Toledo, Ohio)
- April 23, 2022—In-person Member Listening Session (PSRP Conference, St. Louis)
- April 30, 2022—In-person Member Listening Session (New York City)
- May 4, 2022—In-person Meeting (Washington, D.C.)

The AFT would like to thank the following experts for their guidance and support:

- Linda Darling-Hammond—president and CEO, Learning Policy Institute and Charles E. Ducommun Professor Emeritus, Stanford University Graduate School of Education
- Tara Kini—chief of staff and director of State Policy, Learning Policy Institute
- Andrew Hargreaves—director, CHENINE (Change, Engagement and Innovation in Education)
 University of Ottawa; professor, Boston College Lynch School of Education, and honorary professor,
 Swansea University.
- Richard Ingersoll—professor, University of Pennsylvania Graduate School of Education
- Jal David Mehta—professor, Harvard University Graduate School of Education
- John Papay—associate professor, Brown University
- Heidi Shierholz—president, Economic Policy Institute

The task force would like to thank the numerous AFT staff who supported its work, additional staff who made significant contributions, and many more at the AFT not listed here who contributed to this effort:

- Lauren Samet (lead), AFT PSRP
- Rob Weil (lead), Educational Issues
- Robin Vitucci, Educational Issues
- Megan Ackerman, Communications
- Beth Antunez, Government Relations
- Kyle Arnone, Research and Strategic Initiatives
- Laura Brown, Educational Issues
- Marie-Louise Caravatti, Educational Issues
- Lisa Dickinson, Educational Issues
- Jason Edwards, Educational Issues
- Sarah Hager Mosby, Communications

- Melanie Hobbs, Educational Issues
- Emily Kopilow, Educational Issues
- Evan Lundeen, AFT PSRP
- Ed Muir, Research and Strategic Initiatives
- Alexandra Palombo, Communications
- Thomas Petrillo, Office of the President
- Maryanne Salm, Research and Strategic Initiatives
- Jennifer Scully, Government Relations
- Dyan Smiley, Educational Issues
- Marla Ucelli-Kashyap, Educational Issues

References

- https://www.aft.org/ae/summer2022/boone_erinakes_ferroni
- https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/answer-sheet/wp/2017/08/28/teacher-shortages-affecting-every-state-as-2017-18-school-year-begins/?noredirect=on&utm_term=.6ce045375d44
- https://www.bls.gov/careeroutlook/2018/data-on-display/how-many-teachers-are-leaving.htm?view_full
- https://www.epi.org/publication/u-s-schools-struggle-to-hire-and-retain-teachers-the-second-report-in-the-perfect-storm-in-the-teacher-labor-market-series/#:~:text=11%20Teachers%20see%20much%20higher,and%20lawyers%20(Ingersoll%202014).
- https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/sites/default/files/body/Teacher_Shortages_Causes_Impacts_2018_MEMO.
- https://www.ajc.com/blog/get-schooled/new-poll-majority-parents-don-want-their-kids-become-teachers/ Gqdq0h8hbFmkmJpOhVch2J/#:~:text=The%202018%20PDK%20poll%20on,becoming%20a%20public%20school%20teacher
- https://www.epi.org/publication/u-s-schools-struggle-to-hire-and-retain-teachers-the-second-report-in-the-perfect-storm-in-the-teacher-labor-market-series/
- 8 https://repository.upenn.edu/cpre_researchreports/108/
- 9 https://all4ed.org/publication/path-to-equity/
- https://www.epi.org/publication/solving-k-12-staffing-shortages/
- OECD. (2016). Overview: Policies and practices for successful schools: PISA 2015 Results (Volume II).
- ¹² Callahan, R. E. (1962). Education and the Cult of Efficiency. Chicago: University of Chicago Press; Rousmaniere, K. (1997). City teachers: Teaching and school reform in historical perspective. New York City: Teachers College Press.
- https://edreform.com/wp-content/uploads/2013/02/A_Nation_At_Risk_1983.pdf
- https://www.aera.net/Newsroom/News-Releases-and-Statements/AERA-Issues-Statement-on-the-Use-of-Value-Added-Models-in-Evaluation-of-Educators-and-Educator-Preparation-Programs
- 15 Haertel, "Reliability and Validity of Inferences About Teachers Based on Student Test Scores," ETS, 2013.
- https://www.brookings.edu/blog/brown-center-chalkboard/2019/03/07/the-diversity-gap-for-public-school-teachers-is-actually-growing-across-generations/
- 17 https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2020/2020142.pdf
- ¹⁸ https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2020/2020142.pdf
- ¹⁹ https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2020/2020142.pdf
- https://www.aft.org/sites/default/files/diversifying_educator_workforce_2017.pdf
- https://stand.org/sites/default/files/National/Teacher%20Survey_1221.pdf
- https://www.wsj.com/articles/new-virginia-hotline-lets-parents-report-divisive-teaching-practices-11643236044
- https://www.aecf.org/blog/new-child-poverty-data-illustrates-the-powerful-impact-of-americas-safety-net-programs#:~:text=According%20to%20the%20official%20poverty,high%20for%20children%20of%20color
- Mehta, J. (2013). From Bureaucracy to Profession: Remaking the Educational Sector for the Twenty-First Century Harvard Educational Review; Fall, 83(3).

- Albert Shanker, "Quality assurance: what must be done to strengthen the teaching profession." 1996 Phi Delta Kappa Inc. https://www.thefreelibrary.com/Quality+assurance%3a+what+must+be+done+to+strengthen+the+teaching...-a019455444; *The Journal of Negro Education* Vol. 55, No. 3, Teacher Testing and Assessment (Summer, 1986), pp. 405-421
- Albert Shanker, "Quality assurance: what must be done to strengthen the teaching profession." 1996 Phi Delta Kappa Inc. https://www.thefreelibrary.com/Quality+assurance%3a+what+must+be+done+to+strengthen+the+teaching...-a019455444
- OECD, Equity and Quality in Education, 2012.
- "The guy who brought us CRT panic offers a new far-right agenda: Destroy public education." By Kathryn Joyce, Salon Published April 8, 2022 https://www.salon.com/2022/04/08/the-guy-brought-us-crt-panic-offers-a-new-far-right-agenda-destroy-public-education/
- ²⁹ Powerful Partnerships—A Letter from President Randi Weingarten
- https://www.aft.org/ae/winter2014-2015/kahlenberg_potter_sb
- Ronfeldt, Loeb and Wyckoff, "How Teacher Turnover Harms Student Achievement," AERJ, (2013).
- https://www.edweek.org/teaching-learning/opinion-after-propping-up-schools-in-the-pandemic-teachers-now-feel-ignored/2021/08
- https://d1y8sb8igg2f8e.cloudfront.net/documents/Grow_Your_Own_Teachers_.pdf
- https://www.aft.org/news/working-diversify-education-workforce
- https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/education-k-12/reports/2016/12/22/295574/to-attract-great-teachers-school-districts-must-improve-their-human-capital-systems/
- https://www.aft.org/sites/default/files/news/raisingthebar2013.pdf
- https://www.aft.org/ae/spring2017/guha_hyler_and_darling-hammond
- Supporting the Educator Pipeline: How States and Districts Can Use Federal Recovery Funds Strategically, Learning Policy Institute, July 7, 2021.
- ³⁹ Ingersoll, R. and Strong, M. (2011). "The Impact of Induction and Mentoring Programs for Beginning Teachers: A Critical Review of the Research." *Review of Education Research*. Vol. 81(2), 201-233. doi: 10.3102/0034654311403323.
- https://www.oecd.org/pisa/46623978.pdf
- Bisht ,B., LeClair, Z., Loeb, S., Sun, M., (2021). Paraeducators: Growth Diversity, and a Dearth of Professional Supports (p. 24) https://www.edworkingpapers.com/sites/default/files/ai21-490.pdf
- ⁴² Constance A. Lindsay, Teacher Diversity and Student Success. National Association of State Boards of Education, September 2017.
- ⁴³ Mehta, J. (2013). From Bureaucracy to Profession: Remaking the Educational Sector for the Twenty-First Century. *Harvard Educational Review*; Fall, 83(3).
- https://kappanonline.org/possible-futures-new-grammar-0f-schooling-mehta/
- 45 https://www.communityschools.org/about/
- https://www.aft.org/ae/summer2018/maier
- Tackling Teacher Shortages: What Can States and Districts Do?, Kini, T., Jan. 11, 2022 https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/blog/teacher-shortage-what-can-states-and-districts-do?utm_source=LPI+Master+List&utm_campaign=5913b6e0ec-LPIMC_In+the+News_20220427&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_7e60dfa1d8-5913b6e0ec-42318291
- https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RRA1108-4.html
- https://www.wxyz.com/news/local-news/investigations/local-contractor-blows-whistle-on-alleged-asbestos-issue-at-ann-arbor-elementary-schools
- https://hechingerreport.org/test-the-water-and-hvac-systems-just-as-much-as-the-students/

- https://www.nytimes.com/2018/08/30/us/detroit-schools-water-copper-lead.html
- https://www.aft.org/position/school-discipline
- https://www.aft.org/sites/default/files/ae-winter2016.pdf
- The Community Schools Playbook, Ch. 5 "Third Pillar: Active Family and Community Engagement," https://communityschools.futureforlearning.org/chapter-5
- The Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA) includes several family engagement requirements. States were required to have meaningful consultations with parents before submitting their ESSA plans, including opportunities for public comment. Districts, for their part, must also consult with parents on the plans they submit to the state. In addition, districts must reserve at least 1 percent of their Title I funding for family engagement activities, such as outreach and capacity-building at the school level. Ninety percent of these funds must go to school sites, prioritizing high-needs schools.
- https://www2.ed.gov/documents/family-community/partners-education.pdf
- "Policies promoting family engagement are a sign of progress toward improving educational opportunities for all children. Yet these mandates are often predicated on a fundamental assumption: that the educators and families charged with developing effective partnerships between home and school already possess the requisite skills, knowledge, confidence and belief systems—in other words, the collective capacity—to successfully implement and sustain these important home-school relationships. Unfortunately, this assumption is deeply flawed. Principals and teachers receive little training for engaging families and report feeling underprepared, despite valuing relationships with families." Partners in Education: A Dual Capacity-Building Framework for Family–School Partnerships, Mapp, Karen L. and Kuttner, P. (2014). https://www2.ed.gov/documents/family-community/partners-education.pdf
- "Community Schools as an Effective School Improvement Strategy: A Review of the Evidence," Maier, A., Daniel, J., Oakes, J., Lam, L., Learning Policy Institute Report 2017. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/community-schools-effective-school-improvement-report
- http://prevention.psu.edu/uploads/files/rwjf430428.pdf
- 60 https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED568172.pdf
- Pont, B., Nusche, D. and Moorman, H. (2008). Improving School Leadership: Policy & Practice, Vol. 1 OECD Paris. https://www.oecd.org/edu/school/44374889.pdf
- https://www.aft.org/sites/default/files/news/testingmore2013.pdf
- https://projects.ig.harvard.edu/files/eap/files/c._simpson_effects_of_testing_on_well_being_5_16.pdf
- https://projects.iq.harvard.edu/files/eap/files/c._simpson_effects_of_testing_on_well_being_5_16.pdf
- https://www.edweek.org/teaching-learning/do-high-stakes-tests-make-teachers-more-likely-to-quit-study-says-no/2020/02
- https://www.edweek.org/teaching-learning/do-high-stakes-tests-make-teachers-more-likely-to-quit-study-says-no/2020/02
- 67 https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RRA1108-4.html
- ⁶⁸ It's Elemental: A guick guide to implementing evaluation and development systems, AFT, 2012.
- Mathers, C., Oliva, M., and Laine, S. (2008). Improving Instruction Through Effective Teacher Evaluation: Options for States and Districts. TQ Research & Policy Brief, http://www.gtlcenter.org/sites/default/files/docs/February2008Brief.pdf
- ⁷⁰ Haertel, E. (2013).
- OECD (2013). Strong Performers and Successful Reformers in Education: Lessons from PISA 2012 for the United States, http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264207585-en.
- Carnegie Cost Calculator: A Tool for Exploring the Cost of Educator Evaluation Systems, 2013, Chris Thorn. https://carnegiefoundation.co1.gualtrics.com/jfe/form/SV_8oylGoEjGCQotsF?Q_JFE=gdg
- https://www.aft.org/sites/default/files/parreport0316.pdf

- https://www.aft.org/professional-learning-you
- ⁷⁵ TALIS—The OECD Teaching and Learning International Survey, OECD, 2019.
- ACSD. (2017). Tearing down the silos in K-12 curricula, http://inservice.ascd.org/tearing-down-the-silos-in-k-12-curricula/
- https://www.edvestors.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/05/EdVestors-Making-Space-The-Value-of-Teacher-Collaboration-2014.pdf
- https://www.aft.org/ae/winter2014-2015/kahlenberg_potter_sb
- https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/sites/19cf08df-en/1/2/5/index.html?itemId=/content/publication/19cf08df-en&_csp =67e65b72be0b468ed3dac915593716de&itemIGO=oecd&itemContentType=book
- McKinsey (2010). How the World's Most Improved School Systems Keep Getting Better, https://www.mckinsey.com/~/media/mckinsey/industries/social%20sector/our%20insights/how%20the%20worlds%20most%20improved%20school%20systems%20keep%20getting%20better/how_the_worlds_most_improved_school_systems_keep_getting_better.ashx, p. 44
- https://www.nie.edu.sg/docs/default-source/nie-working-papers/niewp6 finalforweb v2.pdf?sfvrsn=2
- https://www.oecd.org/pisa/46623978.pdf
- Ronfeldt, M., Farmer, S.O., McQueen, K., and Grissom, J.A. (2015). Teacher collaboration in instructional teams and student achievement. *American Education Research Journal*, 52(3), 475-514. http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.921.1537&rep=rep1&type=pdf
- Ronfeldt, M. (2016). "Improving Teaching Through Collaboration," in *The Social Side of Education Reform*, ed. Esther Quintero (Washington, D.C.: Albert Shanker Institute), p. 7. http://www.distributedleadership.org/assets/asi-(2016).pdf
- https://www.cjonline.com/story/news/education/2020/09/16/want-to-keep-teachers-from-leaving-education-offer-better-administrative-support-study-finds/43109273/
- https://www.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/03/Rubinstein-EduReform-report.pdf
- https://www.aft.org/ae/spring2019/vitucci_brown
- https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/does-teaching-experience-increase-teacher-effectiveness-review-research
- 89 https://journalistsresource.org/education/school-teacher-pay-research/
- ⁹⁰ Querolo,N., Rockeman, O., and Paglia, M. (September 2021). "Teachers Drowning in Debt Face U.S. Moratorium End with Dread." Bloomberg. Accessed from https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2021-09-09/teachers-are-drowning-in-student-debt-as-moratorium-end-nears
- https://www.nea.org/advocating-for-change/new-from-nea/depth-educators-college-debt
- 92 https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED593388.pdf
- 93 https://www.kaptest.com/praxis
- 94 https://www.isbe.net/Pages/Educator-Licensure-Application.aspx
- ⁹⁵ Learning Policy Institute. ND. Costs of Adding Specialized and Advanced Certification.
- 96 Southern Regional Education Board. (September 2020). "New Ideas in Teacher Compensation."
- 97 https://time.com/magazine/us/5394910/september-24th-2018-vol-192-no-12-u-s/
- 98 Inflation-adjusted 2019-20 dollars
- ⁹⁹ For average teacher salaries in current and constant dollars, see: https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d20/tables/dt20_236.60.asp.
- https://www.bls.gov/oes/current/naics4_611100.htm
- https://www.epi.org/resources/budget/budget-map/

- Goldhaber, D., and Gatz, T. (2021). School District Staffing Challenges in a Rapidly Recovering Economy. CEDR Flash Brief No. 1108202-1. University of Washington: Seattle. Accessed from https://www.cedr.us/working-papers
- National Compensation Survey, Employee Benefits in the United States (March 2010, March 2021). U.S. Department of Labor, Table 14, "Elementary and Secondary Schools" line. The weighted average employee premium is calculated as the product of the percent of employees with an employee contribution and the average flat monthly employee contribution.
- ¹⁰⁴ Bureau of Labor Statistics, Employment Cost Index, March 2010 to March 2021
- James, E. (May 2018). "Teachers Shouldn't Have to Hoard Sick Days to Invent Maternity Leave." HuffPost. Accessed from https://www.huffpost.com/entry/opinion-james-teachers-maternity-leave_n_5afc3fede4b0a59b 4dff7fa3
- www.bls.gov/ncs/ebs/benefits/2021/employee-benefits-in-the-united-states-march-2021.pdf
- Ingersoll, R., Merrill, E., and Stuckey, D.. (October 2018). Seven Trends: The Transformation of the Teaching Force. CPRE Research Reports. Accessed from https://repository.upenn.edu/cpre_researchreports/108
- Jones, K. and Wilcher, B. (July 2019). Reducing Maternal Labor Market Detachment: A Role for Paid Family Leave. American University Working Paper Series. Accessed from https://econpapers.repec.org/paper/amuwpaper/2019-07.htm
- https://caldercenter.org/sites/default/files/WP%20141.pdf
- 110 https://www.oecd.org/pisa/46623978.pdf



A Union of Professionals

American Federation of Teachers, AFL-CIO 555 New Jersey Ave. N.W. Washington, DC 20001 202-879-4400







AFTunion 😈 @AFTunion



AFTunion

